# Influence of biogas-digestate processing on composition, N partitioning, and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after soil application

# Dissertation

to obtain the doctoral degree of Agricultural Sciences (Dr. sc. agr.)

Faculty of Agricultural Sciences University of Hohenheim

Institute of Applied Agricultural Research – Nuertingen-Geislingen University Institute of Crop Science – University of Hohenheim

submitted by

# Ioana Petrova Petrova

born in Troyan, Bulgaria

2023

Dissertation der Universität Hohenheim (Sigel D100)

This thesis was accepted as a doctoral thesis (Dissertation) in fulfillment of the regulations to acquire the doctoral degree "Doktor der Agrarwissenschaften" (Dr. sc. agr.) by the Faculty of Agricultural Sciences at University of Hohenheim on November 6, 2023.

Date of oral examination	December 6, 2023
Dean of the Faculty of Agricultural Sciences	Prof. Dr. Ralf T. Vögele
Examination committee:	
Chairperson of oral examination	Prof. DrIng. Stefan Böttinger
Reviewer 1	Prof. Dr. Carola Pekrun
Reviewer 2	Prof. Dr. Klaus Dittert
Additional examiner	Prof. Dr. Torsten Müller

"To him that will, ways are not wanting"

- George Herbert

# **Table of Contents**

Summary1			
Zusammenfassung4			
1 Introduction	7		
1.1 General aspects	7		
1.2 Comparison between raw manure/slurry and biogas digestate	9		
1.3 Processing techniques for treatment of biogas digestates	10		
1.3.1 Solid-liquid separation	10		
1.3.2 Post-treating of separated liquid fraction	13		
1.3.3 Post-treating of separated solid fraction	15		
1.3.4 NH <sub>3</sub> Stripping	17		
1.4 Knowledge gaps and study goals	18		
1.4.1 Research hypotheses	18		
1.5 Data repository	22		
1.6 References	22		
2 Collection and composition of digestates	30		
3 N partitioning during digestate processing			
3.1 Abstract	32		
3.2 Introduction			
3.3 Materials and methods			
3.3.1 Digestates			
3.3.2 Digestate processing techniques			
3.3.3 Mass balance			
3.3.4 Separation index	40		
3.3.5 Statistical analysis	41		
3.4 Results	41		
3.4.1 Total mass and energy flows within the processing chains	41		
3.4.2 Total N flows within the processing chains	43		
3.4.3 NH <sub>4</sub> –N flows within the processing chains	45		
3.4.4 Separation index of tested processing techniques	46		
3.5 Discussion	47		
3.5.1 Effects of digestate processing on total mass flows	48		
3.5.2 N fate depending on the digestate processing method			
3.5.3 Study implications	52		
3.6 Conclusions	53		
3.7 References	54		
4 N <sub>2</sub> O emissions after digestate application	59		
4.1 Abstract	59		
4.2 Introduction	60		

	4.3	Mat	erials and methods	61
	4.3	.1	Digestate collection and composition	61
	4.3	.2	Experimental site	65
	4.3	.3	Field experiment	65
	4.3	.4	Incubation experiment	66
	4.3	.5	Trace gas analysis and flux rate calculation	67
	4.3	.6	Statistical analysis	68
	4.4	Res	ults	68
	4.4	.1	Field experiment	68
	4.4	.2	Incubation experiment	75
	4.5	Disc	cussion	. 77
	4.5	.1	General factors influencing the N2O release	. 77
	4.5	.2	N <sub>2</sub> O emissions affected by changes in digestate composition due to	
		~	processing	. 78
	4.6	Cor		. 82
	4.7	Ref	erences	. 82
5	Ori	ain (	of N₂O emissions: in-depth pellet analysis	89
Ŭ	5 1	Δhe	tract	80
	5.2	Intra	aduction	03 QN
	53	Mat	erials and methods	90
	5.3	1	Pellet manufacturing and composition	93
	5.3	2	Further pellet analysis	94
	5.3	.3	Experimental set-up	95
	5.3	.4	Trace gas measurements and flux rate calculation	96
	5.3	.5	Further laboratory measurements	96
	5.3.	.6	Statistical analysis	97
	5.4	Res	sults	97
	5.4	.1	Hot water extractable C and N as affected by pellet fraction	97
	5.4	.2	N <sub>2</sub> O and CO <sub>2</sub> flux rates	98
	5.4	.3	Cumulative N <sub>2</sub> O and CO <sub>2</sub> emissions	100
	5.4	.4	Temporal DOC, DON and Nmin-dynamics in intact pellets	101
	5.4	.5	Effect of sterilization method on N <sub>2</sub> O and CO <sub>2</sub> fluxes from intact pellets	103
	5.5	Disc	cussion	104
	5.5	.1	General aspects	104
	5.5	2	Effect of sterilization on N <sub>2</sub> O and CO <sub>2</sub> emissions	104
	5.5	.3	Effect of pellet moisture on N <sub>2</sub> O emissions	105
	5.5	.4	Effect of pellet size fraction on N <sub>2</sub> O emissions	106
	5.5	.5	Study implications related to pellet application in the field	107
	5.6	Cor	iclusions	108
	5.7	Ref	erences	108
		-		-
6	Gei	nera	l discussion	114
	6.1	Cha	anges in fresh matter composition of digestate due to processing	114

6.2	Effect of processing technique on N partitioning	116
6.3	Subsequent processing of digestate – a suitable method for emissions?	or reducing N <sub>2</sub> O 117
6.4	References	118
7 Ou	ıtlook	121
7.1	References	122
		ngor milaonoo
Annex I	on N <sub>2</sub> O Emissions than the Supply of Ammoniacal Nitro B – Pellets from Biogas Digestates: A Substantial S Emissions	gen 124 Source of N <sub>2</sub> O 126
Annex I Ackno	on N <sub>2</sub> O Emissions than the Supply of Ammoniacal Nitro B – Pellets from Biogas Digestates: A Substantial S Emissions	gen 124 Source of N <sub>2</sub> O 126 127
Annex I Ackno Curric	on N <sub>2</sub> O Emissions than the Supply of Ammoniacal Nitro B – Pellets from Biogas Digestates: A Substantial S Emissions wledgements ulum Vitae	gen 124 Source of N <sub>2</sub> O 126 127 128

# List of Figures

- Figure 3-3 Total mass and energy inflows of examined processing chains, a: solid processing of BGP1, b: liquid processing of BGP2; Q: thermal energy demand (MWh a<sup>-1</sup>); W: electric energy demand (MWh a<sup>-1</sup>); DM: dry matter; ASS: ammonium sulfate solution; Δ: mass balance delta. 42
- Figure 3-5 Ammonium nitrogen (NH<sub>4</sub>–N) mass flows of examined processing chains,
  a: solid processing of BGP1, b: liquid processing of BGP2; Q: thermal energy demand (MWh a<sup>-1</sup>); W: electric energy demand (MWh a<sup>-1</sup>); ASS: ammonium sulfate solution; Δ: mass balance delta.

- Figure 5-1 Mean N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> flux rates (n = 4 ± standard error) as affected by pellet fraction (intact, crushed, finely ground) and water amount (a, d: 47%; b, e: 62%; c, f: 72%) during the incubation; Means followed by a common letter are not significantly different by the Tukey HSD test at the 5% level of significance. Missing letters indicate means without significance. 99
- **Figure 5-2** Mean cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (n = 4 ± standard error) as affected by pellet fraction (intact, crushed, finely ground) and water amount during the incubation; Means followed by a common letter are not significantly different by the Tukey HSD test at the 5% level of significance. Capital letters depict differences between the pellet fractions, lowercase letters depict differences between moisture treatments.

# List of Tables

- **Table 2-1** Concentrations of primary macronutrients (g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM) (nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P) and potassium (K)) present in the tested biogas digestates. ...... 31

- Table 4-1 Chemical characteristics of the applied raw and processed digestates... 63

Abbreviations used in this work are defined at their first mention in text.

Standard abbreviations according to the International System of Units (SI) as well as chemical elements are used and are not listed below. Chemical elements are abbreviated using the respective chemical symbol.

ADF	Acid detergent fiber
ADL	Acid detergent lignin
aNDF	Neutral detergent fiber (measured by adding of $\alpha$ -amylase)
ASS	Ammonium sulfate solution
BGP	Biogas plant
CC	Concentrate after vacuum evaporation
CHP plant	Combined heat and power plant
Chws	Hot water extractable carbon
Corg	Organic carbon
Ct	Total carbon
DM	Dry matter
DOC	Dissolved organic carbon
DON	Dissolved organic nitrogen
DS	Dry solid
FM	Fresh matter
GC	Gas chromatograph
GHG	Greenhouse gas
Μ	Moles per liter (mol L <sup>-1</sup> )
Nhws	Hot water extractable nitrogen
N <sub>min</sub>	Mineral nitrogen
Nt	Total nitrogen
Р	Pellet
PE-LD	Low-density polyethylen
PVC	Polyvinylchlorid
RD	Raw digestate
SL	Separated liquid
SS	Separated solid
temp.	Temperature

TN	Total nitrogen

VOC Volatile organic compounds

WFPS Water-filled pore space

## Summary

The ever-growing need for agricultural products represents a global issue, particularly with a view to the limited availability of cultivable land. According to the latest estimates, the arable land per capita decreases and, in 2050, is expected to account for about 60% less than in the 1960s.

In order to meet the demand, agriculture has evolved into industrial-like structures. This development often goes along with nutrient surpluses (e.g., excess of nitrogen and phosphorus) and increased emissions, caused by mismanagement and inappropriate agricultural practices (e.g., over-fertilization). Biogas plants offer a possibility to valorize organic residues and wastes, but potentially aggravate this problem since additional organic residues (referred to as digestates) with considerable nutrient contents are generated as by-products.

A simple approach to adjust nutrient levels in the affected regions is the transfer of manures and digestates. However, to make this feasible, a reduction of water content (and consequently of total mass/volume) of digestates is required. Up to now, various techniques for digestate downstream processing are available. Previous research mainly addressed single processing stages or differences between feedstock mixtures. Only limited information was found about the influence of a completed downstream processing on total mass reduction and nitrogen concentration in digestate. Studies about the (gaseous) N losses that occur after the application of the respective intermediate and final products to soils were equally scarce.

Therefore, the aims of the current doctoral thesis were to determine (i) the mass reduction achieved by the gradual removal of water within competing processing chains, (ii) the nitrogen partitioning after every single processing step and its recovery in the end products, and (iii) the amount of greenhouse gases (especially  $N_2O$ ) released after the application of intermediate and end products to soils in comparison to untreated, raw digestate.

For that purpose, two commercial, full-scale biogas plants were examined, which completely processed either the solid or the liquid fraction after mechanical screw-press separation of raw digestate. The separated solid fraction was subsequently dried and pelletized, while the liquid fraction was treated by vacuum evaporation with partial NH<sub>3</sub> scrubbing. As final products, digestate pellets and N-enriched ammonium sulfate

solution were generated. Calculation of a mass flow balance served as the basis for determining (total) mass reduction, the partitioning of fresh mass and nitrogen during digestate processing, and the recovery of initial N in the products. Additionally, the environmental impact of utilizing digestate as an organic fertilizer was studied by measuring the N<sub>2</sub>O release after application to soil under field and laboratory conditions. A further in-depth analysis was performed to observe the main factors influencing the production and release of climate-relevant N<sub>2</sub>O from digestate pellets.

It was found that the mass reduction caused by water removal during subsequent processing accounted for 6% (solid chain) and 31% (liquid chain) of the total mass of raw digestate. Liquid processing required 40% less thermal energy per ton of water evaporated than solid processing. At the end of the downstream processing, the recovery of initial nitrogen in pellets was 33% lower than in ammonium sulfate solution. Regarding the environmental impact of digestate application to soil, mechanical solid-liquid separation showed the potential to reduce N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Contrary to expectations, pelletizing of dry solid boosted the emissions, which was linked to the properties and composition of the pellet. Here, indigenous microbial activity triggered N<sub>2</sub>O production and release from denitrification immediately after wetting.

Overall, the present work has shown that the subsequent processing of separated solid or liquid digestate generates different products with individual benefits and challenges. Solid digestates are characterized by a high share of recalcitrant organic compounds and therefore can serve, e.g., as soil improver. After processing to pellets, they can be easily transported, stored, and commercialized. However, it is questionable whether the pelletizing process is advisable, since pellets emitted a considerable amount of GHGs during utilization. Liquid processing produces ammonium sulfate solution, which can be utilized as a valuable inorganic fertilizer rich in plant-available N.

Besides the discussed advantages, a final decision for or against digestate processing always depends on individual factors, such as local situation and financial means. Smart decision-making must include fertilizer properties, technological performance, and economic feasibility.

With a view to future research, additional aspects were identified, such as returning to a laboratory-scale biogas plant for more accurate digestate sampling and analysis, consideration of digestate storage and transport, and economic evaluation of the entire digestate value chain including the assessment of digestate fertilizer value (expressed as e.g., N use efficiency or N fertilizer replacement value).

# Zusammenfassung

Der ständig wachsende Bedarf an landwirtschaftlichen Erzeugnissen stellt ein globales Problem dar, welches durch die begrenzte Verfügbarkeit von Anbauflächen noch weiter verschärft wird. Jüngsten Schätzungen zufolge nimmt die Ackerfläche pro Kopf ab und wird im Jahr 2050 voraussichtlich etwa 60 % weniger betragen als im Jahr 1960.

Um die steigende Nachfrage zu bedienen, haben sich in der Landwirtschaft industrieähnliche Strukturen ausgebildet. Diese Entwicklung geht jedoch häufig mit Nährstoffüberschüssen (z. B. Stickstoff- und Phosphorüberschüsse) und erhöhten Emissionen einher, die durch Missmanagement und unsachgemäße landwirtschaftliche Praktiken (z. B. Überdüngung) verursacht werden. Biogasanlagen bieten eine Möglichkeit, organische Rückstände und Abfälle zu verwerten, können das Problem jedoch weiter verschärfen, da zusätzliche organische Rückstände (sogenannte Gärreste) mit erheblichen Nährstoffgehalten anfallen.

Ein einfacher Ansatz, um die Nährstofffracht in betroffenen Regionen zu regulieren, ist die Verbringung von Gülle und Gärresten. Hierfür muss jedoch zunächst eine Verringerung des Wassergehalts (bzw. der Gesamtmasse/des Gesamtvolumens) der Gärreste erfolgen, welche mittels verschiedener Verfahren und Technologien realisiert werden kann. Die zugehörige Forschung befasste sich bislang hauptsächlich mit einzelnen Verfahrensschritten oder mit den Auswirkungen unterschiedlicher Ausgangsstoffe/Gemische. Über den exakten Einfluss einer abgeschlossenen Nachbehandlung auf die Gesamtmassenreduktion und die Stickstoffkonzentration im Gärrest sind kaum Informationen verfügbar. Gleichermaßen konnten nur wenige Studien gefunden werden, welche sich mit den (gasförmigen) N-Verlusten nach der Ausbringung der jeweiligen Zwischen- und Endprodukte beschäftigen.

Die Ziele der vorliegenden Dissertation waren daher die Untersuchung

(i) der Massenreduktion, die durch den Wasserentzug innerhalb verschiedener Aufbereitungsketten erzielt werden konnte,

(ii) der Stickstoffverteilung nach den einzelnen Aufbereitungsschritten und der N-Rückgewinnung in den Endprodukten, sowie (iii) der freigesetzten Treibhausgase (insbesondere N<sub>2</sub>O) nach der Ausbringung von Zwischen- und Endprodukten auf Böden (im Vergleich zu unbehandelten Rohgärresten).

Zu diesem Zweck wurden zwei kommerzielle Biogasanlagen im laufenden Betrieb untersucht. In beiden Anlagen wurde nach einer ersten, mechanischen Schneckenpressenseparation des Rohgärrestes entweder die feste oder die flüssige Fraktion vollständig aufbereitet. Die abgetrennte Feststofffraktion wurde anschließend getrocknet und pelletiert, wohingegen die Flüssigfraktion mittels Vakuumverdampfung mit partieller NH<sub>3</sub>-Wäsche behandelt wurde. Als Endprodukte fielen dabei Gärrestpellets und N-angereicherte Ammoniumsulfat-Lösung an. Die Bilanzierung der Massenflüsse diente als Grundlage für die Ermittlung der (Gesamt-)Massenreduktion, der Verteilung von Frischmasse und Stickstoff während der Gärrestaufbereitung, sowie der Rückgewinnung des ursprünglichen Stickstoffs in den Produkten. Darüber hinaus wurden die Umweltauswirkungen einer Düngung mit Gärresten mit Hilfe von N<sub>2</sub>O-Messungen unter Feld- und Laborbedingungen untersucht. Im Anschluss daran wurde eine weitergehende Analyse der Gärrestpellets durchgeführt, um die Hauptfaktoren zu bestimmen, welche die verstärkte Produktion und Freisetzung von N<sub>2</sub>O beeinflussen.

Im Rahmen dieser Arbeit konnte festgestellt werden, dass die Massenreduktion (durch Wasserentzug) bei der Aufbereitung des separierten Feststoffes 6 % der Gesamtmasse des Rohgärrests betrug, wohingegen die flüssige Fraktion 31 % erzielte. Dabei benötigte die Flüssigaufbereitung etwa 40 % weniger thermische Energie (pro Tonne verdampftes Wasser) als die Feststoffaufbereitung. Am Ende des Verfahrens war die Rückgewinnung des ursprünglichen Stickstoffs in Pellets um 33 % geringer als in Ammoniumsulfat-Lösung. Was die Umweltauswirkungen der Gärrestausbringung betrifft, so konnten durch die mechanische fest-flüssig-Trennung N<sub>2</sub>O-Emissionen verringert werden. Entgegen den Erwartungen erhöhte die Pelletierung der festen Fraktion diese Emissionen. Es wurde nachgewiesen, dass die autochthone mikrobielle Zusammensetzung der Pellets die N<sub>2</sub>O-Produktion und Freisetzung aus der Denitrifikation unmittelbar nach der Befeuchtung auslöst.

Insgesamt konnte in der vorliegenden Dissertation gezeigt werden, dass die Weiterverarbeitung von separierten festen oder flüssigen Gärresten vielfältige Produkte mit spezifischen Vor- und Nachteilen erzeugt. Feste Gärreste zeichnen sich durch einen hohen Anteil an stabilen organischen Verbindungen aus und können daher z.B. als Bodenverbesserer dienen. Nach der Verarbeitung zu Pellets lassen sie sich leicht transportieren, lagern und vermarkten. Allerdings bleibt fraglich, ob eine Pelletierung generell sinnvoll ist, da bei der Anwendung der Pellets erhebliche Mengen an Treibhausgasen freigesetzt werden können. Durch die Aufbereitung der flüssigen Fraktion entsteht eine Ammoniumsulfat-Lösung, die als wertvoller anorganischer Dünger, mit einem hohen Gehalt an pflanzenverfügbarem Stickstoff, genutzt werden kann.

Neben den genannten Vorteilen hängt die endgültige Entscheidung für oder gegen die Aufbereitung von Gärresten stets von individuellen Faktoren ab, wie den örtlichen Gegebenheiten und den finanziellen Möglichkeiten. Ebenfalls müssen weitere Aspekte, wie Düngereigenschaften, technische Performance und Wirtschaftlichkeit einbezogen werden.

Überdies konnten im Hinblick auf die Durchführung künftiger Forschungsvorhaben weitere wichtige Aspekte identifiziert werden. So wird beispielsweise empfohlen Folgearbeiten mit einer Forschungs-Biogasanlage durchzuführen, um eine bessere Gärrestbeprobung und -analyse zu ermöglichen. Des Weiteren sollten Gärrestlagerung und -transport miteinbezogen werden, sowie eine wirtschaftliche Bewertung der gesamten Gärrest-Wertschöpfungskette (einschließlich der Bewertung des Gärrestdüngerwerts, z. B. in Form der N-Nutzungseffizienz).

## 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 General aspects

The demand for agricultural products increases rapidly [1] as a result of the growing population, changes in consumer behavior (e.g., meat consumption [2–4]), and alternative usages (e.g., bioenergy). The required cropland is an area of conflict since it is simultaneously utilized for the production of food, feed, energy crops, and materials. At the same time, the arable land per capita decreases and, in 2050, is expected to account for 58% less than in 1961 [5]. In order to meet the global demand, agriculture has developed into industrial-like structures, characterized by intensified livestock farming, high levels of mechanization, extensive utilization of synthetic fertilizers and plant protection agents, and long-distance transportation.

This development comes at a high cost for the environment and is further exacerbated by mismanagement and inappropriate agricultural practices. Soil degradation caused by human activities, for example, currently affects about 6 billion ha [6] and is expected to expand to 90% of the total global soils in 2050 [5,7]. Inappropriate fertilization (e.g., over-fertilization) is also associated with nutrient losses in the form of leaching to the groundwater, runoff to the surface water, or gaseous emissions into the atmosphere.

In 2019, a total of 189 million tons of inorganic NPK fertilizer was used in worldwide agriculture, which was about 40% higher than in 2000 [1]. Considering the grain production, it was estimated that about 60% of the annually applied N and 48% of P were utilized in excess and can be lost to the environment (based on the years 1997-2003) [8,9]. About 66% of the worldwide excess N and P were present in China, USA, and India, and were primarily linked to the production of wheat, maize, and rice [8].

A significant amount of N is volatilized in the form of gaseous N<sub>2</sub>O. Besides CO<sub>2</sub> and CH<sub>4</sub>, N<sub>2</sub>O is one of the strongest contributors to global warming, which also catalyzes ozone depletion [10,11]. In 2019, 22% of the global anthropogenic greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions were caused by the agricultural sector. Land use change and enteric fermentation accounted for 74% of the agricultural emissions, while managed soils and pasture, manure management, and application of synthetic fertilizers added up to 17% [12]. Regarding solely anthropogenic N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, nitrogen fertilizers make up the largest share [10,11,13]. In Germany, roughly 70% of the total agricultural N<sub>2</sub>O emissions come from agricultural soils (including direct and indirect emissions from livestock farming, manure management, nitrate leaching, and N volatilization) [11].

Aside from GHG emissions, regional nutrient surpluses are another critical challenge. Generally located in rural areas and closely linked to intensive livestock farming, this excess is caused by the necessity for additional purchase and transportation of fodder, and the reallocation of nutrients into residual manures. In Germany, a significant surplus of nutrients can be found in Lower Saxony and Bavaria [14,15], which are the regions characterized by the highest grain production (31% of the total area planted with grain) [16], livestock density (48% of total pig fattening, cattle, and dairy cow) [17], and number of biogas plants (45% of total) [18].

In order to mitigate the negative impacts of the agricultural sector, fundamental objectives are regularly decided at a European level and implemented in national legislation. For example, to protect soil and water bodies, limit values for fertilizer contaminants (Regulation EU No 2019/1009 [19]) and water pollutants (91/676/EEC [20], 2000/60/EC [21], and 2006/118/EC [22]) were enacted. Based on these regulations, the latest draft of the German fertilizer ordinance further restricts the application periods and amounts of fertilizers and organic amendments, such as effluents from biogas production (referred to as digestates) [23]. In addition, operators of biogas plants must provide facilities, which can store digestates between 6-9 months [23].

A practical approach to tackle many of the previously described issues, which gained increasing popularity in the recent years, is circular agriculture. Circular agriculture is designed to utilize minimal amounts of external inputs, close nutrient cycles, regenerate soils, and minimize the impact on the environment [24]. In this way, land-use, resource requirements, wastes, and ecological footprint of agriculture can be reduced (e.g., up to 80% less use of synthetic fertilizers in food systems) [24].

An evident option for waste and biomass valorization in (circular) agriculture is anaerobic digestion of organic substrates (e.g., biowaste, animal manure, or harvested biomass) to biogas [25,26]. Here, residual carbon is partly recovered in the form of CH<sub>4</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub>, which reduces direct emissions and provides green energy [24,27]. Additionally, biogas production helps to generate added value and employment in rural areas. Worldwide, biogas plants are mostly located in the USA, China, and Europe. Germany leads the field with an installed electric power of about 6,000 MW<sub>el</sub> (2021) [18,28].

In an effort to close the corresponding nutrient loop, the digested effluent must be brought back to the field. Its value and utilization can substantially be improved by subsequent processing [29,30]. Water removal via digestate processing, for example, facilitates storage and transportation [29–33], which helps to re-distribute nutrients cost-effectively in a broader area. Also, by separating and concentrating main plant nutrients in the product(s), fertilization in line with specific soil requirements is simplified. With appropriate downstream processing, marketable organic fertilizers can be produced, which serve as an additional source of income and have the potential to substitute commercial synthetic fertilizers [34–36].

During the last decades, various methods and technologies for treatment of organic residues were developed. In the following chapter, main reasons for initial anaerobic digestion of raw manure are briefly presented. Afterward, the focus is placed on techniques for subsequent processing of digestates, which is the main research object of this thesis.

#### 1.2 Comparison between raw manure/slurry and biogas digestate

In general, manure and slurry can be directly utilized as organic amendments or further processed via different techniques. With regard to subsequent treatment options, upstream anaerobic digestion is a common practice, which changes multiple properties of these organic residues and facilitates downstream processing. Key differences between raw and digested substrates, which affect, i.a., usability, handling, and environmental impact are shortly addressed in the next paragraph.

Untreated manures and slurries are characterized by a high amount of recalcitrant organic compounds [37] and, in particular, a high share of organic N [38], which negatively influences the short-term fertilizing effect when applied to soil [39]. The comparison between raw substrates and anaerobically digested residues has shown that the digestion process increases the relative amount of small, soluble particles [37] and the NH<sub>4</sub>-N:total N ratio [40,41]. This enables better N availability and plant uptake of the digestate in the year of application compared to untreated slurry [42]. Digestates also have the potential to reduce gaseous N losses after fertilization due to lower dry matter (DM) content and higher infiltration rate [43,44]. As described by Möller [45], this effect can be observed for N<sub>2</sub>O release after digestate application to soil and to some extent for NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization. However, many factors, such as soil type, soil water

content, or digestate characteristics (organic matter degradability and pH value) influence the gaseous losses [43–48]. Besides that, the digestion of manure and slurry lowers odor emissions during storage [42] and reduces the volume of the original feedstock (up to 30% of total fresh matter (FM) [49]) due to degradation of a significant part of initial DM.

As substantial losses of N, C, and organic matter (due to gaseous emissions) were observed during storage of raw manure/slurry/digestate [42,50] and separated solid digestates [51], subsequent processing seems advisable. For example, a simple mechanical digestate separation decreased the NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization during storage and after soil application of the liquid fraction due to its lower DM content and pH value compared to unseparated raw digestate [42]. Consecutive processing can offer additional benefits. Compressing, for instance, significantly reduces the total volume and improves storability [30], field spreading [52,53], and transportability [31] of organic residues. Compressed (pelleted) digestate is also characterized by sufficient fertilizing properties (e.g., high P and K availability) and its application enhances soil microbial biomass and activity [30].

In the following, a brief literature overview of the currently most used digestate processing techniques is given.

# 1.3 Processing techniques for treatment of biogas digestates

#### 1.3.1 Solid-liquid separation

The most common technique applied for volume reduction of animal residues and digestates is the physical separation of solid particles from the liquid. The generated solid and liquid phases are characterized by different properties, individual handling and benefits [54]. Depending on the applied technology and its separation efficiency, the two phases split at a ratio of 10–30% of total FM (solid) to 70–90% liquid [49,55–57]. Established techniques are settling (or sedimentation), mechanical separation performed with screen separator, belt or screw press separator, or centrifugation.

In the case of **sedimentation**, the gravitational force is used for solid-liquid separation [58]. Here, the slurry or manure is split into an 'underflow' and an 'overflow'; i.e., after introducing it into a tank, the solids settle at its bottom, where they can be removed [50,58,59]. This, for example, can be implemented by using a thickener – a container with a conical bottom (see Fig. 1-1a) [50]. The settling and separation efficiency of this

technique depend on the particle size distribution (and therefore viscosity) of introduced substrate and settling time. Concerning the nutrients removal, increasing settling time positively influences the P settling and does not affect the removal of N and K [37,50].



**Figure 1-1** Exemplary schematic depiction of techniques for physical solid-liquid separation: thickener (a) and decanter centrifuge (b). Both pictures derived from Haan et al., 2020 [58], creator unknown.

Settling time can be reduced by applying a centrifugal force within the separation vessel [50]. This allows the additional separating of finer particle sizes, which are usually stable in the gravity field [58]. The most common technical device used for separating animal manures or digestates is the **decanter centrifuge** (e.g., horizontal decanter, Fig. 1-1b). The substrate is introduced through an axial tube into the interior of the centrifuge. The centrifugal force generated by the continuous turning of the cylinder separates the feed into a solid and a liquid phase. The solids settle on the inner wall, which has a conical shape, and are then transported to the smaller end by a helical screw conveyor. At the same time, the liquid phase, which remains in the middle of the cylinder, moves to the larger end. Cylinder and conveyor operate at different speeds [50,58]. In general, the separation efficiency of a centrifuge depends on various factors, such as type of centrifuge, composition of the introduced substrate, feed rate, retention time, G-force, dewatering volume, etc. [50,56,58,60]. A decanter centrifuge can effectively retain P and DM in the solid phase. This effect is reported to be higher after preceding anaerobic digestion than without pre-treatment [50,60,61].

Solid-liquid separation can also be performed with various screen or press separators. Especially after treating with either a belt or screw press separator, the solid fraction is characterized by lower water content than after separation with a decanter centrifuge [62]. This is achieved due to the additional pressure applied during the separation process. In the case of the **screw press separator** (Fig. 1-2), the digestate is conveyed by the screw along a drum screen. Particles characterized by a size smaller than the slit width of the screen pass the screen and thus the liquid fraction is generated. At the same time, the held-back solids are compressed and led out of the separator by the rotating screw [62]. During the compressing, additional water is removed from the solid filter cake [56]. This is additionally enhanced due to the pressure induced by the flaps at the solid output [54].



**Figure 1-2** Schematic depiction of a screw press separator. Picture derived from Fechter [62] and was adjusted with the kind permission of the creator.

The separation efficiency of a screw press primarily depends on DM content of inserted substrate, particle size distribution and slit width of the screen [55–57]. Furthermore, relative rotational speed of the screw and consequently retention time, or the compression pressure of the flaps can also affect the separation process [63].

Retention time and compression pressure are also important factors influencing the efficiency of a **belt separator**. Here, a gravity dewatering of the feed (at the beginning) is combined with a subsequent pressure filtration by compacting the substrate between two filter belts, which pass over various pressure rolls [62]. Depending on the mash size and rotation speed of the filter belts as well as the induced pressure during filtration, the belt separator is suitable for generating a DM-rich solid fraction (up to 40% DM content) and a particle-free filtrate, respectively [50,62].

To better retain nutrients like N and P, and DM in the solid fraction during separation, **chemical treatments** can be additionally applied prior to physical separation. Common methods are coagulation, flocculation as well as struvite crystallization (mainly used to improve the removal of P and NH<sub>4</sub>-N from slurry or digestate) [50,62]. Here, the aggregation of colloidal particles and, therefore, their improved separation are realized by adding of (i) multivalent cations in the form of metallic salts (e.g., Fe<sup>3+</sup> in FeCl<sub>3</sub>), and, subsequently, of (ii) flocculants, i.e. cationic polymers such as polyacrylamide [50,62].

In order to achieve a more accurate separation of solids from liquids and a better partitioning of contained nutrients, further treating of both generated fractions (i.e., separated solid or separated liquid) is necessary.

#### 1.3.2 Post-treating of separated liquid fraction

A simple post-treatment, which is applied to centrate or filtrate (i.e., the liquid fraction resulting from separation with decanter centrifuge or screw press), is the separation by a **vibrating screen**. Depending on its mesh width (usually in the range of 150–250  $\mu$ m), the vibrating screen can retain further fine solid particles, which are still in the liquid fraction at the end of the physical separation [62].

If more efficient particle removal is targeted, the filtration of the separated liquid fraction using various **membrane techniques** can additionally be applied. This filtration especially aims at generating a clean effluent with the characteristics of portable water, and a residual, nutrient-rich stream [62]. Membrane techniques primarily differ in particle size that should be retained, membrane structure (i.e., symmetrical or asymmetrical membrane type [64]), module design, and driving force [64]. In this thesis, only 'pressure-driven' membrane techniques are considered, namely the most common ones used in the industry: microfiltration, ultrafiltration, nanofiltration, and reverse osmosis. The functional principle of those separation techniques consists of a membrane, which splits the feed into a retentate stream and a permeate stream. The permeate passes through the membrane and is rich in particles, which are smaller than the pores of the membrane. The retentate, in turn, is the concentrated liquid residue, which leaves the membrane module without passing [64] and can be further treated or fed back into the fermenter.

During **microfiltration**, particles in the size range of 0.1–10  $\mu$ m, such as microorganisms, colloids, etc., are separated from the liquid stream [50,64–66]. The process occurs as a 'cross-flow' filtration (i.e., the feed stream flows across the membrane surface) at a transmembrane pressure between 100 kPa and 200 kPa, usually [50,67]. The membrane module consists, in most cases, of porous tubes, as shown in Fig. 1-3. Microfiltration can effectively retain 75% of suspended solids and >80% of P [65].

Higher retention of macromolecules and colloids can be achieved using **ultra-filtration** – a pressure-driven cross-flow filtration performed with membrane filters, which are characterized by smaller pore sizes than for microfiltration. Here, water and microparticles, such as solvents and ions, can pass through the membrane (pore size in the 1–100 nm range) [64–66]. In the case of ultrafiltration and microfiltration, the feed must be pre-treated, for example by a solid-liquid separation performed with decanter centrifuge, in order to reduce the particle load and decrease the viscosity. This lowers the risk for clogging of the filter and consequent fouling [50,62].



**Figure 1-3** Schematic depiction of a tubular membrane module utilized for micro- and ultrafiltration. Picture derived from Haan et al. [64], creator unknown.

For the removal of low molecular weight solutes (e.g., synthetic dye, dissolved salts, etc., larger than 200 Da [65,66]), which are still present in the permeate generated by ultrafiltration, the application of **nanofiltration** and/or **reverse osmosis** is common. In both cases, nonporous membranes are used for the separation. Nanofiltration is a pressure-driven 'submicron filtration process' [64], while, for reverse osmosis, the water flux is related to the difference between the pressure applied to the feed and the osmotic pressure. A water flux occurs through the membrane when the applied pressure is higher than the osmotic pressure [66]. Common membrane modules for

nanofiltration and reverse osmosis are, i.a., spiral-wound module and hollow fiber module [64,66]. In general, reverse osmosis achieves the rejection of up to 99% of dissolved salts [65,66]. Regarding the rejection of NH<sub>3</sub>, both techniques have a drawback. According to Masse et al. [65], simple, one-stage reverse osmosis can retain less than 40% of NH<sub>3</sub> contained in the feed. For substantial NH<sub>3</sub> rejection, at least two successive running reverse osmosis modules are recommended [67]. Here, the addition of, e.g. sulfuric acid, to the permeate resulting from the first module should be implemented as an intermediate treatment to trap and scrub the residual NH<sub>3</sub> due to the generation of ammonium sulfate [62,67].

Further processing of separated liquid digestate does not only target the effective removal of residual solid particles but also aims at a volume reduction of the initial raw digestate. In this context, the removal of water from the liquid by evaporation is also a suitable approach and a common practice. In that case, the liquid fraction is inserted into a heated, stainless steel vacuum vessel. The evaporation process utilizes the heat generated by a combined heat and power (CHP) plant. The temperature needed for boiling the liquid phase is reduced below 100 °C by applying low pressure (80–400 hPa) [62,67]. As a result of these conditions, a vapor phase is formed, which consists of water and volatiles such as CO<sub>2</sub>, NH<sub>3</sub>, and other gases [62]. Next, the vapor phase is removed from the vacuum vessel and the contained NH<sub>3</sub> is stripped before condensing [50,62]. To scrub NH<sub>3</sub> from the vapor-gas mixture, a washing column is used, which can operate with various scrubbing media (e.g., sulfuric acid) [62,68,69]. According to Ukwuani et al. [70], the optimum conditions for high NH<sub>3</sub> recovery by vacuum evaporation are 65 °C and about 250 hPa. Furthermore, the water content of separated liquid fraction can be reduced by up to 70%, when a one-stage vacuum evaporator is utilized [62]. For two- or three-stage evaporation units, which include many evaporators in series, this effect is significantly higher [50,62,67].

#### 1.3.3 Post-treating of separated solid fraction

Volume reduction due to water removal can be also achieved by **thermal drying** of the untreated or treated digestate and manure, e.g., after mechanical separation performed with screw press or decanter centrifuge. Here, the water is removed by convection via a drying agent (in this case hot air), which is supplied to the material surface or passes through its body [71]. If a reduction of initial water content without applying pre- or post-treatments is targeted, the drying unit can be installed as an intermediate step between the post-fermenter and the final storage tank [62]. In this case, about 50% reduction of the total initial volume of digestate can be attained [62].

In the case of drying as post-treatment applied to the separated solid fraction, various technologies are currently available. Examples are feed-and-turn dryer, belt dryer, greenhouse dryer, etc. The first two technologies usually use the CHP-waste-heat, while the last primarily operates with solar energy. In the case of a belt dryer (Fig. 1-4a), the material is fed into the drying chamber, where it is placed on a circulating belt. A hot-air stream flows across the material's surface, passes through its body, and removes the water [71]. The operation of a greenhouse dryer is explained here using the example of a dryer produced by Thermo-Systems (Germany) and has already been shown in the studies of Maurer et al. [29,72] and Bux et al. [73]. In brief, the solid material is evenly spread out on the floor of the greenhouse and continuously mixed by a small robot, the 'electric mole' (Fig. 1-4b). The fresh air enters the greenhouse through ventilation flaps and is distributed by various fans. The saturated air stream leaves the greenhouse through the exhaust air fan. For drying of the material, solar energy and such provided by the CHP-waste-heat are utilized [72,73]. Solar drying can achieve a total volume reduction of up to 97% [73]. At the same time, high NH<sub>3</sub> losses occur during the process [72]. However, to counteract this drawback, a subsequent NH<sub>3</sub> scrubbing from the exhaust air can be performed as described previously for vacuum evaporation.



**Figure 1-4** Exemplary schematic depiction of techniques for thermal drying: belt dryer (a) and solar greenhouse dryer (b). Pictures derived from Fechter [62] (a) and Karle [74] (b), and were adjusted with the kind permission of the creators.

For further volume reduction and simultaneous concentrating of contained nutrients, the **pelletizing** of dried digestate or manure is an option. Here, two different types of technologies are available: (i) diskpelleter (see Fig. 1-5), suited for molding of solid substrate with a moisture content <25%, and (ii) extruder, which shows best performance at 40% water content of the substrate [52]. In both cases, the substrate is forced into the channels of a die, where it is compressed [52,63]. This is realized by the grinder rollers of the diskpelleter, or the conveyor screw of the extruder [52,63]. As a result of the applied pressure and the friction occurring between solid and channel wall, the temperature of the substrate significantly increases during the compression process [75] and, consequently, water evaporates [52], while the lignin structure on the pellet surface stabilizes. In general, pelletizing has the potential to reduce the initial volume of the substrate by 10–50% [52]. In addition, such pellets are characterized by a high P availability [30].



**Figure 1-5** Schematic depiction of a diskpelleter, **a:** overview, **b:** cross-section. Pictures derived from Kaltschmitt et al. [76], creator unknown.

# 1.3.4 NH<sub>3</sub> Stripping

Another technique for efficient separating and concentrating of nutrients is direct N removal from digestate by NH<sub>3</sub> stripping. This technique is applied, for example, at the Benas farm located in Ottersberg, Germany. In brief, it consists of three consecutively operating units: stripping column, scrubbing column, and filter press. The raw digestate is fed to the stripping column, where it is heated up to 80-90°C [62,69]. At a continuously increasing pressure (0.1–0.8 bar), the production of CO<sub>2</sub> and NH<sub>3</sub> is

promoted. Next, the stripped gas stream is cooled down and transferred into the scrubbing column, where the contained NH<sub>3</sub> is trapped by an adsorption agent (dehydrate calcium sulfate in the case of the Benas biogas plant). The resulting suspension, which consists of ammonium sulfate and liming substrate (calcium carbonate), is finally introduced to a filter press to separate both components [62,69]. The N-depleted digestate generated from the stripping column is fed back to the fermenter, which leads to a reduction of the total N content of the raw digestate [69]. Overall, the total N content of the product (i.e., ammonium sulfate) can be increased by a factor of 6 in comparison to the raw material [69].

## 1.4 Knowledge gaps and study goals

The above-mentioned techniques were studied to a certain extent in earlier works, which mainly addressed: (i) improving the efficiency by optimizing technologies and operation parameters, (ii) suitability of different feedstocks or substrate mixture for anaerobic digestion, (iii) economic feasibility and profitability of the applied technique(s), and (iv) practical value of produced digestates for the agricultural sector and the environment. It was previously demonstrated that the separation efficiency depends, among other things, on utilized technique and feedstock composition [50,55-57,61]. Decanter centrifuges, for example, are characterized by a high efficiency but require non-fibrous input material, such as pig slurry or sludge [55]. Concerning the techno-economical assessment, Bolzonella et al. [33] stated the following trend in increasing order of capital and operational costs for subsequent digestate processing: NH<sub>3</sub> stripping < drying < membrane techniques. Fertilization with raw or processed digestates positively influences soil aggregate stability, microbial population, and enzyme activity [77–80]. However, proper application is of major importance in order to protect the environment. This requires fundamental knowledge about nutrient availability in such organic substrates.

# 1.4.1 Research hypotheses

Although various factors influencing digestate properties have been extensively studied (e.g., [41,57,81–83]), only few data were found on changes in N concentration and water content during downstream processing. Additionally, most of the previous works examined pilot facilities [32,61,84,85] or biogas plants including only a partial digestate processing [29,30,32,57]. Therefore, the main goal of the current thesis was

to create a more comprehensive picture of 'the fate of N as a result of digestate processing'. For this purpose, two commercial, full-scale biogas plants were selected and the digestates generated during the different steps of the entire processing chain were evaluated. Each biogas plant represents a practical example for processing the separated solid or liquid fraction, including the precursor 'raw digestate'.

In general, subsequent processing reduces the water content and the total mass of the substrate [33,56,73,86]. The first processing step, mechanical solid-liquid separation, generally shifts most of the initial water and N (especially NH<sub>4</sub>-N) to the liquid fraction [41,57,87]. In both evaluated biogas plants, the separation was performed by a screw press. The applied techniques, which led to a reduction in water content and consequently a concentration of nutrients, were solar greenhouse drying (solid fraction) and vacuum evaporation with partial NH<sub>3</sub> scrubbing (liquid fraction). It was previously shown that 50% of the total initial digestate mass can be removed from separated liquid by specific NH<sub>3</sub> stripping processing cascades or via ultrafiltration and reverse osmosis [32,86]. For drying with/without subsequent pelletizing of solids, lower removal rates were reported [52,62]. Expecting a similar tendency for the studied liquid and solid processing chains, the first research hypothesis was formulated as follows:

(i) liquid processing reduces the water content more effectively than solid processing.

As already mentioned, treating both separated fractions also changes the nutrient concentration in the subsequent products. When focusing on N, Awiszus et al. [84] noted a considerable loss of about 50% of total N during digestate drying with a twobelt conveyor dryer. Nonetheless, concentration of N in the final product can be achieved. This was, for example, shown for ammonium sulfate produced via ultrafiltration and subsequent reverse osmosis (up to 18-fold) [32] or in the case of NH<sub>3</sub> stripping from raw digestate with gypsum as scrubbing media (~6-fold) [69]. As total N partitioning is strongly affected by the initial mechanical separation in favor of the liquid chain and, especially in solid processing, considerable losses may occur, it was assumed that the N recovery follows this trend up to the evaluated final products (pellet and ammonium sulfate solution (ASS)). Consequently, the second hypothesis was defined as:

(ii) liquid processing results in a higher N recovery than solid processing.

Hypotheses (i) and (ii) were addressed in chapter 3 of the current work. It primarily describes the effect of subsequent processing on FM and N partitioning in the digestate products derived from continuous, full-scale biogas production.

In order to expand the picture of the 'fate of N', losses during storage, transport, and utilization must also be taken into consideration. They are particularly relevant with a view to product properties/value and environmental protection. Since most of the commonly applied techniques for digestate processing are performed in closed devices, such as screw presses, decanters, vacuum vessels, or membrane modules, N losses have so far only been measured during thermal drying. As mentioned before, between 7 and 50% of total N volatilizes as NH<sub>3</sub> during drying, depending on technology and process conditions [72,84]. Regarding storage and transport, gaseous N losses (N<sub>2</sub>O, NH<sub>3</sub>, and N<sub>2</sub>) were primarily reported for the solid fraction and are mainly linked to the quality of storage and transport facilities [45,51]. Digestate utilization is also associated with N losses into the atmosphere that occur during and after application to soils [46,88,89], or losses to the groundwater bodies (e.g., via NO<sub>3</sub>leaching) [90,91]. Early studies mainly took into account the evaluation of N losses from individual organic substrates (untreated and digested animal residues) or assessed the effect of mechanical separation with and without preliminary digestion. As shown by Holly et al. [89,92], fertilization with the separated liquid fraction induced lower GHG emissions from soil than with untreated substrate. Similar findings were reported by Askri et al. [93], who also highlighted the potential of the solid-liquid separation to reduce the N<sub>2</sub>O release after digestate application to soils. The authors assumed that the separation of organic matter (especially organic C) and mineral N into solid and liquid fractions was the main reason for the lower N<sub>2</sub>O release compared to raw digestate, as it decreases the N<sub>2</sub>O production from denitrification [93]. Based on this assumption, a similar trend was expected in terms of the complete downstream processing of raw digestate, since further processing aims at better separation of Ccontaining particles from the N-enriched liquid. Consequently, hypothesis three was formulated as follows:

(iii) raw digestate releases more N<sub>2</sub>O than the respective intermediate or end products after application to soil.

Another factor that controls N<sub>2</sub>O release is the mineral N content of organic fertilizers. It was previously assumed that a higher NH<sub>4</sub>-N concentration in fertilizers increases

the N<sub>2</sub>O emission rate after application to soil [92,94]. In this context, Fanguero et al. [95] noted that the addition of organic substrate to soil (in this case slurry), which contains a high amount of NH<sub>4</sub>-N and available C, not only stimulates rapid initial nitrification, but also denitrification activity. Furthermore, the authors demonstrated that the finest organic particles of a fertilizer contain the highest amount of readily degradable C and are characterized by the highest N availability [96]. As described in various studies, most of DM, total C, and organic C is shifted to the solid fraction, while NH<sub>4</sub>-N and small particles mainly remain in the liquid [49,55,57,60]. Therefore, assuming that the simultaneous application of sufficient amounts of easily degradable C and NH<sub>4</sub>-N in the liquid digestate directly influences the N<sub>2</sub>O emission rate from soils, the following hypothesis was made:

(iv) solids release less N<sub>2</sub>O than liquids after application to soil.

Chapter 4 deals with the 'effects of digestate processing on soil-borne  $N_2O$  emissions' and shows data collected in field and lab experiments. It presents a comparison between untreated and processed digestates in terms of their potential to reduce  $N_2O$  emissions after soil application. Furthermore, the relation between processing method, resulting digestate composition, and  $N_2O$  release after digestate application was investigated.

It was generally expected that a higher degree of processing leads to lower N<sub>2</sub>O release due to a continuously decreasing amount of easily available C, which serves as an electron donator for denitrifiers [97]. However, in the current work, an opposite trend was observed after the application of pelleted digestate to soil. The significant increase in emissions cannot be explained by the main drivers for N<sub>2</sub>O production in soil (e.g., moisture and mineral N content). So far, only a few studies reported similar results and assumed different reasons, such as simultaneous occurrence of nitrification and denitrification [98], or denitrification activity inside the pellets [99]. In order to investigate the mechanisms responsible for the unexpected N<sub>2</sub>O release from pellets, the last research hypothesis was stated:

 (v) N<sub>2</sub>O release from pellets is caused by the activity of autochthonous microflora already present in the pellet body.

It was also assessed whether pellet size and moisture additionally influence the  $N_2O$  emissions. The experimental results of these aspects are presented in chapter 5.

# 1.5 Data repository

Raw data sets used for the preparation of chapters 4 and 5 are available online at <a href="https://osf.io/6gvc5/?view\_only=0b277d9adfad403c9ad66ad192353859">https://osf.io/6gvc5/?view\_only=0b277d9adfad403c9ad66ad192353859</a>.

Here, metadata are provided, which accurately describe the experimental set-up. Besides that, additional raw data of the research project "GÄRWERT – GÄRprodukte ökologisch optimiert und WERTorientiert aufbereiten und vermarkten" (grant numbers 22402312 and 22402113) are summarized, which are not presented in the current thesis.

# 1.6 References

- 1. FAO. World Food and Agriculture Statistical Yearbook 2021, Rome, 2021.
- 2. Mottet, A.; Haan, C. de; Falcucci, A.; Tempio, G.; Opio, C.; Gerber, P. Livestock: On our plates or eating at our table? A new analysis of the feed/food debate. *Global Food Security* **2017**, *14*, 1–8, doi:10.1016/j.gfs.2017.01.001.
- 3. FAO. Food Balances (2010-). Available online: https://www.fao.org/faostat/ en/#data/FBS (accessed on 4 March 2023).
- 4. Whitton, C.; Bogueva, D.; Marinova, D.; Phillips, C.J.C. Are We Approaching Peak Meat Consumption? Analysis of Meat Consumption from 2000 to 2019 in 35 Countries and Its Relationship to Gross Domestic Product. *Animals (Basel)* **2021**, *11*, doi:10.3390/ani11123466.
- 5. FAO and ITPS. *Status of the world's soil resources: Main report;* Rome, 2015, ISBN 978-92-5-109004-6.
- 6. Gibbs, H.K.; Salmon, J.M. Mapping the world's degraded lands. *Applied Geography* **2015**, *57*, 12–21, doi:10.1016/j.apgeog.2014.11.024.
- 7. Kraamwinkel, C.T.; Beaulieu, A.; Dias, T.; Howison, R.A. Planetary limits to soil degradation. *Commun Earth Environ* **2021**, *2*, doi:10.1038/s43247-021-00323-3.
- 8. West, P.C.; Gerber, J.S.; Engstrom, P.M.; Mueller, N.D.; Brauman, K.A.; Carlson, K.M.; Cassidy, E.S.; Johnston, M.; MacDonald, G.K.; Ray, D.K.; et al. Leverage points for improving global food security and the environment. *Science* **2014**, *345*, 325–328, doi:10.1126/science.1246067.
- Omara, P.; Aula, L.; Oyebiyi, F.; Raun, W.R. World Cereal Nitrogen Use Efficiency Trends: Review and Current Knowledge. *Agrosystems Geosci & Env* 2019, 2, 1– 8, doi:10.2134/age2018.10.0045.
- 10. Taalas, P. *State of the global climate 2020;* World Meteorological Organization (WMO): Genf, 2021, ISBN 9789263112644.
- Mathivanan, G.P.; Eysholdt, M.; Zinnbauer, M.; Rösemann, C.; Fuß, R. New N<sub>2</sub>O emission factors for crop residues and fertiliser inputs to agricultural soils in Germany. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* **2021**, 322, 107640, doi:10.1016/j.agee.2021.107640.

- 12. Climate change 2022: Mitigation of climate change; Shukla, P.R.; Skea, J.; Reisinger, A., Eds.; IPCC: Geneva, 2022, ISBN 9789291691609.
- Tian, H.; Xu, R.; Canadell, J.G.; Thompson, R.L.; Winiwarter, W.; Suntharalingam, P.; Davidson, E.A.; Ciais, P.; Jackson, R.B.; Janssens-Maenhout, G.; et al. A comprehensive quantification of global nitrous oxide sources and sinks. *Nature* 2020, 586, 248–256, doi:10.1038/s41586-020-2780-0.
- 14. Häußermann, U.; Klement, L.; Breuer, L.; Ullrich, A.; Wechsung, G.; Bach, M. Nitrogen soil surface budgets for districts in Germany 1995 to 2017. *Environ Sci Eur* **2020**, 32, doi:10.1186/s12302-020-00382-x.
- Panagos, P.; Köningner, J.; Ballabio, C.; Liakos, L.; Muntwyler, A.; Borrelli, P.; Lugato, E. Improving the phosphorus budget of European agricultural soils. *Sci. Total Environ.* **2022**, 853, 158706, doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.158706.
- 16. BLE. Besondere Ernte- und Qualitätsermittlung (BEE) 2021; Berlin, 2022, ISBN 0178-899X.
- 17. Bundesanstalt für Landwirtschaft und Ernährung. Regionale Verteilung und Entwicklung der Tierbestände in Deutschland. Available online: https://www.bzl-datenzentrum.de/tier/tierbestaende/regionale-verteilung-und-entwicklung-der-tierbestaende (accessed on 4 March 2023).
- Liedmann, M. Branchenzahlen 2021 und Prognose der Branchenentwicklung 2022. Available online: https://www.biogas.org/edcom/webfvb.nsf/id/DE\_ Branchenzahlen/\$file/22-10-06\_Biogas\_Branchenzahlen-2021\_Prognose-2022.pdf (accessed on 18 October 2022).
- European Parliament; Council of the European Union. Regulation (EU) 2019/ of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 laying down rules on the making available on the market of EU fertilising products and amending Regulations (EC) No 1069/2009 and (EC) No 1107/2009 and repealing Regulation (EC) No 2003/2003. *OJEU*. 2019, 1–114.
- 20. Council of the European Union. Council Directive of 12 December 1991 concerning the protection of waters against pollution caused by nitrates from agricultural sources (91/676/EEC). *Off. J. Eur. Commun.* **1991**, 1–8.
- 21. European Parliament; Council of the European Union. Directive 2000/60/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 October 2000 establishing a framework for Community action in the field of water policy. *Off. J. Eur. Commun.* **2000**, 1–72.
- 22. European Parliament; Council of the European Union. Directive 2006/118/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 12 December 2006 on the protection of groundwater against pollution and deterioration. *OJEU.* **2006**, 19–31.
- 23. DüV. Verordnung über die Anwendung von Düngemitteln, Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln nach den Grundsätzen der guten fachlichen Praxis beim Düngen. *Bundesgesetzblatt* **2017**, *1*, 1305.
- 24. Helgason, K.S.; Iversen, K.; Julca, A. Circular agriculture for sustainable rural development. Available online: https://www.un.org/development/desa/dpad/wp-content/uploads/sites/45/publication/PB\_105.pdf (accessed on 14 April 2023).

- 25. Dutta, S.; He, M.; Xiong, X.; Tsang, D.C.W. Sustainable management and recycling of food waste anaerobic digestate: A review. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2021**, *341*, 125915, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2021.125915.
- Mishra, A.; Kumar, M.; Bolan, N.S.; Kapley, A.; Kumar, R.; Singh, L. Multidimensional approaches of biogas production and up-gradation: Opportunities and challenges. *Bioresour. Technol.* 2021, 338, 125514, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2021.125514.
- Saunders, O.E.; Fortuna, A.-M.; Harrison, J.H.; Whitefield, E.; Cogger, C.G.; Kennedy, A.C.; Bary, A.I. Comparison of Raw Dairy Manure Slurry and Anaerobically Digested Slurry as N Sources for Grass Forage Production. *Int. J. Agron* 2012, 2012, 1–10, doi:10.1155/2012/101074.
- 28. IRENA. Renewable Energy Capacity Statistics 2022, Abu Dhabi, 2022.
- 29. Maurer, C.; Müller, J. Drying Characteristics of Biogas Digestate in a Hybrid Waste-Heat/Solar Dryer. *Energies* **2019**, *12*, 1294, doi:10.3390/en12071294.
- Valentinuzzi, F.; Cavani, L.; Porfido, C.; Terzano, R.; Pii, Y.; Cesco, S.; Marzadori, C.; Mimmo, T. The fertilising potential of manure-based biogas fermentation residues: pelleted vs. liquid digestate. *Heliyon* **2020**, *6*, e03325, doi:10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e03325.
- 31. Suppadit, T.; Pongpiachan, S.; Panomsri, S. Effects of moisture content in quail litter on the physical characteristics after pelleting using a Siriwan Model machine. *Anim. Sci. J.* **2012**, *83*, 350–357, doi:10.1111/j.1740-0929.2011.00961.x.
- Ledda, C.; Schievano, A.; Salati, S.; Adani, F. Nitrogen and water recovery from animal slurries by a new integrated ultrafiltration, reverse osmosis and cold stripping process: a case study. *Water Res.* 2013, 47, 6157–6166, doi:10.1016/j.watres.2013.07.037.
- Bolzonella, D.; Fatone, F.; Gottardo, M.; Frison, N. Nutrients recovery from anaerobic digestate of agro-waste: Techno-economic assessment of full scale applications. *J. Environ. Manage.* **2018**, *216*, 111–119, doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.08.026.
- Schröder, J.J.; Visser, W. de; Assinck, F. B. T.; Velthof, G.L.; van Geel, W.; van Dijk, W. Nitrogen Fertilizer Replacement Value of the Liquid Fraction of Separated Livestock Slurries Applied to Potatoes and Silage Maize. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal.* 2014, 45, 73–85, doi:10.1080/00103624.2013.848881.
- 35. van Middelkoop, J.C.; Holshof, G. Nitrogen Fertilizer Replacement Value of Concentrated Liquid Fraction of Separated Pig Slurry Applied to Grassland. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal.* **2017**, *48*, 1132–1144, doi:10.1080/00103624.2017.1323101.
- 36. Tsachidou, B.; Daigneux, B.; Hissler, C.; George, I.; Delfosse, P. Biogas Residues in Substitution for Chemical Fertilizers: Converting Organic Waste into Resource. In *European Biomass Conference and Exhibition Proceedings.* 27th European Biomass Conference and Exhibition, Lisbon, Portugal, 27-30 May 2019; ETA-Florence Renewable Energies, Ed., 2019, ISBN 978-88-89407-19-6.
- 37. Masse, L.; Massé, D.I.; Beaudette, V.; Muir, M. Size Distribution and Composition of Particles in Raw and Anaerobically Digested Swine Manure. *Transactions of the ASAE* **2005**, *48*, 1943–1949, doi:10.13031/2013.20003.
- 38. Chadwick, D.R.; John, F.; Pain, B.F.; Chambers, B.J.; Williams, J. Plant uptake of nitrogen from the organic nitrogen fraction of animal manures: a laboratory experiment. *J. Agric. Sci.* **2000**, *134*, 159–168, doi:10.1017/S0021859699007510.
- 39. Cavalli, D.; Cabassi, G.; Borrelli, L.; Geromel, G.; Bechini, L.; Degano, L.; Marino Gallina, P. Nitrogen fertilizer replacement value of undigested liquid cattle manure and digestates. *European Journal of Agronomy* **2016**, 73, 34–41, doi:10.1016/j.eja.2015.10.007.
- 40. Gutser, R.; Ebertseder, T.; Weber, A.; Schraml, M.; Schmidhalter, U. Short-term and residual availability of nitrogen after long-term application of organic fertilizers on arable land. *J. Plant Nutr. Soil Sci.* **2005**, *168*, 439–446, doi:10.1002/jpln.200520510.
- 41. Möller, K.; Müller, T. Effects of anaerobic digestion on digestate nutrient availability and crop growth: A review. *Eng. Life Sci.* **2012**, *12*, 242–257, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100085.
- 42. Hjorth, M.; Nielsen, A.M.; Nyord, T.; Hansen, M.N.; Nissen, P.; Sommer, S.G. Nutrient value, odour emission and energy production of manure as influenced by anaerobic digestion and separation. *Agron. Sustain. Dev.* **2009**, *29*, 329–338, doi:10.1051/agro:2008047.
- 43. Chantigny, M.H.; Angers, D.A.; Rochette, P.; Bélanger, G.; Massé, D.; Côté, D. Gaseous nitrogen emissions and forage nitrogen uptake on soils fertilized with raw and treated swine manure. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2007**, *36*, 1864–1872, doi:10.2134/jeq2007.0083.
- 44. Chantigny, M.H.; MacDonald, J.D.; Beaupré, C.; Rochette, P.; Angers, D.A.; Massé, D.; Parent, L.-É. Ammonia volatilization following surface application of raw and treated liquid swine manure. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* **2009**, *85*, 275–286, doi:10.1007/s10705-009-9266-7.
- 45. Möller, K. Effects of anaerobic digestion on soil carbon and nitrogen turnover, N emissions, and soil biological activity. A review. *Agron. Sustain. Dev.* **2015**, *35*, 1021–1041, doi:10.1007/s13593-015-0284-3.
- 46. Abubaker, J.; Odlare, M.; Pell, M. Nitrous oxide production from soils amended with biogas residues and cattle slurry. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2013**, *42*, 1046–1058, doi:10.2134/jeq2012.0247.
- 47. Baral, K.R.; Arthur, E.; Olesen, J.E.; Petersen, S.O. Predicting nitrous oxide emissions from manure properties and soil moisture: An incubation experiment. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2016**, *97*, 112–120, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2016.03.005.
- Bertora, C.; Alluvione, F.; Zavattaro, L.; van Groenigen, Jan Willem; Velthof, G.; Grignani, C. Pig slurry treatment modifies slurry composition, N<sub>2</sub>O, and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions after soil incorporation. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2008**, *40*, 1999–2006, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.03.021.

- 49. Möller, K.; Schulz, R.; Müller, T. Substrate inputs, nutrient flows and nitrogen loss of two centralized biogas plants in southern Germany. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* **2010**, *87*, 307–325, doi:10.1007/s10705-009-9340-1.
- 50. Hjorth, M.; Christensen, K.V.; Christensen, M.L.; Sommer, S.G. Solid—liquid separation of animal slurry in theory and practice. A review. *Agron. Sustain. Dev.* **2010**, *30*, 153–180, doi:10.1051/agro/2009010.
- 51. Hansen, M.N.; Henriksen, K.; Sommer, S.G. Observations of production and emission of greenhouse gases and ammonia during storage of solids separated from pig slurry: Effects of covering. *Atmos. Environ.* **2006**, *40*, 4172–4181, doi:10.1016/j.atmosenv.2006.02.013.
- 52. Hara, M. Fertilizer pellets made from composted livestock manure. Food and Fertilizer Technology Center. Extension Bulletin **2001**, *506*, 1–11.
- Romano, E.; Brambilla, M.; Bisaglia, C.; Pampuro, N.; Pedretti, E.F.; Cavallo, E. Pelletization of composted swine manure solid fraction with different organic coformulates: Effect of pellet physical properties on rotating spreader distribution patterns. *Int J Recycl Org Waste Agricult* **2014**, *3*, 101–111, doi:10.1007/s40093-014-0070-2.
- 54. Fechter, M.; Petrova, I.P.; Kraume, M. Balance of total mass and nitrogen fluxes through consecutive digestate processing steps: Two application cases. *J. Environ. Manage.* **2023**, 326, 116791, doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.116791.
- 55. Guilayn, F.; Jimenez, J.; Rouez, M.; Crest, M.; Patureau, D. Digestate mechanical separation: Efficiency profiles based on anaerobic digestion feedstock and equipment choice. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2019**, 274, 180–189, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.11.090.
- Lyons, G.A.; Cathcart, A.; Frost, J.P.; Wills, M.; Johnston, C.; Ramsey, R.; Smyth, B. Review of Two Mechanical Separation Technologies for the Sustainable Management of Agricultural Phosphorus in Nutrient-Vulnerable Zones. *Agronomy* 2021, *11*, 836, doi:10.3390/agronomy11050836.
- 57. Bauer, A.; Mayr, H.; Hopfner-Sixt, K.; Amon, T. Detailed monitoring of two biogas plants and mechanical solid-liquid separation of fermentation residues. *J. Biotechnol.* **2009**, *142*, 56–63, doi:10.1016/j.jbiotec.2009.01.016.
- 58. Haan, A.B. de; Eral, H.B.; Schuur, B. Chapter 9. Sedimentation and Settling. *Industrial Separation Processes: Fundamentals,* 2nd ed.; De Gruyter: Berlin, Boston, 2020; pp 289–324, ISBN 9783110654806.
- 59. Suzuki, K.; Tanaka, Y.; Osada, T.; Waki, M. Removal of phosphate, magnesium and calcium from swine wastewater through crystallization enhanced by aeration. *Water Res.* **2002**, *36*, 2991–2998, doi:10.1016/s0043-1354(01)00536-x.
- 60. Møller, H.B.; Hansen, J.D.; Sørensen, C.A.G. Nutrient Recovery by Solid-Liquid Separation and Methane Productivity of Solids. *ASABE* **2007**, *50*, 193–200.
- 61. Møller, H.; Lund, I.; Sommer, S.G. Solid–liquid separation of livestock slurry: efficiency and cost. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2000**, *74*, 223–229, doi:10.1016/S0960-8524(00)00016-X.
- 62. Fechter, M. Technischer Vergleich von Aufbereitungsverfahren für Gärreste in der Biogastechnik. Dissertation; Technische Universität Berlin, Berlin, 2019.

- 63. Fechter, M.; Kraume, M. Digestate Treatment Techniques. *Technical Transactions* **2016**, 95–106.
- 64. Haan, A.B. de; Eral, H.B.; Schuur, B. Chapter 11. Membrane Filtration. *Industrial Separation Processes: Fundamentals,* 2nd ed.; De Gruyter: Berlin, Boston, 2020; pp 359–384, ISBN 9783110654806.
- 65. Masse, L.; Massé, D.I.; Pellerin, Y. The use of membranes for the treatment of manure: a critical literature review. *Biosystems Engineering* **2007**, *98*, 371–380, doi:10.1016/j.biosystemseng.2007.09.003.
- 66. Baker, R.W. *Membrane technology and applications*, 2nd ed.; J. Wiley: Chichester, New York, 2004, ISBN 0470854456.
- 67. Fuchs, W.; Drosg, B. *Technologiebewertung von Gärrestbehandlungs- und Verwertungskonzepten;* Universität für Bodenkultur: Wien, 2010, ISBN 978-3-900962-86-9.
- Sigurnjak, I.; Brienza, C.; Snauwaert, E.; Dobbelaere, A. de; Mey, J. de; Vaneeckhaute, C.; Michels, E.; Schoumans, O.; Adani, F.; Meers, E. Production and performance of bio-based mineral fertilizers from agricultural waste using ammonia (stripping-)scrubbing technology. *Waste Manag.* 2019, *89*, 265–274, doi:10.1016/j.wasman.2019.03.043.
- Brienza, C.; Sigurnjak, I.; Meier, T.; Michels, E.; Adani, F.; Schoumans, O.; Vaneeckhaute, C.; Meers, E. Techno-economic assessment at full scale of a biogas refinery plant receiving nitrogen rich feedstock and producing renewable energy and biobased fertilisers. *J. Clean. Prod.* **2021**, *308*, 127408, doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.127408.
- 70. Ukwuani, A.T.; Tao, W. Developing a vacuum thermal stripping acid absorption process for ammonia recovery from anaerobic digester effluent. *Water Res.* **2016**, *106*, 108–115, doi:10.1016/j.watres.2016.09.054.
- 71. Haan, A.B. de; Eral, H.B.; Schuur, B. Chapter 7. Drying of Solids. *Industrial Separation Processes: Fundamentals*; De Gruyter: Berlin, Boston, 2020; pp 195–226, ISBN 9783110654806.
- Maurer, C.; Müller, J. Ammonia (NH<sub>3</sub>) emissions during drying of untreated and dewatered biogas digestate in a hybrid waste-heat/solar dryer. *Eng. Life Sci.* 2012, 12, 321–326, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100113.
- 73. Bux, M.; Baumann, R.; Quadt, S.; Pinnekamp, J.; Mühlbauer, W. Volume reduction and biological stabilization of sludge in small sewage plants by solar drying. *Dry. Technol.* **2002**, *20*, 829–837, doi:10.1081/DRT-120003765.
- 74. Karle, T. Vom Gärprodukt zum Naturdünger. Available online: https://www.yumpu. com/de/document/read/15684822/vom-garprodukt-zum-naturdunger-dlr (accessed on 23 January 2023).
- 75. McMullen, J.; Fasina, O.O.; Wood, C.W.; Feng, Y. Storage and Handling Characteristics of Pellets from Poultry Litter. *Appl. Eng. Agric.* **2005**, *21*, 645–651, doi:10.13031/2013.18553.
- 76. Kaltschmitt, M.; Hartmann, H.; Hofbauer, H. *Energie aus Biomasse;* Springer Berlin Heidelberg: Berlin, Heidelberg, 2009, ISBN 978-3-540-85094-6.

- 77. Alburquerque, J.A.; La Fuente, C. de; Campoy, M.; Carrasco, L.; Nájera, I.; Baixauli, C.; Caravaca, F.; Roldán, A.; Cegarra, J.; Bernal, M.P. Agricultural use of digestate for horticultural crop production and improvement of soil properties. *Europ. J. Agronomy* **2012**, *43*, 119–128, doi:10.1016/j.eja.2012.06.001.
- 78. Mórtola, N.; Romaniuk, R.; Cosentino, V.; Eiza, M.; Carfagno, P.; Rizzo, P.; Bres, P.; Riera, N.; Roba, M.; Butti, M.; et al. Potential Use of a Poultry Manure Digestate as a Biofertiliser: Evaluation of Soil Properties and Lactuca sativa Growth. *Pedosphere* **2019**, 29, 60–69, doi:10.1016/S1002-0160(18)60057-8.
- 79. Panuccio, M.R.; Romeo, F.; Mallamaci, C.; Muscolo, A. Digestate Application on Two Different Soils: Agricultural Benefit and Risk. *Waste Biomass Valor* **2021**, doi:10.1007/s12649-020-01318-5.
- Pastorelli, R.; Valboa, G.; Lagomarsino, A.; Fabiani, A.; Simoncini, S.; Zaghi, M.; Vignozzi, N. Recycling Biogas Digestate from Energy Crops: Effects on Soil Properties and Crop Productivity. *Applied Sciences* **2021**, *11*, 750, doi:10.3390/app11020750.
- 81. Boer, H.C. de. Co-digestion of animal slurry can increase short-term nitrogen recovery by crops. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2008**, *37*, 1968–1973, doi:10.2134/jeq2007.0594.
- 82. Guilayn, F.; Jimenez, J.; Martel, J.-L.; Rouez, M.; Crest, M.; Patureau, D. First fertilizing-value typology of digestates: A decision-making tool for regulation. *Waste Manag.* **2019**, *86*, 67–79, doi:10.1016/j.wasman.2019.01.032.
- 83. Jarosch, K.; Richner, W.; Mayer, J. Stickstoffausnutzungseffizienz von Biogasgülle. *Agrarforschung Schweiz* **2018**, *9*, 76–81.
- 84. Awiszus, S.; Meissner, K.; Reyer, S.; Müller, J. Ammonia and methane emissions during drying of dewatered biogas digestate in a two-belt conveyor dryer. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2018**, *247*, 419–425, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2017.09.099.
- 85. Simonič, T.; Simonič, M.; Dejanović, I. Vacuum Evaporation of Liquid Fraction of Digestate. *Kem. Ind.* **2018**, *67*, 85-93, doi:10.15255/KUI.2018.022.
- Tampio, E.; Marttinen, S.; Rintala, J. Liquid fertilizer products from anaerobic digestion of food waste: mass, nutrient and energy balance of four digestate liquid treatment systems. *J. Clean. Prod.* 2016, 125, 22–32, doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.03.127.
- Möller, K.; Schulz, R.; Müller, T. Substrate inputs, nutrient flows and nitrogen loss of two centralized biogas plants in southern Germany. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 2010, 87, 307–325, doi:10.1007/s10705-009-9340-1.
- Singla, A.; Inubushi, K. Effect of Biogas Digested Liquid on CH<sub>4</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O Flux in Paddy Ecosystem. J. Integr. Agric. 2014, 13, 635–640, doi:10.1016/S2095-3119(13)60721-2.
- Holly, M.A.; Larson, R.A.; Powell, J.M. Gas Reduction Benefits from Storage to Application of Anaerobic Digestion and Solid-liquid Separation of Dairy Manure. In *Proceedings of the 2015 ASABE Annual International Meeting,* New Orleans, Louisiana, USA, 26-29 July 2015; American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers, Ed.; St. Joseph, Michigan, USA, 2015.

- 90. Sørensen, P.; RubÆk, G.H. Leaching of nitrate and phosphorus after autumn and spring application of separated solid animal manures to winter wheat. *Soil Use Manage* **2012**, *28*, 1–11, doi:10.1111/j.1475-2743.2011.00382.x.
- 91. Schröder, J.J.; Visser, W. de; Assinck, F. B. T.; Velthof, G.L. Effects of short-term nitrogen supply from livestock manures and cover crops on silage maize production and nitrate leaching. *Soil Use Manage* **2013**, *29*, 151–160, doi:10.1111/sum.12027.
- 92. Holly, M.A.; Larson, R.A.; Powell, J.M.; Ruark, M.D.; Aguirre-Villegas, H. Greenhouse gas and ammonia emissions from digested and separated dairy manure during storage and after land application. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **2017**, 239, 410–419, doi:10.1016/j.agee.2017.02.007.
- 93. Askri, A.; Laville, P.; Trémier, A.; Houot, S. Influence of Origin and Post-treatment on Greenhouse Gas Emissions After Anaerobic Digestate Application to Soil. *Waste Biomass Valor* **2016**, *7*, 293–306, doi:10.1007/s12649-015-9452-6.
- 94. Sommer, S.G.; Petersen, S.O.; Søgaard, H.T. Greenhouse Gas Emission from Stored Livestock Slurry. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2000**, *29*, 744–751, doi:10.2134/jeq2000.00472425002900030009x.
- 95. Fangueiro, D.; Coutinho, J.; Cabral, F.; Fidalgo, P.; Bol, R.; Trindade, H. Nitric oxide and greenhouse gases emissions following the application of different cattle slurry particle size fractions to soil. *Atmos. Environ.* **2012**, *47*, 373–380, doi:10.1016/j.atmosenv.2011.10.052.
- 96. Fangueiro, D.; Ribeiro, H.M.; Vasconcelos, E.; Coutinho, J.; Cabral, F. Influence of animal slurries composition and relative particle size fractions on the C and N mineralization following soil incorporation. *Biomass Bioenergy* **2012**, *47*, 50–61, doi:10.1016/j.biombioe.2012.10.003.
- 97. Granli, T.; Bøckman, O. Nitrous oxide from agriculture. *Nor. J. Agric. Sci.* **1994**, *12*, 7–127.
- 98. Hayakawa, A.; Akiyama, H.; Sudo, S.; Yagi, K. N<sub>2</sub>O and NO emissions from an Andisol field as influenced by pelleted poultry manure. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2009**, *41*, 521–529, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.12.011.
- 99. Yamane, T. Denitrifying bacterial community in manure compost pellets applied to an Andosol upland field. *Soil Sci. Plant Nutr.* **2013**, *59*, 572–579, doi:10.1080/00380768.2013.813832.

# 2 Collection and composition of digestates

Raw and processed digestates evaluated in the current work were obtained from two biogas plants located in South Germany. Biogas plant 1 (BGP1, geographic position 49°14'29.1"N 9°38'28.9"E) digested a mixture of cattle and poultry manures, pig slurry, energy crops, pomace, and grape marc. In addition to cattle manure and pig slurry, the feedstocks used in the second biogas plant (BGP2, located at 48°50'35.7"N 10°50'24.2"E) were silage maize, cereal and grass silage, and cereal grist. Detailed information about the share of the different feedstock materials is given in chapter 4.3.1.

Digestates were collected in 2015 and 2016. The digestate sampling of each biogas plant occurred once a year on the same day. Consequently, time-related fluctuations in share and composition of feedstock materials could not be taken into consideration. Since the actual N concentration of digestates was of major importance for the preparation of the experiments presented in this work, collection and chemical analysis of digestates took place immediately before starting with the practical work. In order to prevent progressing conversion of organic matter and thus minimize gaseous N losses before utilization, collected digestates were kept in closed containers in a dry and cool storehouse. For homogenization and to prevent the forming of settling and floating layers, the liquid digestates were stirred with a hand agitator (Collomix GmbH, Germany) directly before utilization.

The analysis of evaluated digestates included the determination of pH, contents of DM, total carbon (C<sub>t</sub>), and macronutrients, as well as the share of the recalcitrant fractions lignin, cellulose, and hemicellulose. Description of the analytical methods applied for measuring pH, DM, C, N, and fiber fractions, and respective analysis results are shown in chapter 4.3.1. The contents of the primary and secondary macronutrients phosphorus (P), potassium (K), sulfur (S), magnesium (Mg), and calcium (Ca) were determined after aqua regia digestion, using inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES VISTA Pro, Varian).

Tables 2-1 and 2-2 summarize the share of the main nutrients contained in the tested digestates. Nitrate was detected only in dry solid and pellets in both sampling years. The NO<sub>3</sub>–N content of the other digestates fell below the detection limits (<0.001% of total FM).

Digestate	Ν		Р		К	
_	g kg <sup>-1</sup> DM					
	2015	2016	2015	2016	2015	2016
Raw digestate (RD1)	64.1	47.6	10.6	5.7	45.1	40.0
Sep. liquid (SL1) <sup>1</sup>	86.5	78.4	14.8	8.0	66.3	69.9
Sep. solid (SS1) <sup>1</sup>	25.2	18.6	5.4	3.8	11.2	15.6
Dry solid (DS1) <sup>2</sup>	25.6	21.4	9.8	4.7	36.5	26.2
Pellet (P1) <sup>3</sup>	35.1	34.9	10.3	5.6	35.1	36.5
Raw digestate (RD2)	96.1	68.6	10.3	8.0	92.1	60.8
Sep. liquid (SL2) <sup>1</sup>	103.4	106.4	10.6	4.7	98.1	97.8
Sep. solid (SS2) <sup>1</sup>	28.1	32.1	9.5	6.3	17.9	25.8
Concentrate (CC2)	48.8	38.7	13.7	6.7	94.7	84.9
ASS2 <sup>4</sup>	185.8	202.9	<0.01	0.03	<0.03	0.9

**Table 2-1** Concentrations of primary macronutrients (g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM) (nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P) and potassium (K)) present in the tested biogas digestates.

Number behind treatment abbreviations (e.g., RD1, SL2): number of respective biogas plant; <sup>1</sup> Sep. liquid/solid: separated liquid/solid fraction; <sup>2</sup> 1.3 g NO<sub>3</sub>–N kg<sup>-1</sup> DM (2015) and 1.6 g NO<sub>3</sub>–N kg<sup>-1</sup> DM (2016); <sup>3</sup> 3.6 g NO<sub>3</sub>–N kg<sup>-1</sup> DM (2015) and 2.7 g NO<sub>3</sub>–N kg<sup>-1</sup> DM (2016); <sup>4</sup> ASS2: ammonium sulfate solution.

Digestate <sup>1</sup>	S		Mg		Са	
	g kg⁻¹ DM					
	2015	2016	2015	2016	2015	2016
RD1	4.0	3.95	5.4	5.6	16.8	18.3
SL1	4.9	4.7	7.3	8.3	23.3	23.1
SS1	2.7	4.7	3.3	3.8	7.8	10.2
DS1	4.4	3.4	5.4	4.8	16.4	14.0
P1	4.2	4.1	5.8	5.6	17.5	15.5
RD2	5.5	4.1	4.4	7.9	21.7	16.0
SL2	5.6	5.4	4.4	5.2	25.7	21.5
SS2	2.8	3.4	6.4	6.2	8.6	8.4
CC2	5.3	5.7	6.7	6.7	27.1	21.7
ASS2 <sup>2</sup>	247.3	230.0	<0.01	0.1	<0.03	0.3

**Table 2-2** Concentrations (g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM) of sulfur (S), magnesium (Mg) and calcium (Ca) present in the tested biogas digestates.

<sup>1</sup> number behind treatment abbreviations: number of respective biogas plant; <sup>2</sup> ASS2: ammonium sulfate solution.

# 3 N partitioning during digestate processing\*

This chapter displays the processing-related changes in FM,  $N_t$ , and  $NH_4$ –N in detail, which are represented as mass flows of the respective compound based on a fixed, predefined total amount of input material.

# 3.1 Abstract

The high water content and low nutrient concentration of digestate complicate its storage, transportation, and utilization. Subsequent digestate processing can effectively remove water and influence nutrient partitioning among digestate fractions and final products.

The current study was carried out to evaluate the performance of two typical digestate processing chains, solid and liquid ones, respectively, and to give practical recommendations for optimization. Two fully operating biogas plants with advanced heat utilization were considered as data sources. The digestate mass flow balance of dry matter (DM), water, total N (TN), and ammonium-N mass flows was performed and the efficiency of the examined processing units was calculated.

It was found that solid-liquid separation of raw digestate shifted 73–87% of TN and 60– 93% of NH<sub>4</sub>–N to the liquid phase. Subsequent drying of separated solid fraction removed about 6% of the initial water and required 84% less thermal energy per kg N recovered than the processing of separated liquid. The final product, pellets, contained 14% of initial TN, but only 2% of initial NH<sub>4</sub>–N as a result of microbial conversion of inorganic N during drying.

Vacuum evaporation of separated liquid fraction removed 34% of the initial water and left a DM-rich concentrate. At the same time, an ammonium sulfate solution (ASS) containing 21% of initial TN and 34% of initial NH<sub>4</sub>–N was produced.

Both evaluated processing chains showed specific advantages and challenges. Solid products were characterized by a high share of recalcitrant organic compounds and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*</sup> This chapter is published as:

Fechter, M.; Petrova, I. P.; Kraume, M., 2023. *Balance of total mass and nitrogen fluxes through consecutive digestate processing steps: Two application cases*. Journal of Environmental Management, 326, Part B, 116791, ISSN 0301-4797, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.116791</u>; with the kind permission of Elsevier.

could serve as a soil improver. Liquid processing concentrated plant-available N in ASS, which could be used as valuable inorganic fertilizer.

Keywords: N mass flow; solid-liquid separation; solar drying; vacuum evaporation

# 3.2 Introduction

The excess of nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) represents a global issue. Those nutrients are particularly concentrated in regions with intensified livestock and crop production. Biogas plants, which utilize animal manures, energy crops, or different kinds of organic waste [1,2], aggravate this problem due to the generation of additional organic effluents, referred to as digestates [3,4].

During biogas production, anaerobic digestion converts organic carbon into methane, used for transportation or energy generation [5], and transforms most of the organic N into mobile, mineral NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> [6]. The residual digestate still contains significant amounts of organic compounds and plant-available nutrients (especially N and P) and can be used both as soil amendment and mineral fertilizer.

However, inappropriate and excessive utilization cause soil acidification, surface water eutrophication, and groundwater pollution [7–9]. As for animal manures, legal regulations also restrict the timeframe and application amount, leading to the side issue of assuring a sufficient and prolonged storage capacity [10,11]. As a consequence, nutrients accumulate locally, unless they are frequently removed from the source areas.

Since untreated manures and digestates are characterized by high water content [12] and low nutrient concentration, transportation over large distances proves to be unfeasible. Moreover, the nutrient availability of digestates varies with their chemical and physical characteristics, which are influenced by feedstock, treatment methods, and process parameters [13,14].

In order to improve not only the digestion process [15] but also the composition and properties of the digested effluent [16,17], pre- and post-treatments are applied. Processing techniques, such as solid-liquid separation or membrane filtration, are commonly used to reduce water content and concentrate nutrients in the digestate [18,19]. A combination of ultrafiltration with reverse osmosis, for example, results in a

reduction of total initial volume by 49% and a concentrating of N up to 31% in the form of ammonium sulfate [20]. Drying the digestate can remove about 90% of the initial moisture [16,21], but a significant amount of mineral N is lost in the exhaust air in the form of ammonia (NH<sub>3</sub>) [21,22]. Gaseous N losses were also reported during storage [23] and after application of digestates to soils and vary depending on substrate composition and aggregate state [24,25].

Several technologies for NH<sub>3</sub> recovery from gaseous streams are available on the market, which mainly utilize three different scrubbing media: nitric acid solution, sulfuric acid solution, and calcium sulfate dihydrate (gypsum) [21,26,27]. While during application of the first two, salts are formed, the latter produces a lime-based fertilizer mixture [26]. To the authors' knowledge, the most common medium is sulfuric acid solution due to its low price and easy availability. Nitric acid is rather expensive and explosive ammonium nitrate, which also requires produces official permission/registration. Gypsum, on the other hand, might be cheap and available, but the technology is patented and the final product must either be treated by a filter press or used as some form of mixed fertilizer [26].

Digestate treatment methods also influence the partitioning of the primary plant nutrients N and P. In the case of the common solid-liquid separation, for example, P mainly accumulates in the solid phase [21,28], while N is greatly shifted into the liquid [21,29]. Since processed digestates are suitable organic amendments with a good fertilizing value [30,31], the options for pre- and post-treatment of digestate should be considered not only from a technical point of view but also with regard to the generation of marketable organic fertilizers, such as pellets or ammonium sulfate, and their characteristics. Up to now, most of the previous research focused on improving the process parameters or selecting the superior technique. The current work shows the partitioning of the most essential plant nutrient, N, and gives recommendations for digestate processing from a practical point of view. For that purpose, a balancing of TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N mass flows was performed for two different commercial, full-scale biogas plants. This framework allowed us to evaluate valuable data from practical operation. Both selected plants were characterized by downstream processing cascades, which enable an almost complete heat utilization during digestate upgrading. The following treatment steps were considered in the evaluation: solidliquid separation of raw digestate, drying and pelletizing of separated solid fraction, and vacuum evaporation of the separated liquid fraction with partial NH<sub>3</sub> stripping to

produce ammonium sulfate. The focus was placed on (i) the effect of processing on fresh matter (FM) and nitrogen partitioning, (ii) the determination of total mass reduction, and (iii) the recovery of initial N in the final products.

## 3.3 Materials and methods

#### 3.3.1 Digestates

Digestate characteristics were derived from a previous work [25]. Sampling of the digestate was carried out once a year on the same day and in two biogas plants [25]. Consequently, time-related variations resulting from different properties and composition of feedstocks, hydraulic retention time, fluctuation in temperature, etc. were not accounted for in our analysis. Since digestate samples from different years were tested in the aforementioned work [25] and their composition varied considerably, two raw digestates (i.e., one per biogas plant) characterized by similar DM and TN contents were chosen (see Table 3-1) and served as a reference for this research.

In general, both biogas plants have been supplied by energy crops in addition to animal manure and slurry. Detailed information on the fresh weight of the different feedstocks used in both biogas plants can be found in Petrova et al. [25]. Relevant chemical characteristics of digestates and data used for the calculations performed in this study are summarized in Table 3-1.

**Table 3-1** Dry matter (DM, g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM), total nitrogen (TN, g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM), ammonium nitrogen (NH<sub>4</sub>–N, g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM) contents, and pH values of the initial raw digestates and the subsequent fractions and products obtained by the two processing chains at the two respective full-scale biogas plants. Data derived from Petrova et al. [25,32].

Biogas plant	Product	DM	TN	NH₄–N	рН
		g kg <sup>-1</sup> FM <sup>2</sup>	g kg⁻¹ DM	g kg <sup>-1</sup> DM	
1	Raw digestate	79	64.1	30.2	8.1
	Separated liquid fraction	56	86.5	43.1	8.0
	Separated solid fraction	311	25.2	6.4	8.2
	Dry solid fraction	902	25.6	1.7	8.2
	Digestate pellets	889	35.1	4.3	7.7
2	Raw digestate	77	68.6	41.8	7.7
	Separated liquid fraction	47	106.4	60.8	7.9
	Separated solid fraction	174	32.1	14.4	8.9
	Digestate concentrate	136	38.7	6.5	8.9
	ASS <sup>1</sup>	278	202.9	193.7	2.4

<sup>1</sup> ASS: ammonium sulfate solution after vacuum evaporation.

<sup>2</sup> FM: fresh matter.

#### 3.3.2 Digestate processing techniques

Raw digestate was separated into solid and liquid fractions in both the biogas plants. The first biogas plant (BGP1) further processed the solid fraction only, while in the second (BGP2), both the separated fractions were treated subsequently. However, only the liquid processing chain in BGP2 was considered here. Fig. 3-1 shows the respective processing chains and their corresponding products.





# 3.3.2.1 Mechanical separation of raw digestate

A screw press separated the liquid from the solid fractions in both processing chains. The raw digestate was inserted into a drum screen with a slit width of 0.5 mm. While the liquid and particles smaller than 0.5 mm passed the screen, the held-back solid was compressed and exited by a rotating screw.

# 3.3.2.2 Drying of separated solid

After solid-liquid separation, the separated solid fraction of BGP1 was dried to about 90% DM content. The process took place in a solar greenhouse dryer having a total size of 40 m in length, 12.8 m in width, and 4 m in height. Here, the substrate was turned and mixed by an electric mole. For further details on the technical characteristics of this process, the reader is referred to Maurer et al. [16,22].

# 3.3.2.3 Pelletizing the dried separated solid fraction

Prior to pelletizing, the dried solid fraction is usually conditioned, i.e., its DM content is adjusted to exactly 86% by rewetting, since the moisture content at the end of the drying process can vary depending on time and temperature. In the pelletizer of BGP1, pan grinder rollers forced the dried solid through a die with channels of 6 mm in diameter. During the compression, the substrate heated up, which led to partial evaporation of the remaining water and a change in the physical state of several components [32]. After exiting the baling channels, the compacted solid was cut into pellets with a diameter of 6 mm and an average length of 14 mm by a shear blade and cooled to ambient temperature [25,32].

# 3.3.2.4 Vacuum evaporation with partial NH<sub>3</sub> stripping from the separated liquid fraction

After the separation of the raw digestate, the liquid phase of BGP2 was concentrated in a two-step vacuum evaporator, described in a previous paper [25]. In brief, the evaporation of water and volatiles, such as NH<sub>3</sub> and other gasses, occurred in a stainless steel vessel at around 65 °C and 250 hPa. Afterward, NH<sub>3</sub> was removed from the exhaust steam in a washing column using sulfuric acid to produce an ASS. The remaining concentrate was pumped into a storage tank as soon as it reached a DM content of 15%. The vacuum evaporation utilized the heat from a combined heat and power (CHP) plant.

## 3.3.3 Mass balance

To gain an overview of changes in N concentrations due to the processing techniques presented in this study, a mass balance procedure was applied to the data derived from the chemical constituents of digestates (Table 3-1). As mentioned previously, raw digestates with similar DM and TN contents were used as data input for the following calculations. In the case of implausible variations in digestate composition, calculations were performed with the respective pre-product.

Total mass flows were quantified to determine TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N flows, i.e., the fresh matter of digestates in tons per year (t a<sup>-1</sup>) that enters and leaves every processing step. To determine the FM mass flows of each processing step, the input FM mass flow of the first processing step must be known. Assuming no FM is lost, all FM mass flows that enter must also exit. The same is true for the DM mass flows, which are calculated by multiplying the FM mass flow with the DM content. Solving those linear equations completes the mass balance for the whole processing step, which is shown in the following. Afterward, NH<sub>4</sub>–N and TN mass flows are derived by multiplying the rorresponding FM mass flow with their NH<sub>4</sub>–N or TN contents. Mismatches within the mass balance, i.e. mathematical differences between inflows and outflows, resulted from the variability of raw data and were described as mass balance delta ( $\Delta$ ). Fig. 3-2 exemplarily shows the balance of the flows through the screw press separator.



**Figure 3-2** Mass flow balance through a screw press separator;  $\dot{M}_1$ : input mass flow,  $\dot{M}_2$  and  $\dot{M}_3$ : output mass flows;  $x_{1,DM}$ ,  $x_{2,DM}$  and  $x_{3,DM}$ : dry matter contents of the respective substance flows.

Assuming mass conservation applies across the separator, the following equation represents the total mass balance

$$\dot{M}_1 = \dot{M}_2 + \dot{M}_3 \tag{1}$$

where  $\dot{M}_1$  is the mass flow in t a<sup>-1</sup> of raw digestate (as received) entering the separator, and  $\dot{M}_2$  and  $\dot{M}_3$  the mass flows in t a<sup>-1</sup> of separated solid and liquid fractions, respectively. For both biogas plants, a total mass flow of raw digestate ( $\dot{M}_1$ ) of about 10,000 t a<sup>-1</sup> was used as a calculation basis. To set up the DM mass balance

$$\dot{M}_{1,DM} = \dot{M}_{2,DM} + \dot{M}_{3,DM} \tag{2}$$

DM mass flows in t a<sup>-1</sup> of input  $(\dot{M}_{1,DM})$  and outputs  $(\dot{M}_{2,DM})$  and  $\dot{M}_{3,DM}$  were applied correspondingly. Here, each flow is determined by the following equation:

$$\dot{M}_{i,DM} = \dot{M}_i x_{i,DM} \tag{3}$$

The DM mass flow in t a<sup>-1</sup> results from the respective total mass flow ( $\dot{M}_i$ , in t a<sup>-1</sup>), where *i* is the index of the respective mass flow shown in Fig. 3-2, multiplied by its corresponding DM content of  $x_{i,DM}$ . If equation (3) is universalized as follows

$$\dot{M}_{i,j} = \dot{M}_i x_{i,j} \tag{4}$$

it is also valid for calculating TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N flows, respectively (in kg a<sup>-1</sup>). In these cases,  $x_{i,j}$  is the concentration of the *j*-th nutrient (TN or NH<sub>4</sub>–N) in the *i*-th mass flow.

The mass flows of the outputs, e.g., separated solid and liquid exiting the screw press separator, are determined with the following two equations:

$$\dot{M}_2 = \dot{M}_1 * \left( \frac{x_{1,DM} - x_{2,DM}}{x_{2,DM} - x_{3,DM}} \right)$$
(5)

and

$$\dot{M}_3 = \dot{M}_1 - \dot{M}_2 \tag{6}$$

Besides the mass flows, energy inputs are also presented. They were determined from the manufacturers' specific heat and electricity demand, as well as the plant operator's balance. Considering drying operations, first, the change in DM content was used to calculate the evaporated water. Then the specific demand for heat and electricity was used to work out the total energy flows per year. Since the available solar energy considered in BGP1 is dependent on the location rather than the manufacturer, the incident solar radiation was determined using solar intensity data reported by Recknagel et al. [33] and applied to the installation site. Furthermore, the calculation of the solar energy included the dimensions and orientation of the solar dryer.

All determined flows shown in the current work were plotted with the software E!-Sankey.

#### 3.3.4 Separation index

To compare the results of this study with already published literature and to evaluate how efficient the single tested processing techniques are, a separation index was calculated according to Hjorth et al. [19] and described by the following equation:

$$E_t(x) = \frac{m_{x,output}}{m_{x,input}}$$
(7)

The separation index  $E_t$  expresses the transfer of a specific compound x (DM, TN, or NH<sub>4</sub>–N) into the resulting product as a proportion of its total input. In the case of the separation technique,  $m_{x,output}$  is the mass of the considered compound presented in the separated solid or liquid fraction after passing the separator, and  $m_{x,input}$  that of the same compound in the raw digestate. In addition, equation (7) was used to determine the subsequent removal of the respective compound due to further digestate processing and thus to assess how efficient the downstream processing techniques are. Here,  $m_{x,output}$  is the mass of the compound in the product, for example the TN or NH<sub>4</sub>–N content in the concentrate after the vacuum evaporation run on the separated liquid fraction.

#### 3.3.5 Statistical analysis

To quantify the effect of DM and water contents on the distribution and transport of TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N during the different digestate processing steps, two linear regression models were run using the statistical package SigmaStat integrated in the software SigmaPlot (v 11.0).

Deviations between in- and outflows of  $\leq 5\%$  were not discussed in the following.

#### 3.4 Results

#### 3.4.1 Total mass and energy flows within the processing chains

Raw digestate of both biogas plants contained about 92% water and 8% DM (Table 3-1). The mechanical separation split the total mass flow of approximately 10,000 t a<sup>-1</sup> (Fig. 3-3) as follows: 91% (liquid) to 9% (solid) in BGP1 and 77% to 23% in BGP2. At least 79% of the initial amount of water from raw digestate was shifted to the liquid after separation, while the partition of DM fraction varied depending on the biogas plant. In BGP1 most of the initial DM was moved to the separated liquid (502 vs. 274 t a<sup>-1</sup>), and in BGP2 a share of 53% (solid) to 47% (liquid) was found (396 vs. 347 t a<sup>-1</sup>). Since the separation of raw digestate was conducted similarly in both biogas plants, the electric energy (W in MWh) demands of the screw press separators were assumed to be similar, approx. 5.4 MWh a<sup>-1</sup> each.



**Figure 3-3** Total mass and energy inflows of examined processing chains, **a**: solid processing of BGP1, **b**: liquid processing of BGP2; Q: thermal energy demand (MWh  $a^{-1}$ ); W: electric energy demand (MWh  $a^{-1}$ ); DM: dry matter; ASS: ammonium sulfate solution;  $\Delta$ : mass balance delta.

During the next processing step (i.e., drying of the separated solid fraction in BGP1) the incoming mass flow was reduced by about 66%. A water removal of 95% was achieved during drying. This is equivalent to a reduction of the total mass of only 6% compared to the initial mass of the raw digestate. During drying, about 67% of thermal energy (Q, 460 vs. 227 MWh<sub>th</sub>  $a^{-1}$ , Fig. 3-3a) was provided by solar energy. The electric

energy required for this processing step accounted for about 57% of the total electric energy demand in BGP1. The DM mass flow of 274 t a<sup>-1</sup> remained unchanged during the solid fraction processing (Fig. 3-3a).

As the dry solid was conditioned prior to pelletizing, a small increase in total mass flow of about 2% was observed. Pelletizing consumed 31% of the electric energy required for the whole processing chain and accounted for 13.9 MWh<sub>el</sub>  $a^{-1}$  (Fig. 3-3a).

Regarding the liquid fraction after separation (BGP2, Fig. 3-3b), only 65% of the total liquid mass flow was consecutively treated in a one-stage vacuum evaporator with a nominal capacity of 4800 t a<sup>-1</sup> FM. The remaining 35% was directly moved into a separate liquid storage and was not relevant for the following results. The subsequent processing by vacuum evaporation split the incoming mass flow of 4800 t a<sup>-1</sup> FM liquid into 34% concentrate and 66% vapor which was treated in the downstream scrubber. The DM fraction of the separated liquid (224 t a<sup>-1</sup> DM, Fig. 3-3b) completely remained in concentrate. Furthermore, 31% of the water contained in separated liquid was shifted to concentrate, while 3% and 66% were found in ASS and process water, respectively. During the DM measurement of ASS, ammonium sulfate precipitates, which is shown as dry matter in the ASS stream (53 t a<sup>-1</sup>, Fig. 3-3b). As this precipitation only occurs during analysis but not in the regular washing process, the DM value was not considered for further interpretation of the results. In general, the subsequent treatment of separated liquid led to a total mass reduction of 31% due to water removal from the washing column. During vacuum evaporation, the electric energy demand was about 92% of the total electric energy demand required for the whole liquid processing chain. It accounted for 66.2 MWh a<sup>-1</sup>, while the thermal energy demand was 2147 MWh a<sup>-1</sup>. In the last processing step (i.e., the washing of NH<sub>3</sub> from the exhaust steam in BGP2) the total energy demand of the washing column was negligible and is thus not shown in the graph.

#### 3.4.2 Total N flows within the processing chains

After separation, most of the initial TN derived from raw digestate remained in the liquid fraction regardless of the biogas plant (about 87% in BGP1 and 74% in BGP2). The TN mass flows towards the separated solids accounted for 6890 kg TN a<sup>-1</sup> (BGP1, Fig. 3-4a) and 12,711 kg TN a<sup>-1</sup> (BGP2, Fig. 3-4b), which equals roughly 16% and 34% of the respective liquids.



**Figure 3-4** Total nitrogen (TN) mass flows of examined processing chains, **a**: solid processing of BGP1, **b**: liquid processing of BGP2; Q: thermal energy demand (MWh  $a^{-1}$ ); W: electric energy demand (MWh  $a^{-1}$ ); ASS: ammonium sulfate solution;  $\Delta$ : mass balance delta.

When the separated solid fraction was dried and pelletized, the TN mass flows remained almost constant with virtually no losses in the exhaust air (Fig. 3-4a).

Further treating of separated liquid in BGP2 split the incoming TN mass flow of 23,856 kg TN a<sup>-1</sup> (Fig. 3-4b) into 44% ASS and 56% concentrate.

Within BGP1, a positive significant correlation between TN mass flows and DM mass flows was observed ( $r^2 = 0.88$ , p = 0.02), while for BGP2 this effect was not statistically significant ( $r^2 = 0.69$ , n.s.).

3.4.3 NH<sub>4</sub>–N flows within the processing chains

Total NH<sub>4</sub>–N flow in BGP2 was reduced by about 20% during solid-liquid separation. In accordance with TN, most of the NH<sub>4</sub>–N was also moved to the liquid fraction after the separation of raw digestate in both biogas plants. The NH<sub>4</sub>–N mass flow towards the separated solid accounted for 1742 kg NH<sub>4</sub>–N a<sup>-1</sup> (BGP1, Fig. 3-5a) and 6458 kg NH<sub>4</sub>–N a<sup>-1</sup> (BGP2, Fig. 3-5b). These values equal about 8% and 35% of the respective liquids.

Drying with pelletizing of separated solid decreased the NH<sub>4</sub>–N mass flow by around 74% (461 kg NH<sub>4</sub>–N  $a^{-1}$  in dried solid, Fig. 3-5a).

Regarding BGP2, vacuum evaporation transferred about 88% of NH<sub>4</sub>–N from separated liquid to ASS (10,533 kg NH<sub>4</sub>–N  $a^{-1}$ ) and 12% to concentrate (1467 kg NH<sub>4</sub>–N  $a^{-1}$ ) (Fig. 3-5b).

A positive correlation between NH<sub>4</sub>–N mass flow and water mass flow was observed in both biogas plants (BGP1:  $r^2 = 0.99$ , p < 0.001; BGP2:  $r^2 = 0.95$ , p = 0.02). In BGP2, the last processing step (NH<sub>3</sub> scrubbing) was not considered for this analysis.



**Figure 3-5** Ammonium nitrogen (NH<sub>4</sub>–N) mass flows of examined processing chains, **a**: solid processing of BGP1, **b**: liquid processing of BGP2; Q: thermal energy demand (MWh a<sup>-1</sup>); W: electric energy demand (MWh a<sup>-1</sup>); ASS: ammonium sulfate solution;  $\Delta$ : mass balance delta.

# 3.4.4 Separation index of tested processing techniques

The partitioning of DM, TN, and NH<sub>4</sub>–N after solid-liquid separation of raw digestate, as well as the ongoing removal of these compounds due to subsequent processing operations, are shown in Table 3-2. The separation index of the screw press varied depending on the biogas plant. The recovery of DM, TN, and NH<sub>4</sub>–N in separated solid

was higher in BGP2 than in BGP1 and accounted for 53%, 25%, and 21% of the initial amount, respectively (Table 3-2).

**Table 3-2** Separation index ( $E_t$ ) of each tested processing step calculated for dry matter (DM), total nitrogen (TN), and ammonium nitrogen (NH<sub>4</sub>–N); values are accurate to two significant figures.

Biogas plant	Processing technique	Product	Separation index (%) <sup>3</sup>		
			DM	TN	NH <sub>4</sub> –N
1	Screw press separator	Sep. liquid <sup>1</sup>	65	87	93
		Sep. solid <sup>1</sup>	35	14	7
	Solar greenhouse dryer	Dry solid	35	14	2
	Pelletizer	Pellet	35	14	2
2	Screw press separator	Sep. liquid <sup>1</sup>	47	72.5	60
		Sep. solid <sup>1</sup>	53	25	21
	Vacuum evaporator	Concentrate	30	26	5
	NH₃ washing column	ASS <sup>2</sup>	7 <sup>4</sup>	21	34

<sup>1</sup> Sep. Liquid/solid: separated liquid/solid.

 $^2$  ASS: ammonium sulfate solution after vacuum evaporation of separated liquid and  $\text{NH}_3$  washing from the exhaust steam.

<sup>3</sup> Separation index: removal of a compound (e.g., DM, TN, or NH<sub>4</sub>–N) into the product relative to its initial amount presented in raw digestate.

<sup>4</sup> Value means sulfate detected as DM during the chemical analysis.

Processing of separated solid in BGP1 did not significantly change the DM and TN amount in the respective products. 35% of the initial DM and 14% of the initial TN of raw digestate were found in dry solid and pellets (Table 3-2). Only 2% of initial NH<sub>4</sub>–N was recovered in dry solid and pellets in contrast to about 7% in separated solid.

Similar to the solid processing, the entire DM of separated liquid remained in the concentrate after vacuum evaporation and was equivalent to 30% of the initial DM amount. In this product, 26% of initial TN and 5% of initial NH<sub>4</sub>–N derived from raw digestate were found (Table 3-2). The recovery of NH<sub>4</sub>–N was significantly higher in ASS than in concentrate.

# 3.5 Discussion

In general, the partitioning of DM, water, TN, and NH<sub>4</sub>–N among the digestate products depended on the treating method and biogas process parameters.

## 3.5.1 Effects of digestate processing on total mass flows

Despite the same slit width of the drum screen, a higher performance of the screw press was noted in BGP2 compared to BGP1. Total mass flows showed a solid-to-liquid ratio of 9:91 in BGP1 and 23:77 in BGP2 (Fig. 3-3), which was in the range of previous literature [18,26]. In general, such differences can be explained by: (i) variation in feedstocks, composition, and/or particle size distribution in digestate [18,20,34], (ii) hydraulic retention time during anaerobic digestion or (iii) technical settings of the separator, such as relative rotational speed of the screw and compression pressure induced by the flaps at the solid output [35]. It is assumed that the digestate of BGP2 was mostly characterized by large particles, whereas in BGP1, a significant amount of floating undigested fiber was transferred to the liquid. The electric energy required for the evaluated solid-liquid separation was about 2 times higher than reported by Bauer et al. [28], which could be explained by the enhanced throughput of their screw press (about a factor of 10 higher).

Regarding subsequent processing of the solid phase, the total mass reduction at the end of the drying unit equaled that measured by Bux et al. [36] for a solar dryer. They noted a similar amount of thermal energy but consumed about 45% less electric energy. This difference is likely attributed to the additional fans needed to regulate the airflow across the heat exchanger of the CHP plant's cooling system and to send it into the greenhouse in our case.

The partition of total mass flow after vacuum evaporation of separated liquid was similar to previously reported values for comparable vacuum evaporation systems [37,38] and inferior to that achieved by ultrafiltration with reverse osmosis [20,21]. However, as also shown by Bolzonella et al. [21] and Fechter [39], the tested vacuum evaporation only requires about half of the electric energy as ultrafiltration with reverse osmosis.

# 3.5.2 N fate depending on the digestate processing method

#### 3.5.2.1 Mechanical separation of raw digestate

In accordance with previous literature, the separation of raw digestate resulted in shifting the main part of TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N to the liquid phase [18,28,34]. In BGP1, the initial DM was also mainly recovered in separated liquid (Table 3-2), as previously reported [26,34,39]. Therefore, the high recovery of TN in separated liquid can partly

be explained by N compounds, such as amino acids and proteins, which were likely organically bound in small particles (<0.5 mm) and thus transported through the drum screen. In BGP2, the enhanced share of NH<sub>4</sub>–N derived from raw digestate (Table 3-1) was likely responsible for the high TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N recovery in separated liquid, which was also confirmed by the positive correlation between NH<sub>4</sub>–N and water mass flows. It might be a result of a different degree of degradability of the initial substrate. However, the mass balance showed a reduction of total NH<sub>4</sub>-N flow after initial separation of about 20%, while changes in TN were negligible. In general, a decrease in total NH<sub>4</sub>–N content can be a result of its conversion into NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> or gaseous NH<sub>3</sub>, triggered by suitable conditions such as temperature and pH. Since the mechanical separation occurs in a closed, unheated environment with a short retention time, NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization is only possible after exiting the separator (e.g., during uncovered storage of the separated solid fraction). However, the TN mass flows, on the other hand, do not reflect considerable gaseous N losses. It is consequently assumed that the raw digestate sample contained remnants of an earlier batch, caught in the dead zone between the main pipe and the sampling valve. The sample was probably characterized by a proceeded anaerobic conversion of organic N into NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, which led to an overestimation of the NH<sub>4</sub>–N content in the raw digestate. The comparison of the liquid fraction and the raw digestate samples supports this assumption. Since NH4<sup>+</sup> is dissolved in the water, it tends to stay in the liquid fraction, while non-dissolved N, such as organic N, tends to be transferred to the solid fraction. Therefore, the NH<sub>4</sub>–N to TN ratio should stay the same or increase from raw digestate to the liquid fraction. However, in our case, it was 0.6 in raw digestate and 0.5 in the liquid fraction.

Concerning the solid after separation, the separation indexes of TN (14% BGP1 and 25% BGP2) were up to 3 times higher than the literature values reported for similar or bigger screen sizes of screw press separators [29,40]. In this context, Møller et al. [41] found an increase in the amount of solid fraction produced and TN transferred to separated solid with increasing dry matter content of raw material. Furthermore, Møller et al. [41,42] and Tambone et al. [34] showed that a variation in the nature and composition of feedstock may also lead to different separation efficiencies. It is assumed that the enhanced DM contents of the evaluated raw digestates were mainly responsible for the higher separation indexes observed. Another factor is the initial NH<sub>4</sub>–N to TN ratio. Pantelopoulos and Aronsson [40], for example, treated digestate with a ~12% higher NH<sub>4</sub>–N:TN, which resulted in better NH<sub>4</sub>–N transport to separated

liquid and a lower separation index of the solid. A high NH<sub>4</sub>–N:TN is also an indicator for better microbial digestion, resulting in smaller particles passing the screen more easily. Consequently, most of the recovered N in our separated solids was probably organic N in the form of more complex organic compounds. In BGP2, the enhanced moisture content likely carried additional NH<sub>4</sub>–N to the separated solid.

Overall, it can be concluded that the splitting of water and DM during solid-liquid separation generates products that (i) can be used as an organic amendment with a relatively high amount of plant available nutrients like NH<sub>4</sub>–N and a good infiltration rate (separated liquid) or (ii) can be considered as a pre-stage for significant volume reduction and improved transportability due to water removal (separated solid). However, separated liquid cannot be defined as a standardized organic fertilizer, since its TN content is lower than the predefined value according to the latest draft of the Regulation EU No 2019/1009 [43]. It can be applied on cropland or pasture as an organic supplement in combination with other fertilizers. Anyway, the low energy consumption of solid-liquid separation compared to the subsequent processing steps tested in this work makes this technique an attractive option for treating raw digestate.

# 3.5.2.2 Subsequent processing of separated solid

The measured decrease in NH<sub>4</sub>–N mass flow after drying (Fig. 3-5a) is in line with already published results [44–46]. Since the solid after separation, as well as after drying, has a slightly alkaline pH (Table 3-1), one possible explanation for this finding can be gaseous N losses, such as NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization during storage and drying. NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> losses due to NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization can also be triggered by drying temperature, or intensive mixing of the substrate [22,44,47]. However, TN flows did not change in the respective product. At the same time, the tested dry solid was characterized by a significant amount of NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, which was not present in the precursors (data not shown) and indicates a microbial conversion of mineral N (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> into NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>) during the drying process. Such a conversion was likely promoted by the prolonged retention times (~three months) in the greenhouse and is assumed to be the main reason for the significant decrease in NH<sub>4</sub>–N concentration and respective mass flow after solar drying.

According to the chemical analysis of evaluated digestates (Table 3-1), pelletizing of dry solid increased TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N contents (at a comparable level of DM) and would consequently increase TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N mass flows. Such an increase is implausible

since mechanical compressing of the solid would rather decrease the TN flow due to gaseous N losses. Consequently, it was assumed that the evaluated pellets belong to an earlier batch, which was characterized by a higher TN content. However, changes in NH<sub>4</sub>–N mass flow and, therefore, higher concentration in pellets (Table 3-1) might have arisen and can be attributed to processing-related changes in pelleted biomass as previously reported [17,32].

The energy-intensive processing of separated solid only led to negligible water removal from raw digestate but can be an advisable treatment option, when considering pelletizing. Overall, about 15% of TN derived from raw digestate can be recovered in pellets, which are easily storable and worthwhile for transport and further utilization.

# 3.5.2.3 Subsequent processing of separated liquid

Although the tested vacuum conditions were reported to be the most suitable for effective NH<sub>3</sub> removal from separated liquid digestate [48], the total amount of condensate gained for subsequent production of ASS was up to 14% less in comparison to vacuum evaporation at a lower pressure level [37] or in combination with previous NH<sub>3</sub> stripping and successive reverse osmosis [38]. Also, the water reduction was up to 23% lower than previously reported by Tampio et al. [38]. In addition to the differences in treatment conditions and utilized processing techniques, a possible reason for the discrepancies is the higher DM content of raw digestate or rather of separated liquid evaluated in the current study.

The complete shifting of DM to the concentrate was in line with the literature [26,38]. As the TN mass flow was also about 26% higher than the mass flow towards ASS, it was assumed that a concentrating of organic N took place in concentrate during the vacuum-induced NH<sub>3</sub> stripping. However, in comparison to the literature, the amount of TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N recovered in concentrate was at least 20% (TN) and 33% (NH<sub>4</sub>–N) lower [20,26]. This can be explained by technologies and production parameters of previously mentioned works: in the case of Brienza et al. [26], a relatively mild stripping method was applied, which leads to lower total nitrogen removal from the initial substrate and requires significantly less energy, while Ledda et al. [20] combined ultrafiltration with reverse osmosis to strip NH<sub>3</sub> from a two-stage separated liquid.

With a view to the tested vacuum evaporation, NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> was almost completely transferred to ASS. The recovery of TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N showed comparable results as reverse osmosis and ultrafiltration [20,21].

It can be concluded that, although only a third of the water amount from the separated liquid was removed, vacuum evaporation at 65 °C and 250 hPa with subsequent NH<sub>3</sub> scrubbing can effectively separate the soluble part of N from the organic matter fraction. However, high energy consumption compared to previously reported techniques, such as direct NH<sub>3</sub> stripping [26], and thereby resulting costs are further essential factors that should be considered during decision-making.

## 3.5.3 Study implications

A closer look at the two processing chains evaluated in the current study shows that each of these paths aims at generating different products with distinctive benefits. The solid phase after separation represents an organic soil improver with a high share of recalcitrant compounds including organic N, is marketable and easy to transport and store after processing up to pellets. The liquid processing chain targets the concentrating of inorganic and soluble NH<sub>4</sub>–N and generates a fertilizer readily absorbed by crops. However, the technology required for the production of ASS is relatively costly [26].

The decision-making to subsequently process solid or liquid after separation is complex and primarily depends on the local situation, individual requirements, and financial means. Presuming that (i) the manure or digestate, which should be processed, is produced in a region characterized by surplus nutrients such as N, but (ii) the soil, where it can be applied, is poor in humus, it would be beneficial to locally utilize the solid phase and advisable to further process the liquid. On the other hand, if a suitable storage facility is available on site and the liquid phase can be utilized as organic fertilizer according to legal regulations, the processing of the solid phase could be recommended.

From an environmental point of view, the energy requirements of each processing chain also represent an important factor. In our case, the solid processing chain demanded 6.4 kWh<sub>el</sub> and 32 kWh<sub>th</sub> kg<sup>-1</sup> N recovered in pellets, while the production of ASS required 6.8 kWh<sub>el</sub> and 203 kWh<sub>th</sub> kg<sup>-1</sup> N recovered. However, at the same time, the TN recovery in pellets was about 33% lower than in ASS.

In order to optimize energy demand and working flow in the presented processes, several modifications are suggested. In the liquid processing chain, a one-stage vacuum evaporator was utilized. Nowadays, three- or four-stage vacuum evaporator

units are common practice, which are characterized by higher heat recovery and therefore operate more efficiently. Further improvement in liquid processing could be achieved by producing solid ammonium sulfate, as reported in the literature [37,48]. Solid ammonium sulfate with an estimated DM content of 80–90% would require a lower storage volume and facilitate transportation and application.

Regarding the solid processing, optimization of energy demand, as well as shorter drying times and reduced gaseous N losses could be achieved by: (i) using a contact dryer for improved heat transfer, or (ii) implementing a two-stage drying process with an initial, shorter solar greenhouse drying, followed by a feed-and-turn dryer, which uses CHP-waste-heat more efficiently. Due to the increased process control, conditioning of the dried solid (prior to pelletizing) can be omitted.

A further option is the implementation of intelligent navigation for the electric mole. If the mole can systematically mix and turn the substrate while continuously transporting it from one end of the greenhouse to the other (over the course of three months), the screw press could be installed inside the greenhouse. In this way, drying would work autonomously and continuously instead of batch wise.

#### 3.6 Conclusions

The current study has shown that the partitioning of DM, water, TN, and NH<sub>4</sub>–N varied with substrate composition, processing technique, and operation parameters of the biogas plant. The main part of TN and NH<sub>4</sub>–N was generally moved to the liquid phase, while the recalcitrant compounds remained in the solid.

Mechanical separation via screw press proved to be a useful option for an initial splitting of solids from liquids with a relatively low specific energy consumption. During this processing step, a substantial part of the total DM remained in the liquid.

Subsequent drying of the separated solid significantly reduced the  $NH_4$ –N mass flow due to microbial conversion into  $NO_3^-$ , whereas vacuum evaporation of the liquid partitioned the entire DM to concentrate and most of the  $NH_4$ –N to ASS.

It can be concluded that drying with pelletizing of the solid fraction removed less moisture from raw digestate than vacuum evaporation with partial NH<sub>3</sub> stripping from separated liquid. Also, the TN recovery in pellets was only two-thirds of the value

obtained in ASS. On the flipside, vacuum evaporation required six times more thermal energy per kg N recovered than solar drying and subsequent pelletizing.

In order to make a recommendation, local situation, individual requirements, and financial means must be taken into account. Both processes generate different products with individual benefits. The solid phase after separation can be applied as an organic soil improver, whereas the liquid chain produces an NH<sub>4</sub>-rich fertilizer, which is promptly absorbed by crops.

## 3.7 References

- 1. Dutta, S.; He, M.; Xiong, X.; Tsang, D.C.W. Sustainable management and recycling of food waste anaerobic digestate: A review. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2021**, *341*, 125915, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2021.125915.
- Mishra, A.; Kumar, M.; Bolan, N.S.; Kapley, A.; Kumar, R.; Singh, L. Multidimensional approaches of biogas production and up-gradation: Opportunities and challenges. *Bioresour. Technol.* 2021, 338, 125514, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2021.125514.
- 3. Häußermann, U.; Bach, M.; Klement, L.; Breuer, L. *Stickstoff-Flächenbilanzen für Deutschland mit Regionalgliederung Bundesländer und Kreise Jahre 1995 bis 2017: Methodik, Ergebnisse und Minderungsmaßnahmen* No. 131, Dessau-Roßlau, 2019.
- 4. Häußermann, U.; Klement, L.; Breuer, L.; Ullrich, A.; Wechsung, G.; Bach, M. Nitrogen soil surface budgets for districts in Germany 1995 to 2017. *Environ Sci Eur* **2020**, *32*, doi:10.1186/s12302-020-00382-x.
- Saunders, O.E.; Fortuna, A.-M.; Harrison, J.H.; Whitefield, E.; Cogger, C.G.; Kennedy, A.C.; Bary, A.I. Comparison of Raw Dairy Manure Slurry and Anaerobically Digested Slurry as N Sources for Grass Forage Production. *Int. J. Agron* 2012, 2012, 1–10, doi:10.1155/2012/101074.
- Riva, C.; Orzi, V.; Carozzi, M.; Acutis, M.; Boccasile, G.; Lonati, S.; Tambone, F.; D'Imporzano, G.; Adani, F. Short-term experiments in using digestate products as substitutes for mineral (N) fertilizer: Agronomic performance, odours, and ammonia emission impacts. *Sci. Total Environ.* **2016**, *547*, 206–214, doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.12.156.
- 7. EEA. *Environmental signals* 2002: *Benchmarking the millennium* No. 9, Copenhagen, 2002.
- 8. Hardarson, G.; Hood-Nowotny, R.; Jensen, E.S.; Peoples, M.B.; van Cleemput, O.; van Kessel, C.; Vanlauwe, B.; Zapata, F. *Guidelines on nitrogen management in agricultural systems*; Training course series No. 29, Austria, 2008.
- 9. Climate Change and Land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems; Shukla, P.R.; Skea, J.; Calvo Buendia, E.; Masson-Delmotte, V.; Pörtner, H.-O.; Roberts, D., C.; Zhai, P.; Slade,

R.; Connors, S.; van Diemen, R.; Ferrat, M.; Haughey, E.; Luz, S.; Neogi, S.; Pathak, M.; Petzold, J.; Portugal Pereira, J.; Vyas, P.; Huntley, E.; Kissick, K.; Belkacemi, M.; Malley, J., Eds., 2019.

- 10. Council of the European Union. Council Directive of 12 December 1991 concerning the protection of waters against pollution caused by nitrates from agricultural sources (91/676/EEC). *Off. J. Eur. Commun.* **1991**, 1–8.
- 11. DüV. Verordnung über die Anwendung von Düngemitteln, Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln nach den Grundsätzen der guten fachlichen Praxis beim Düngen. *Bundesgesetzblatt* **2017**, *1*, 1305.
- 12. Arthurson, V. Closing the Global Energy and Nutrient Cycles through Application of Biogas Residue to Agricultural Land Potential Benefits and Drawback. *Energies* **2009**, *2*, 226–242, doi:10.3390/en20200226.
- 13. Guilayn, F.; Jimenez, J.; Martel, J.-L.; Rouez, M.; Crest, M.; Patureau, D. First fertilizing-value typology of digestates: A decision-making tool for regulation. *Waste Manag.* **2019**, *86*, 67–79, doi:10.1016/j.wasman.2019.01.032.
- 14. Jarosch, K.; Richner, W.; Mayer, J. Stickstoffausnutzungseffizienz von Biogasgülle. *Agrarforschung Schweiz* **2018**, *9*, 76–81.
- Kumar, M.; Dutta, S.; You, S.; Luo, G.; Zhang, S.; Show, P.L.; Sawarkar, A.D.; Singh, L.; Tsang, D.C. A critical review on biochar for enhancing biogas production from anaerobic digestion of food waste and sludge. *J. Clean. Prod.* **2021**, 305, 127143, doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.127143.
- 16. Maurer, C.; Müller, J. Drying Characteristics of Biogas Digestate in a Hybrid Waste-Heat/Solar Dryer. *Energies* **2019**, *12*, 1294, doi:10.3390/en12071294.
- Valentinuzzi, F.; Cavani, L.; Porfido, C.; Terzano, R.; Pii, Y.; Cesco, S.; Marzadori, C.; Mimmo, T. The fertilising potential of manure-based biogas fermentation residues: pelleted vs. liquid digestate. *Heliyon* **2020**, *6*, e03325, doi:10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e03325.
- Guilayn, F.; Jimenez, J.; Rouez, M.; Crest, M.; Patureau, D. Digestate mechanical separation: Efficiency profiles based on anaerobic digestion feedstock and equipment choice. *Bioresour. Technol.* 2019, 274, 180–189, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.11.090.
- Hjorth, M.; Christensen, K.V.; Christensen, M.L.; Sommer, S.G. Solid—liquid separation of animal slurry in theory and practice. A review. *Agron. Sustain. Dev.* 2010, *30*, 153–180, doi:10.1051/agro/2009010.
- Ledda, C.; Schievano, A.; Salati, S.; Adani, F. Nitrogen and water recovery from animal slurries by a new integrated ultrafiltration, reverse osmosis and cold stripping process: a case study. *Water Res.* **2013**, *47*, 6157–6166, doi:10.1016/j.watres.2013.07.037.
- Bolzonella, D.; Fatone, F.; Gottardo, M.; Frison, N. Nutrients recovery from anaerobic digestate of agro-waste: Techno-economic assessment of full scale applications. *J. Environ. Manage.* 2018, 216, 111–119, doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.08.026.

- 22. Maurer, C.; Müller, J. Ammonia (NH<sub>3</sub>) emissions during drying of untreated and dewatered biogas digestate in a hybrid waste-heat/solar dryer. *Eng. Life Sci.* **2012**, *12*, 321–326, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100113.
- 23. Hansen, M.N.; Henriksen, K.; Sommer, S.G. Observations of production and emission of greenhouse gases and ammonia during storage of solids separated from pig slurry: Effects of covering. *Atmos. Environ.* **2006**, *40*, 4172–4181, doi:10.1016/j.atmosenv.2006.02.013.
- 24. Häfner, F.; Ruser, R.; Claß-Mahler, I.; Möller, K. Field Application of Organic Fertilizers Triggers N<sub>2</sub>O Emissions From the Soil N Pool as Indicated by <sup>15</sup>N-Labeled Digestates. *Front. Sustain. Food Syst.* **2021**, *4*, doi:10.3389/fsufs.2020.614349.
- 25. Petrova, I.P.; Pekrun, C.; Möller, K. Organic Matter Composition of Digestates Has a Stronger Influence on N<sub>2</sub>O Emissions than the Supply of Ammoniacal Nitrogen. *Agronomy* **2021**, *11*, 2215, doi:10.3390/agronomy11112215.
- Brienza, C.; Sigurnjak, I.; Meier, T.; Michels, E.; Adani, F.; Schoumans, O.; Vaneeckhaute, C.; Meers, E. Techno-economic assessment at full scale of a biogas refinery plant receiving nitrogen rich feedstock and producing renewable energy and biobased fertilisers. *J. Clean. Prod.* **2021**, *308*, 127408, doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.127408.
- 27. Sigurnjak, I.; Brienza, C.; Snauwaert, E.; Dobbelaere, A. de; Mey, J. de; Vaneeckhaute, C.; Michels, E.; Schoumans, O.; Adani, F.; Meers, E. Production and performance of bio-based mineral fertilizers from agricultural waste using ammonia (stripping-)scrubbing technology. *Waste Manag.* **2019**, *89*, 265–274, doi:10.1016/j.wasman.2019.03.043.
- 28. Bauer, A.; Mayr, H.; Hopfner-Sixt, K.; Amon, T. Detailed monitoring of two biogas plants and mechanical solid-liquid separation of fermentation residues. *J. Biotechnol.* **2009**, *142*, 56–63, doi:10.1016/j.jbiotec.2009.01.016.
- Fournel, S.; Godbout, S.; Ruel, P.; Fortin, A.; Généreux, M.; Côté, C.; Landry, C.; Pellerin, D. Production of recycled manure solids for bedding in Canadian dairy farms: I. Solid-liquid separation. *J. Dairy Sci.* **2019**, *102*, 1832–1846, doi:10.3168/jds.2018-14966.
- Tsachidou, B.; Scheuren, M.; Gennen, J.; Debbaut, V.; Toussaint, B.; Hissler, C.; George, I.; Delfosse, P. Biogas residues in substitution for chemical fertilizers: A comparative study on a grassland in the Walloon Region. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2019, 666, 212–225, doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.02.238.
- van Middelkoop, J.C.; Holshof, G. Nitrogen Fertilizer Replacement Value of Concentrated Liquid Fraction of Separated Pig Slurry Applied to Grassland. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal.* 2017, 48, 1132–1144, doi:10.1080/00103624.2017.1323101.
- 32. Petrova, I.P.; Ruser, R.; Guzman-Bustamante, I. Pellets from Biogas Digestates: A Substantial Source of N<sub>2</sub>O Emissions. *Waste Biomass Valor* **2021**, *12*, 2433–2444, doi:10.1007/s12649-020-01190-3.
- 33. *Taschenbuch für Heizung und Klimatechnik: Einschließlich Warmwasser- und Kältetechnik;* Recknagel, H.; Schramek, E.-R.; Sprenger, E., Eds., 73. Aufl.; Oldenbourg: München, 2007, ISBN 3835631047.

- Tambone, F.; Orzi, V.; D'Imporzano, G.; Adani, F. Solid and liquid fractionation of digestate: Mass balance, chemical characterization, and agronomic and environmental value. *Bioresour. Technol.* 2017, 243, 1251–1256, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2017.07.130.
- 35. Fechter, M.; Kraume, M. Digestate Treatment Techniques. *Technical Transactions* **2016**, 95–106.
- 36. Bux, M.; Baumann, R.; Quadt, S.; Pinnekamp, J.; Mühlbauer, W. Volume reduction and biological stabilization of sludge in small sewage plants by solar drying. *Dry. Technol.* **2002**, *20*, 829–837, doi:10.1081/DRT-120003765.
- 37. Simonič, T.; Simonič, M.; Dejanović, I. Vacuum Evaporation of Liquid Fraction of Digestate. *Kem. Ind.* **2018**, *67*, 85-93, doi:10.15255/KUI.2018.022.
- Tampio, E.; Marttinen, S.; Rintala, J. Liquid fertilizer products from anaerobic digestion of food waste: mass, nutrient and energy balance of four digestate liquid treatment systems. *J. Clean. Prod.* 2016, 125, 22–32, doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.03.127.
- 39. Fechter, M. Technischer Vergleich von Aufbereitungsverfahren für Gärreste in der Biogastechnik. Dissertation; Technische Universität Berlin, Berlin, 2019.
- 40. Pantelopoulos, A.; Aronsson, H. Two-stage separation and acidification of pig slurry Nutrient separation efficiency and agronomical implications. *J. Environ. Manage.* **2021**, *280*, 111653, doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2020.111653.
- 41. Møller, H.B.; Sommer, S.G.; Ahring, B.K. Separation efficiency and particle size distribution in relation to manure type and storage conditions. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2002**, *85*, 189–196.
- 42. Møller, H.; Lund, I.; Sommer, S.G. Solid–liquid separation of livestock slurry: efficiency and cost. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2000**, *74*, 223–229, doi:10.1016/S0960-8524(00)00016-X.
- 43. European Parliament; Council of the European Union. Regulation (EU) 2019/ of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 laying down rules on the making available on the market of EU fertilising products and amending Regulations (EC) No 1069/2009 and (EC) No 1107/2009 and repealing Regulation (EC) No 2003/2003. *OJEU*. **2019**, 1–114.
- 44. Awiszus, S.; Meissner, K.; Reyer, S.; Müller, J. Ammonia and methane emissions during drying of dewatered biogas digestate in a two-belt conveyor dryer. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2018**, 247, 419–425, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2017.09.099.
- 45. Aguirre-Villegas, H.A.; Larson, R.A.; Sharara, M.A. Anaerobic digestion, solidliquid separation, and drying of dairy manure: Measuring constituents and modeling emission. *Sci. Total Environ.* **2019**, 696, 134059, doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.134059.
- 46. Ingold, M.; Dietz, H.; Schlecht, E.; Buerkert, A. Gaseous N and C Losses During Sun-Drying of Goat Manure - Effects of Drying Conditions and Feed Additives. In . Conference on International Research on Food Security, Natural Resource Management and Rural Development, virtual conference, September 9-11; ATSAF e.V., Ed., 2020.

- 47. Rosa, E.; Arriaga, H.; Merino, P. Ammonia emission from a manure-belt laying hen facility equipped with an external manure drying tunnel. *J. Clean. Prod.* **2020**, *251*, 119591, doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.119591.
- 48. Ukwuani, A.T.; Tao, W. Developing a vacuum thermal stripping acid absorption process for ammonia recovery from anaerobic digester effluent. *Water Res.* **2016**, *106*, 108–115, doi:10.1016/j.watres.2016.09.054.

# 4 N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after digestate application<sup>†</sup>

In order to track subsequent changes in  $N_t$  recovered in the products and to evaluate the environmental impacts related to their utilization as organic fertilizers, the  $N_2O$ release from soil after the application of raw and processed digestates was investigated under field and laboratory conditions.

#### 4.1 Abstract

Manures can be treated by solid–liquid separation and more sophisticated, subsequent approaches. These processes generate fertilizers, which may differ in composition and  $N_2O$  release potential. The aim of the study was to investigate the influence of processing-related changes in digestate composition on soil-derived  $N_2O$  emissions after application to soil.

For that purpose, N<sub>2</sub>O emissions within the first 7 weeks after fertilization with two raw and eight processed digestates (derived from solid–liquid separation, drying and pelletizing of separated solid, and vacuum evaporation of separated liquid) were measured in the field in 2015 and 2016. Additionally, an incubation experiment was run for 51 days to further investigate the effect of subsequent solid and liquid processing on soil-derived N<sub>2</sub>O release.

The results showed that, only in 2016, the separation of digestate into solid and liquid fractions led to a decrease in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions in the following order: raw digestate > separated liquid > separated solid. N removal during subsequent processing of separated solid and liquid did not significantly influence the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after fertilization. In contrast, the concentrated application of the final products led to contradictory results. Within the solid processing chain, utilization of pellets considerably increased the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions by factors of 2.7 (field, 2015), 3.5 (field, 2016), and 7.3 (incubation) compared to separated solid. Fertilization with N-rich ammonium sulfate solution led to the lowest emissions within the liquid processing chain.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> This chapter is published as:

Petrova, I.P.; Pekrun, C.; Möller, K. 2021. Organic Matter Composition of Digestates Has a Stronger Influence on  $N_2O$  Emissions than the Supply of Ammoniacal Nitrogen. Agronomy, 11, 2215, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy11112215</u>; with the kind permission of MDPI. Supplementary Materials appending to this article are available online at

Supplementary Materials appending to this article are available online at <u>https://www.mdpi.com/article/10.3390/agronomy11112215/s1</u> (also see Annex A).

It can be concluded that the input of less recalcitrant organic C into the soil plays a greater role in N<sub>2</sub>O release after fertilization than the input of ammoniacal N. Digestate processing did not generally reduce emissions but apparently has the potential to mitigate N<sub>2</sub>O emissions substantially if managed properly.

**Keywords:** nitrous oxide; treated digestates; techniques; denitrification; separation; pelletization

# 4.2 Introduction

Regional nutrient surpluses caused by a concentration of livestock farming represent a relevant issue worldwide. In Germany, for example, the northwest is the most affected region due to its high livestock density of about 3.5-4.1 livestock units per ha [1,2]. Biogas plants, often based on the digestion of animal manure and dedicated energy crops such as silage maize, further increase the amount of organic manures in such regions [3,4]. Moreover, the timeframe and total amount of organic fertilizer application are limited by legal regulations, such as the German fertilizer ordinance [5,6]. In addition to nitrate leaching, acidification, and eutrophication, the management of organic fertilizers is directly linked to significant gaseous N losses in the form of N<sub>2</sub>O [7–10]. Therefore, strategies are needed to either reduce livestock density or to export nutrients out of the affected regions. Due to their high water content, the transportation of liquid manures over large distances is not feasible.

An approach to facilitate the export of excess nutrients is to reduce the water content by digestate processing. This results in a marketable organic fertilizer which is worth being transported. A common processing technique is solid–liquid separation. This generates a dry-matter-rich solid fraction with a high proportion of the initial phosphorus and a liquid fraction with a high share of nitrogen and potassium [11,12]. In addition to water reduction and improved transportability, processing of digestates might have the potential to reduce climate-relevant N<sub>2</sub>O emissions via partial separation of N and organic matter [13–15]. When considering solid and liquid after separation, varying experimental results were reported. Whether the solid or liquid leads to higher emissions after soil application is highly dependent on the digestate feedstock and pretreatment procedure [13,16–20].
Previous studies (e.g., [13,16–24]) mainly focused on the effect of feedstocks in combination with management practices. However, no evaluation of the single steps within an entire processing chain could be found. Therefore, the main objective of the present work was to identify which processing techniques and respective products have the potential to reduce N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after soil application in comparison to the untreated digestates. Furthermore, the following aspects were addressed: (i) How does the treatment influence the composition of intermediate and final products? (ii) What is the impact of composition and treatment of digestates on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after application to soil?

For that purpose, solid (raw digestate–separation–drying–pelletizing) and liquid processing chains (raw digestate–separation–vacuum evaporation with partial ammonia stripping) from two fully operating biogas plants were selected, and the composition and emissions after soil application of the respective intermediates and final products were measured. It was generally expected that process-related N removal and the resulting decrease in N content of digestates (solids and liquids) would contribute to lower N<sub>2</sub>O production from fertilized soils.

#### 4.3 Materials and methods

#### 4.3.1 Digestate collection and composition

The digestates were collected at two biogas plants, which processed liquid and solid fractions after separation, respectively. The feedstocks of the first biogas plant were cattle manure and pig slurry, dedicated energy crops such as silage maize and sunflower (400 g kg<sup>-1</sup> total fresh matter, FM), pomace and grape marc (200 g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM), and poultry manure (50 g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM). In the second plant, pig slurry and cattle manure were digested with silage maize (approximately 220 g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM), grass silage (70 g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM), and cereal silage and grist (180 g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM).

In both biogas plants, raw digestate (RD1 and RD2, respectively) was separated into a solid (SS1 and SS2) and a liquid (SL1 and SL2) fraction using a screw press separator (pore size 0.5 mm). After the separation, plant 1 subsequently treated the solid. Biogas plant 2 further processed the solid and liquid, but only the liquid products were considered in this study.

In plant 1, the separated solid (SS1) was dewatered to about 80% dry matter (DM) content (dry solid, DS1) in a solar greenhouse drier and subsequently pelletized

(without addition of binding agents). The final pellets (P1) had a diameter of 6 mm and an average length of 14 mm.

In plant 2, water was removed from the separated liquid (SL2) in a two-step vacuum evaporator. The evaporation took place at 65 °C and 250 hPa. The low pressure induced an evaporation of water, ammonia (NH<sub>3</sub>) and other gasses. Next, NH<sub>3</sub> was removed from the exhaust steam in a sulfuric-acid-containing washing column to produce ammonium sulfate (ammonium sulfate solution, ASS2). In a second vacuum vessel, the remaining liquid digestate was further dewatered, and a concentrate (CC2) was produced.

The chemical and physical characteristics of raw and treated digestates were analysed according to VDLUFA [25] and van Soest and Wine [26], and the characteristics are shown in Tables 4-1 and 4-2. In addition, the calculated fractions of soluble materials, hemicellulose, and cellulose can be found in Table S1.

	processed digestates.
-	raw and p
-	the applied
	cteristics of i
-	mical chara
	ble 4-1 Che
I	a

Biogas	Droduct	Voar	DM <sup>4</sup>	C <sup>e</sup>	C org 7	Nt <sup>8</sup>	NH4–N <sup>9</sup>		N.C	E E
plant		201	(g kg <sup>-1</sup> FM <sup>5</sup> )		(g kg	-1 DM)				
-	Raw digestate (RD1)	2015	79	348	345	64.1	30.2	0.47	5.4	8.1
	Sep. liquid (SL1) <sup>1</sup>		56	358	354	86.5	43.1	0.50	4.1	8.0
	Sep. solid (SS1) <sup>1</sup>		311	431	429	25.2	6.4	0.25	17.1	8.2
	Dry solid (DS1)		902	416	413	25.6	1.7	0.07	16.2	8.2
	Pellet (P1)		889	402	398	35.1	4.3	0.12	11.5	7.7
	Raw digestate (RD1)	2016	108	435	432	47.6	18.2	0.38	9.1	7.3
	Sep. liquid (SL1) <sup>1</sup>		65	398	394	78.4	36.0	0.46	5.1	7.8
	Sep. solid (SS1) <sup>1</sup>		299	456	454	18.6	3.9	0.21	24.6	8.6
	Dry solid (DS1)		546	461	459	21.4	1.0	0.05	21.5	7.8
	Pellet (P1)		851	447	445	34.9	2.4	0.07	12.8	7.9
2	Raw digestate (RD2)	2015	54	381	376	96.1	62.2	0.65	4.0	7.8
	Sep. liquid (SL2) <sup>1</sup>		50	368	362	103.4	68.6	0.66	3.6	7.8
	Sep. solid (SS2) <sup>1</sup>		225	398	396	28.1	15.0	0.53	14.1	8.3
	Concentrate (CC2) <sup>2</sup>		85	375	373	48.8	19.7	0.40	7.7	9.0
	ASS2 <sup>3</sup>		322	< 2	< 2	185.8	181.9	0.98	0.01	1.3
	Raw digestate (RD2)	2016	77	406	403	68.6	41.8	0.61	5.9	7.7
	Sep. liquid (SL2) <sup>1</sup>		47	393	388	106.4	60.8	0.57	3.7	7.9
	Sep. solid (SS2) <sup>1</sup>		174	434	432	32.1	14.4	0.45	13.5	8.9
	Concentrate (CC2) <sup>2</sup>		136	399	395	38.7	6.5	0.17	10.3	8.9
	ASS2 <sup>3</sup>		278	~	~	202.9	193.7	0.95	0.007	2.4
<sup>1</sup> Sep. liqui <sup>4</sup> DM: dry r	id/solid: separated liquid/solid matter; <sup>5</sup> FM: fresh matter; <sup>6</sup> C <sub>0</sub>	l; <sup>2</sup> CC2: c b: total cal	concentrate after rbon; <sup>7</sup> C <sub>org</sub> : orga	vacuum ev nic carbon;	aporation; <sup>3</sup> . <sup>8</sup> Nt: total nit	ASS2: ammo rogen; <sup>9</sup> NH₄	nium sulfate -N: ammoniu	solution after n N.	vacuum eva	oration;

Biogas plant	Product	aNDF <sup>4</sup> (g	kg <sup>-1</sup> DM)	ADF <sup>5</sup> (g	kg <sup>-1</sup> DM)	ADL <sup>6</sup> (g	kg <sup>-1</sup> DM)
		2015	2016	2015	2016	2015	2016
-	Raw digestate (RD1)	411	477	377	438	170	223
	Sep. liquid (SL1) <sup>1</sup>	205	379	204	382	109	244
	Sep. solid (SS1) <sup>1</sup>	683	785	518	649	216	426
	Dry solid (DS1)	533	653	493	607	227	393
	Pellet (P1)	517	583	463	520	225	316
7	Raw digestate (RD2)	96	455	228	411	134	187
	Sep. liquid (SL2) <sup>1</sup>	21	189	254	298	174	193
	Sep. solid (SS2) <sup>1</sup>	727	693	563	524	207	179
	Concentrate (CC2) <sup>2</sup>	89	169	260	259	112	141
	ASS2 <sup>3</sup>	< 10 <sup>7,8</sup>	< 10 <sup>7,8</sup>	< 5 <sup>7,8</sup>	< 5 <sup>7,8</sup>	< 5 <sup>7,8</sup>	< 2 <sup>7,8</sup>

Table 4-2 Detergent fiber analysis of raw and treated digestates used in this study, according to van Soest and Wine [26].

<sup>1</sup> Sep. liquid/solid: separated liquid/solid; <sup>2</sup> CC2: concentrate after vacuum evaporation; <sup>3</sup> ASS2: ammonium sulfate solution after vacuum evaporation; <sup>4</sup> aNDF: neutral detergent fiber; <sup>5</sup> ADF: acid detergent fiber; <sup>6</sup> ADL: acid detergent lignin; <sup>7</sup> measured values fall below the detection limits; <sup>8</sup> the value is presented as g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM.

Dry matter content was measured by drying at 105 °C until constant weight. The pH of solid digestates was measured in  $10^{-2}$  M CaCl<sub>2</sub> solution, while, in the case of the liquids, the original substance was used. The total C content was determined by elemental analysis (vario MAX CN, Elementar Analysensysteme, Hanau, Germany). Total nitrogen (Nt) and NH4<sup>+</sup>–N contents were measured using the Kjeldahl method and by steam distillation with titration, respectively.

## 4.3.2 Experimental site

A field trial was carried out in spring 2015 and 2016 at the experimental station "Heidfeldhof" ( $48^{\circ}42'40$ "N,  $9^{\circ}11'45$ "E; 389 m a.s.l.). The mean annual air temperature was 10.2 °C and the total annual precipitation 628 mm (mean for the period 2007–2016). During the measuring period, the air temperature averaged 15.0 °C (2015) and 11.4 °C (2016). Total precipitation was 110 mm in year 1 (27 April–12 June 2015) and 122 mm in year 2 (11 April–30 May 2016).

The experimental fields were located close to each other (approximately 50 m distance), with almost similar soil characteristics (Table 4-3). Soil type was a Haplic Luvisol from periglacial loess.

Year	Sand	Silt	Clay	Bulk density	рН	Corg	Nt	N <sub>min</sub> <sup>1</sup>
	(%)	(%)	(%)	(Mg m⁻³)	(CaCl <sub>2</sub> )	(%)	(%)	(kg ha⁻¹)
2015	2	68	30	1.29	6.5	1.8	0.16	19.9
2016	9	69	22	1.24	7.0	1.1	0.14	7.3

**Table 4-3** Main soil characteristics in the  $A_p$ -horizon (0–0.3 m depth) of the experimental fields in 2015 and 2016 before fertilization.

<sup>1</sup> Initial N<sub>min</sub> (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>) at the beginning of each experiment.

## 4.3.3 Field experiment

The field trial was set up on fallow land (between crop rotations) in order to avoid changes in N turnover resulting from plant growth and N uptake. It represented a randomized complete block design with four replicates. We tested two raw and eight processed digestates and an unfertilized control. A total of 44 microplots with a size of  $2.25 \text{ m}^2$  each were established and used for the statistical analyses. The fertilizers were applied once at the beginning of the experiment at a rate of 170 kg Nt ha<sup>-1</sup> (the

maximum amount of applied N in the form of organic fertilizer as regulated by the German fertilizer ordinance in 2015 [27]; total amounts are presented in Table S2). N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after digestate application were measured using the closed chamber method [28]. Each fertilizer was incorporated in a small furrow within the base ring (0.3 m inner diameter) of the chamber. After closing the chamber, four gas samples were taken from the chamber's atmosphere periodically (15 min intervals) and transferred into 20 mL pre-evacuated glass vials with a syringe.

During the gas measurements, the air temperature inside the chamber was determined. Samples were collected three times a week within the first 2 months after fertilization between 9:00 a.m. and 12:00 p.m., since this time period covers the mean daily soil temperature. Thus, biases during extrapolation of flux rates to daily fluxes due to diurnal soil temperature variations were minimized [29].

After each gas sampling, soil moisture (TDR sensor, FP/mts, Easy Test, Institute of Agrophysics, Polish Academy of Science, Poland), soil temperature (10 cm depth), and air temperature were determined. To verify the volumetric measurement of soil moisture, the gravimetric soil water content was additionally analyzed by collecting 10 random soil samples of the top soil and drying them at 105 °C until constant weight. At the beginning of the experiments (27 April 2015 and 11 April 2016, respectively), stainless-steel cylinders (100 mL) were used to measure the bulk density of the A<sub>h</sub> horizon. As a function of the bulk density, the current water-filled pore space (WFPS) was calculated as described by Ruser et al. [30]. The mineral nitrogen (N<sub>min</sub>) content of the topsoil was determined colorimetrically after extraction of a soil aliquot with 0.5 M K<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> solution (Continuous Flow Analyzer, AA3 HR; SEAL Analytical, Inc., Norderstedt, Germany). The main physical and chemical characteristics of the soil, such as soil texture and C<sub>org</sub> and N content, are shown in Table 4-3.

#### 4.3.4 Incubation experiment

For the incubation experiment, the following digestates were compared: solid after separation (SS1), dried (DS1) and pelleted digestates (P1), raw digestate (RD2), liquid after separation (SL2), concentrate (CC2), and untreated control (control). The setup was a completely randomized design with four replicates. For comparison with the field investigation, soil was taken from an area next to the 2016 field trial. It was obtained from the  $A_p$  horizon, sieved  $\leq 4$  mm, and air-dried prior to the experiment. Physical and chemical soil characteristics are shown in Table 4-3.

A mixture of digestate and soil was incubated in 2.5 L glass jars in a climate chamber at 20 °C for 51 days (in the dark). Each jar contained 700 g air-dried soil, mixed with the respective amount of organic fertilizer equivalent to a total of 170 kg Nt ha<sup>-1</sup> (45.8 mg N<sub>t</sub> per glass jar). At the beginning of the incubation, distilled water was added to adjust the soil water content to 60% water-holding capacity (equal to ~50% WFPS, [30]). This ensured the development of aerobic conditions in the soil and was in the range of the field trials, as well as that reported in previous literature [31]. It was chosen in order to simplify the comparison between the results obtained in both experiments. A 20 mL beaker glass was filled with distilled water and set into each glass jar to avoid potential water losses as a result of soil evaporation during the experiment. The glass jars were equipped with a PVC lid and closed airtight. A bulkhead tube fitting was fixed in the middle of the lids and closed with a septum according to the closed chamber method previously outlined. To ensure aerobic conditions during incubation, the jars were opened daily for aeration. Throughout the first 2 weeks, gas samples were taken once a day, whereas, during the rest of the experimental period, the sampling interval was reduced to once a week. For measuring the N<sub>2</sub>O flux rates, four samples were collected from the jar's headspace at 15 min intervals. Before taking the first gas sample, the glass jars were opened for aeration. To avoid low pressures during sampling, 150 mL of N<sub>2</sub> was injected into each jar. The collected samples were kept in gas vials until the analysis was performed.

## 4.3.5 Trace gas analysis and flux rate calculation

The analysis of the gas samples was performed using a gas chromatograph (GC 450, Bruker Daltonik, Bremen, Germany) coupled with an autosampler (GX-281, Gilson, Limburg, Germany). Further details on the GC measurements can be found in Petrova et al. [32].

The calculation of flux rates took into account N<sub>2</sub>O concentration of the four gas samples (ppb), air temperature (°C), covered soil area (m<sup>2</sup>), and volume (L) of the chamber headspace. While, for the field experiment, the volume of the headspace was equivalent to the internal volume of the closed chamber, for the incubation jars, it was calculated differently. The sum of actual headspace (above soil surface), 150 mL N<sub>2</sub> injection, and air-filled pore space in the soil formed the total air volume. The N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes were calculated using the R-Package "gasfluxes" [33,34].

#### 4.3.6 Statistical analysis

The datasets were statistically analyzed using the software SAS (v 9.4). Residuals were tested for normality and homogeneity of variance. If required, data were logarithmically transformed prior to analysis to fulfil the pre-requirements. For estimating the effect of digestate treatment on cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, a one-way ANOVA was performed for each experimental year and for both experiments separately. This model used data of 44 experimental units. Here, the digestate treatment acted as a main independent variable. Additionally, the significant differences among the treatments were calculated using a Tukey HSD test ( $p \le 0.05$ ). Differences were presented using a letter display [35]. If transformed data were analyzed, means were back-transformed for presentation purpose only. In this case, standard errors were back-transformed using the data methods. Furthermore, two linear regression models were run to quantify the effect of C:N or NH4+-N:Nt of digestates on the cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Biogas plant was used as a dummy variable. To test the effect of environmental variables (air and soil temperature, rainfall, and WFPS) on the N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes, a stepwise multiple regression (forward procedure, F to enter: 4.000, F to remove: 3.900) was conducted for each combination of year and digestate.

#### 4.4 Results

#### 4.4.1 Field experiment

#### 4.4.1.1 Weather conditions in 2015

Within the first measuring period, the main rainfall events were in weeks 1, 3, 5, and 7 with total amounts of precipitation ranging between 16 and 36 mm per week (Fig. 4-1a). Air temperature (2 m height) varied between 8 and 25 °C, whereas soil temperature (10 cm depth) ranged between 10 and 32 °C (Fig. 4-1a). The highest soil moisture contents were associated with rainfall events and accounted for 55% and 56% WFPS in the first and third weeks of the measurements (Fig. 4-1a).

#### 4.4.1.2 Daily N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in 2015

In 2015, the N<sub>2</sub>O flux rates ranged between 4 (DS1, 27th April) and 930  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O– N m<sup>-</sup> <sup>2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> (P1, 4th May) (Fig. 4-1b,c). The highest flux was determined 1 week after fertilizer application within the first period of steady rainfall (36 mm in total, 27 April–3 May 2015)

(Fig. 4-1b). An increase in flux rates was also observed in the other treatments, including the control.

At the beginning of week 3, air temperature rose by 5 °C. The separated liquid of both biogas plants showed increasing flux rates, which averaged 537 (SL1) and 216  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> (SL2). A similar pattern was also found in plots treated with RD1 and SS2. At the end of week 3, the next rain event occurred, followed by a second N<sub>2</sub>O peak in P1. Furthermore, air and soil temperature dropped and WFPS increased to 56%. Despite additional rainfall events during the following 2 weeks, N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes remained low. During the sixth experimental week, flux rates increased again in all treatments before dropping to the baseline level in week 7.



**Figure 4-1** Air temperature (2 m height), soil temperature (10 cm depth), daily precipitation and mean water-filled pore space during the field trial (**a**: year 2015, **d**: year 2016); mean N<sub>2</sub>O flux rates (n = 4) as affected by digestate from biogas plant 1 (**b**: year 2015, **e**: year 2016) and plant 2 (**c**: year 2015, **f**: year 2016); sep.: separated, concentrate: concentrate after vacuum evaporation, ASS2: ammonium sulfate solution of biogas plant 2.

The stepwise multiple regression indicated a significant effect of the environmental conditions on the mean N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes (air temperature:  $r^2 = 0.36$ , p < 0.05 (independent variable entered in step 1) and WFPS:  $r^2 = 0.66$ , p < 0.05 (independent variable entered in step 2)). It can be noted that 27–65% of the N<sub>2</sub>O variability was predicted by differences in air temperature among the sampling dates (Table 4-4). With the exception of RD1, SL1, P1, and SL2, N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes were also affected by soil temperature. In these three treatments, an additional effect of the WFPS on N<sub>2</sub>O release was found.

N <sub>2</sub> O release <sup>1</sup>	Model	Air te	emp.	Rainfall	Soil t	temp.	WFF	S 2	Einal aduation of stanwise
(g N <sub>2</sub> O-N ha <sup>-1</sup> d <sup>-1</sup> )		) <sub>o</sub> )	()	(mm)	•)	C)	%)	()	forward regression
	<	partial R <sup>2</sup>	<i>p</i> value		partial <i>R</i> ²	<i>p</i> value	partial <i>R</i> ²	<i>p</i> value	
RD1	0.55	0.29	0.002	n.s.		n.s.	0.26	0.008	$y = -250.1 + 10.6x_1 + 4.4x_2$
SL1	0.27	0.27	0.020	n.s.		n.s.		n.s.	$y = -78.7 + 12.4x_1$
SS1	0.61	0.33	<0.001	n.s.	0.28	0.004		n.s.	$y = -11.7 + 8.6x_1 + 3.7x_3$
DS1	0.68	0.31	<0.001	n.s.	0.15	<0.001	0.22	n.s.	<i>y</i> = 8.3 + 11.2 <i>x</i> <sup>1</sup> - 6.1 <i>x</i> <sup>3</sup>
P1	0.65	0.28	0.003	n.s.		n.s.	0.37	<0.001	$y = -553.9 + 16x_1 + 10.7x_2$
RD2	0.67	0.34	<0.001	n.s.	0.33	0.001		n.s.	y = -26.2 + 15.5x <sub>1</sub> - 6.9x <sub>3</sub>
SL2	09.0	0.36	<0.001	n.s.		n.s.	0.24	0.007	$y = -126.3 + 6.1x_1 + 2.2x_2$
SS2	0.65	0.32	<0.001	n.s.	0.33	0.001		n.s.	y = -23.9 + 17.3x <sub>1</sub> - 7.8x <sub>3</sub>
CC2	0.68	0.32	<0.001	n.s.	0.36	<0.001		n.s.	<i>y</i> = -5.5 + 12.1 <i>x</i> <sup>1</sup> - 5.6 <i>x</i> <sup>3</sup>
ASS2	0.64	0.37	<0.001	n.s.	0.27	0.003		n.s.	$y = -43.2 + 15.7x_1 - 6.5x_3$
Control	0.75	0.35	<0.001	n.s.	0.40	<0.001		n.s.	$y = -24.4 + 12.5x_1 - 5.9x_3$
<sup>1</sup> RD1/2: raw digesta	ite; SL1/2:	: liquid fractio	n; SS1/2: s	olid fraction;	DS1: dry so	olid; P1: pel	let; CC2: con	icentrate; A	SS2: ammonium sulfate solution;

**Table 4-4** N<sub>2</sub>O release as affected by air temperature ( $x_1$ ), water-filled pore space ( $x_2$ ), soil temperature ( $x_3$ ) and rainfall ( $x_4$ ) during the first experimental

numbers behind treatments abbreviations: number of respective biogas plant; <sup>2</sup> WFPS: water-filled pore space.

## 4.4.1.3 Weather conditions in 2016

Compared to year 1, the second observation period was characterized by a higher precipitation (122 mm) and lower mean air temperature, which ranged between 3 and 18 °C (Fig. 4-1d). The soil temperature fluctuated between 7 and 33 °C (Fig. 4-1d). The water-filled pore space reached two main peaks in the beginning of the experiment (58% WFPS, 18 April) and on the last measurement day (57% WFPS, 30 May).

## 4.4.1.4 Daily N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in 2016

In 2016, all treatments showed lower N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes than in 2015 (Fig. 4-1e,f). One week after fertilization, the highest flux rate (294  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>) was measured in P1 (Fig. 4-1e). It was observed in combination with the highest WFPS peak, which occurred after total rainfall of 36 mm and a temperature drop to 7 °C within the first experimental week.

During week 4 (2–8 May), a second significant increase in flux rates was observed in the treatments RD1, SL1, P1 and RD2, SL2, CC2 (Fig. 4-1e,f). In addition, a continuous temperature rise and a decrease in WFPS were measured (Fig. 4-1d). After the next heavy rain (at the end of week 7), N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in all treatments increased once again with exception of RD2.

In contrast to the results in year 1, the stepwise multiple regression indicated that weather conditions had a lower effect on the mean N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes during 2016 (temperature:  $r^2 = 0.19$ , p < 0.05 (independent variable entered in step 1 of stepwise regression) and WFPS:  $r^2 = 0.46$ , p < 0.05 (independent variable entered in step 2)). The N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes measured in untreated control, SS1, DS1, and ASS2 were partly predicted by daily rainfall (Table 4-5). In plots treated with SL2, air temperature showed an effect on N<sub>2</sub>O production in the soil. Furthermore, a significant relationship between soil temperature and N<sub>2</sub>O flux rates, as well as between WFPS and N<sub>2</sub>O flux rates, was observed in the treatments RD1 and CC2. In the treatments SL1, P1, and SS2, weather conditions did not contribute to the variability of the flux rates.

N <sub>2</sub> O release <sup>1</sup>		Air te	emp.	Rair	ıfall	Soil t	emp.	WFI	oS <sup>2</sup>	
(g N <sub>2</sub> O-N ha <sup>-1</sup> d <sup>-1</sup> )	- Model R²	).)	 ົ ບົ	E)	Ê	)。)	<b> </b>	6)	()	Final equation of stepwise forward regression
		partial R²	<i>p</i> value	partial R²	<i>p</i> value	partial R²	<i>p</i> value	partial <i>R</i> ²	<i>p</i> value	
RD1	0.54		n.s.	0.40	<0.001	0.14	0.037		n.s.	$y = -22.1 + 14x_2 + 2.2x_4$
SL1			n.s.		n.s.		n.s.		n.s.	y = Intercept
SS1	0.50		n.s.	0.50	<0.001		n.s.		n.s.	$y = 7.4 + 3.1x_2$
DS1	0.31		n.s.	0.31	0.010		n.s.		n.s.	$y = 10.6 + 3.5x_2$
P1			n.s.		n.s.		n.s.		n.s.	y = Intercept
RD2	0.49	0.20	0.018	0.29	0.016		n.s.		n.s.	<i>y</i> = -35.8+ 6.2 <i>x</i> <sup>1</sup> + 11.1 <i>x</i> <sup>2</sup>
SL2	0.36	0.36	0.005		n.s.		n.s.		n.s.	$y = -11.6 + 3.7x_1$
SS2			n.s.		n.s.		n.s.		n.s.	y = Intercept
CC2	0.77		n.s.	0.57	<0.001	0.13	0.002	0.06	0.051	$y = -215.8 + 18.6x_2 + 3.2x_3 + 4.3x_4$
ASS2	0.45		n.s.	0.45	0.001		n.s.		n.s.	$y = 10.2 + 4.8x_2$
Control	0.70		n.s.	0.70	<0.001		n.s.		n.s.	$y = 4.9 + 4x_2$
<sup>1</sup> RD1/2: ra numbers be	w digest:	ate; SL1/2: Ii	iquid fractio	n; SS1/2: so umber of res	blid fraction; pective bio	: DS1: dry so gas plant; <sup>2</sup> V	olid; P1: pe VFPS: wate	llet; CC2: co er-filled pore :	ncentrate; / space.	ASS2: ammonium sulfate solution;

#### 4.4.1.5 Cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions

The average cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions in year 1 were significantly (p < 0.05) higher than in year 2 (Fig. 4-2a,b). This effect was also observed in the untreated control, which emitted almost 70% less in 2016 compared to 2015.



**Figure 4-2** Mean cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emission in the field trial (n = 4 ± standard error) as affected by digestate and biogas plant in the two experimental years (**a**: 2015; **b**: 2016); concentrate: concentrate after vacuum evaporation, ASS: ammonium sulfate solution; at least one identical letter indicates non-significant differences among treatments, according to Tukey HSD test ( $p \le 0.05$ ).

Concerning biogas plant 1 (solid processing chain) in both experimental years, the treatments raw digestate (RD1), separated liquid (SL1), and pellet (P1) showed higher cumulative emissions than the solids SS1 and DS1. In 2015, the separation of raw digestate (RD1) led to a slight increase in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after application of the subsequent liquid fraction (SL1). This was not the case in the second experimental year. After utilization of the separated liquid, 0.2-0.7% of applied Nt was released as N<sub>2</sub>O. In terms of the further processing of separated solid, increasing cumulative emissions were determined especially after pellet (P1) application. On average, they were equivalent to 0.05 (dry solid, DS1) and 0.5% of applied Nt (P1), respectively.

Within biogas plant 2 (liquid processing chain), the differences in digestate composition did not significantly influence the cumulative  $N_2O$  emissions in 2015 (Fig. 4-2a). In 2016, SL2 and SS2 resulted in lower emissions (0.2–0.09% of applied  $N_t$ ) when

compared to RD2 (Fig. 4-2b). Regarding the subsequent processing of SL2, the cumulative emissions increased after applying the N-depleted concentrate (0.4% of applied  $N_t$ ) and decreased after ASS2 utilization (0.07% of applied  $N_t$ ).

Within biogas plant 1, N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were negatively correlated to the C:N ratio of the digestates (2015:  $r^2 = 0.71$ , p < 0.05; 2016:  $r^2 = 0.64$ , n.s.), while in plant 2, this effect could not be verified (data not shown). Concerning the influence of the fertiliser NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>– N:Nt ratio on the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, no correlation was found during both observation periods.

#### 4.4.2 Incubation experiment

## 4.4.2.1 Daily N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes

During the first week of incubation, the N<sub>2</sub>O release increased in all fertilizer treatments (Fig. 4-3). The highest N<sub>2</sub>O flux rate (679  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>) was determined three days after fertilization in the pellet treatment of biogas plant 1 (P1, Fig. 4-3a). Concerning the liquids of plant 2, SL2 and CC2 showed the first significant N<sub>2</sub>O peaks on day 4 followed by a second small increase in SL2 on day 8 (Fig. 4-3b). During the next six weeks, the flux rates remained on a low level in all treatments of both biogas plants. Additional N<sub>2</sub>O peaks were measured in SS1 (75  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>, day 16), DS1 (89  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>, day 25) and SL2 (58  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>, day 44).



**Figure 4-3** Mean  $N_2O$  flux rates (n = 4) as affected by digestate and biogas plant measured during the incubation; sep.: separated, concentrate: concentrate after vacuum evaporation.

#### 4.4.2.2 Cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions

The subsequent processing of solid significantly affected N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. The highest cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emission during the whole incubation period (1.5 kg N<sub>2</sub>O–N ha<sup>-1</sup> on average) was determined in the pellet treatment (P1) and corresponded to 0.8% of applied N<sub>t</sub> (Fig. 4-4). Lower cumulative emissions (0.03 and 0.2% of applied N<sub>t</sub>) were observed when separated and dry solid (SS1 and DS1) were utilized. Concerning the liquid processing (biogas plant 2), treatments showed no significant effect on the N<sub>2</sub>O release. The application of raw digestate (RD2) caused the lowest cumulative emissions within the plant (0.18 kg N<sub>2</sub>O–N ha<sup>-1</sup> or 0.02% of applied N<sub>t</sub>), which did not differ significantly from those of the untreated control (0.15 kg N<sub>2</sub>O–N ha<sup>-1</sup>). The post-treatments, SL2 and CC2 showed slightly higher cumulative emissions than RD2 and released 0.2% (SL2) and 0.14% of applied N<sub>t</sub> (CC2), respectively.



**Figure 4-4** Mean cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions (n = 4 ± standard error) as affected by digestate and biogas plant measured during the incubation; sep.: separated, concentrate: concentrate after vacuum evaporation; at least one identical letter indicates non-significant differences between the treatments, according to Tukey HSD test ( $p \le 0.05$ ).

A strong negative correlation ( $r^2 = 0.96$ , p < 0.05) between the cumulative emissions and the C:N ratio of the digestates was found within biogas plant 1. For plant 2, the C:N ratio did not show any effect on the N<sub>2</sub>O release. Furthermore, the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were not affected by the NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>–N:N<sub>t</sub> ratio of digestates (data not shown).

## 4.5 Discussion

## 4.5.1 General factors influencing the $N_2O$ release

In the current study, the field application of raw or treated digestate caused a temporary increase in soil  $N_2O$  emissions. Although different feedstocks and processing approaches were used in both biogas plants, the resulting emissions of corresponding products did not differ significantly in most cases. It is assumed that, in our work, the environmental conditions, especially soil moisture and temperature, were of major importance and mostly overlaid digestate composition-related effects. During the first experimental year, warmer conditions with relatively high precipitation favored  $N_2O$  production and release. Increasing fluxes after fertilizer application and in connection with soil wetting (i.e., rainfall) (Fig. 4-1) have already been reported in literature [22,36–39]. In accordance with Hayakawa et al. [22] and Häfner et al. [40], the highest  $N_2O$ 

peaks were observed within the first rainfall event (week 1). Hayakawa et al. [22] assumed denitrifying activity as the main driver, since they measured a simultaneous increase in  $CO_2$  release. The simultaneous  $CO_2$  release was also noted by Häfner et al. [40], who stated that at least part of the emitted  $CO_2$  originates from digestate carbonate C, indicating that such a  $CO_2$  release cannot only be assigned to the decomposition of organic matter. In the present study, the N<sub>2</sub>O release directly after fertilization might have been a result of nitrification followed by denitrification, which was triggered by the high initial NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> content of digestate. On the other hand, the supply of easily degradable organic C and ammoniacal N with the digestates might have further promoted denitrification by (i) providing electrons as reduction equivalents [41], and (ii) stimulating O<sub>2</sub> consumption and consequently leading to more anoxic conditions [21,42–44].

The subsequent peaks in N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes determined during the following weeks can be partly associated with further rainfall events, which was also described in previous studies [40,45–47]. During rather dry periods organic decomposition was reduced [48]. Subsequent rainfall induced soil moisture content which favored mineralization of residual organic molecules derived from digestates [48,49]. It provided labile N and C for denitrifying bacteria. Thus, denitrification was promoted and is assumed to be the main source for the N<sub>2</sub>O production. Measurements of WFPS during the relevant N<sub>2</sub>O peaks (WFPS of 55–58%, Fig. 4-1a,d) also indicate that nitrification and denitrification occurred simultaneously [50]. It can be concluded that weather conditions affected the emissions mainly immediately after digestate application and their influence decreased with time.

4.5.2 N<sub>2</sub>O emissions affected by changes in digestate composition due to processing

## 4.5.2.1 Solid-liquid separation

Generally, the application of the same amount of Nt as separated solid or liquid led to similar or lower emissions than the utilization of raw digestate. This can be explained by the partial separation of two important factors: organic C (solid) which supplies electrons during nitrate reduction and ammoniacal N (liquid) which serves as substrate for combined nitrification–denitrification [13]. If the actual N partition due to the solid–liquid separation into single fractions (12% separated solid, 88% separated liquid) [51] is taken into account, the cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from both fractions added up to 70–95% of the value of raw digestates in most cases. These results are slightly higher

than those of Askri et al. [13] who reported cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from both separated products of up to 50% of raw digestate. Hence, it can be concluded that solid–liquid separation potentially reduces the overall N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after field application due to a partial separation of mineral N and organic C. Therefore, in untreated digestates, the interaction of these two compounds seems to boost the emissions.

Concerning the comparison between the separated products (liquid and solid) within each plant, the lower cumulative emissions after application of the solid fraction were in line with the previous literature [16,17]. The solid was characterized by a higher total C content, higher amounts of recalcitrant fractions, and a lower content of mineral N than raw digestate (Tables 4-1 and 4-2). The mentioned characteristics mainly result from processing and subsequent gaseous N losses during storage of the solid fraction [10,52]. During anaerobic digestion, a shift in particle size distribution toward larger and more recalcitrant particles takes place [53]. The solid-liquid separation of digestate removes further solids (>0.5 mm) and allocates most of the  $NH_4^+$  to the liquid fraction (Table 4-1). The following storage of the separated solid further increases the proportion of large to small particles due to preferred biological decomposition of the smaller ones [54] and reduces the NH4<sup>+</sup> content due to N immobilization and gaseous N losses (NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization, denitrification) [52]. As a result, the solid contains less soluble compounds, especially mineral N (Table 4-1 and Table S1). Additionally, the larger particles are more resistant to degradation and, consequently, the O<sub>2</sub> consumption is probably reduced [12,55] due to the lower C mineralization. Both lower substrate availability (N as NH4<sup>+</sup>) and higher aeration likely reduced the N<sub>2</sub>O release from denitrification after field application. Within 7 weeks, the cumulative N2O emissions in the solid treatment were 30-100% of the raw digestate (Fig. 4-2a,b). This indicates the potential of separated solid to reduce the emissions after application compared to the precursor, as also reported in previous studies [15,56]. However, a concluding statement about the overall greenhouse gas reduction potential should also consider N losses, which might occur during processing and storage [10], as well as methane and carbon dioxide emissions.

#### 4.5.2.2 Subsequent processing of separated liquid

In contrast to our initial assumption, the N removal during subsequent processing of separated liquid did not clearly affect the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after application of the respective products.

When comparing separated liquid with its partially dewatered concentrate posttreatment, no significant effect was found (Figures 4-2 and 4-4), although separated liquid had at least a threefold higher  $NH_4^+$  content (based on total FM) and a lower C:N ratio. Since the proportion of recalcitrant fractions, such as lignin, was lower in concentrate (Table 4-2), it can be assumed that the presence of degradable C influenced bacterial growth and activity and, thus, triggered the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. The addition of labile C can also induce N<sub>2</sub>O emissions derived from soil mineral N [47,57,58], which might have enhanced this effect in the case of concentrate (Fig. 4-2b). Furthermore, a part of initial labile N applied with separated liquid was probably immobilized by soil microflora immediately after fertilization [59], which mitigated the total amount of N<sub>2</sub>O emitted from this treatment. These results generally suggest that the supply of ammoniacal N via liquid digestates is less relevant for the emissions after field application. This effect was also shown in the case of ammonium sulfate treatment (ASS2).

The lower emissions observed in ASS2 (year 2, field experiment) might have been a result of the negligible C supply compared to the concentrate. Moreover, a short-term NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization probably occurred directly after soil application of ASS2 [60–64], which reduced the amount of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> added to soil and available for N<sub>2</sub>O production. A reduced availability of introduced mineral N and consequently low N<sub>2</sub>O release can also be attributed to partial N immobilization during the initial experimental phase, as reported by Fangueiro et al. [65]. Although NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization and N immobilization were not measured in the present work, it is assumed that the absence of C in ASS2 was the main reason for the low N<sub>2</sub>O emissions observed in the second year. During year 1, weather conditions (higher temperature and relatively high precipitation) probably overlaid this effect.

## 4.5.2.3 Further processing of separated solid

Concerning the solid processing chain, the significant reductions in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after application of the intermediate products (separated solid and dried solid, both low in ammoniacal N) compared to raw digestate underlined, once again, the importance of simultaneous substrate availability (N as NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>) in the presence of degradable organic C. Even though considerable amounts of solids (and organic matter) were applied to the soil in the separated solid and dried solid treatments (Table S2), N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were still limited by the availability of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and did not differ significantly from the control. Between these two solids, emissions were also not significantly

different. This result was not in line with the finding of Askri et al. [13] who reported a fourfold increase in  $N_2O$  emissions after fertilization with dried solid. However, since they assumed that the mineralization of N already present in the soil was of higher importance for the  $N_2O$  production than the introduction of additional mineral N via fertilizer, the discrepancies between both studies could be explained by soil-related effects, such as soil type, characteristics, and nutrient level. Another reason for their findings could be an elevated substrate biodegradability, which would favor microbial growth and activity.

In general, by removing water from the separated solid, a dried fertilizer with similar total C content, lower NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> concentration, and higher soluble material load is produced (Table 4-1 and Table S1). In the present study, these changes led to a slightly higher but not significant N<sub>2</sub>O release after application compared to the separated solid (Figures 4-2 and 4-4). The lower share of recalcitrant fractions in the dried solid (Tables 4-1 and 4-2) provides some indications for consecutive changes in the composition of the organic matter during the drying process [66–70]. Consequently, it can be concluded that, in the case of dried solid, the addition of easily degradable C in combination with soil-derived NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> triggered the N<sub>2</sub>O production and release. This notion is consistent with previous findings, based on experiments with <sup>15</sup>N-labeled manures [40,47,57,58]. It highlights the complexity of the presented issue and the importance of additional determination of the responsible N source. Additionally, the interaction among soil parameters, added organic matter fractions, and weather conditions should be taken into consideration.

The high N<sub>2</sub>O emissions observed after pellet application (Figures 4-2 and 4-4) are in accordance with the results of Hayakawa et al. [22], who compared poultry manure with its pelleted post-treatment. In general, the strong increase in temperature during pelletizing affects the properties of organic compounds and creates constant inner microsites [32,71–74]. According to Petrova et al. [32], the water addition to the pellet activated the decomposition of its organic matter by indigenous microflora. Consequently, an enhanced microbial O<sub>2</sub> consumption favored the development of anaerobic microsites inside the pellet and, thus, stimulated denitrification. In addition, the increase in soil NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> content after pellet application measured by Hayakawa et al. [22] indicated a probable nitrification at the soil–pellet interface. Since the temporal changes in soil NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> content were not observed in the present study, denitrification

inside the pellets was probably the main emission driver. It seems that concentrated application of organic manures, either in the form of pellets or via fertilizer injection [42,75,76], results in a strong increase in  $N_2O$  emissions from the soil. It was shown that both the composition of organic manure and the interaction between applied manures and soil strongly affect  $N_2O$  emissions.

## 4.6 Conclusions

The present study showed that, aside from environmental conditions, it is not possible to draw general conclusions regarding how digestate composition influences the processes driving the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after fertilization. For example, the N removal during further processing of separated solid and liquid does not affect the emissions after application of the respective products. More relevant for N<sub>2</sub>O production and release are the strong interactions between digestate composition, O<sub>2</sub> consumption triggered by decomposition of applied C, nitrification of fertilizer mineral N, and denitrification induced by added C and soil mineral N.

When considering the different processing techniques, it can be concluded that separation of raw digestate has the potential to reduce N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after soil application. This reduction potential is also true for the dried separated solid. Additionally, separated solid and dried solid can outperform a mineral fertilizer, such as ammonium sulfate, with respect to soil-derived N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. However, pelletizing of the dried product stimulates water-induced denitrifying activity inside the pellet body and results in a dilemma. Much higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after soil application counteract positive aspects such as excellent storability and transportability properties. Regarding the utilization of different liquid fractions (concentrate and ammonium sulfate), further field and laboratory experiments are recommended to better understand the interactions between the processes driving N<sub>2</sub>O release after fertilization. Last but not least, future assessments of digestate posttreatments should consider covering the whole digestate value chain, including N<sub>2</sub>O and other emissions during processing, storage, and field application.

## 4.7 References

1. Bäurle, H.; Tamásy, C. Regionale Konzentrationen der Nutztierhaltung in Deutschland. *Mitteilungen/Institut für Strukturforschung und Planung in Agrarischen Intensivgebieten-Universität Vechta* **2012**, 79, 1–89.

- 2. Tamásy, C. Intensivierung der Landwirtschaft im Oldenburger Münsterland. *Standort* **2014**, *38*, 203–207, doi:10.1007/s00548-014-0353-x.
- Häußermann, U.; Bach, M.; Klement, L.; Breuer, L. Stickstoff-Flächenbilanzen für Deutschland mit Regionalgliederung Bundesländer und Kreise—Jahre 1995 bis 2017: Methodik, Ergebnisse und Minderungsmaßnahmen No. 131; Umweltbundesamt: Dessau-Roßlau, Germany, 2019.
- 4. Häußermann, U.; Klement, L.; Breuer, L.; Ullrich, A.; Wechsung, G.; Bach, M. Nitrogen soil surface budgets for districts in Germany 1995 to 2017. *Environ. Sci. Eur.* **2020**, *32*, 109, doi:10.1186/s12302-020-00382-x.
- 5. Council of the European Union. Council Directive of 12 December 1991 concerning the protection of waters against pollution caused by nitrates from agricultural sources (91/676/EEC). *Off. J. Eur. Commun.* **1991**, 1–8.
- 6. DüV. Verordnung über die Anwendung von Düngemitteln, Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln nach den Grundsätzen der guten fachlichen Praxis beim Düngen. *Bundesgesetzblatt* **2017**, 1, 1305.
- Amon, B.; Kryvoruchko, V.; Amon, T.; Zechmeister-Boltenstern, S. Methane, nitrous oxide and ammonia emissions during storage and after application of dairy cattle slurry and influence of slurry treatment. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 2006, *112*, 153–162, doi:10.1016/j.agee.2005.08.030.
- Chantigny, M.H.; MacDonald, J.D.; Beaupré, C.; Rochette, P.; Angers, D.A.; Massé, D.; Parent, L.-É. Ammonia volatilization following surface application of raw and treated liquid swine manure. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 2009, *85*, 275–286, doi:10.1007/s10705-009-9266-7.
- Chantigny, M.H.; Rochette, P.; Angers, D.A.; Bittman, S.; Buckley, K.; Massé, D.; Bélanger, G.; Eriksen-Hamel, N.; Gasser, M.-O. Soil nitrous oxide emissions following band-incorporation of fertiliser nitrogen and swine manure. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2010**, 39, 1545–1553, doi:10.2134/jeq2009.0482.
- Hansen, M.N.; Henriksen, K.; Sommer, S.G. Observations of production and emission of greenhouse gases and ammonia during storage of solids separated from pig slurry: Effects of covering. *Atmos. Environ.* **2006**, *40*, 4172–4181, doi:10.1016/j.atmosenv.2006.02.013.
- 11. Møller, H.; Lund, I.; Sommer, S.G. Solid–liquid separation of livestock slurry: Efficiency and cost. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2000**, *74*, 223–229, doi:10.1016/S0960-8524(00)00016-X.
- 12. Möller, K.; Müller, T. Effects of anaerobic digestion on digestate nutrient availability and crop growth: A review. *Eng. Life Sci.* **2012**, *12*, 242–257, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100085.
- 13. Askri, A.; Laville, P.; Trémier, A.; Houot, S. Influence of origin and post-treatment on greenhouse gas emissions after anaerobic digestate application to soil. Waste Biomass Valor. 2016, 7, 293–306, doi:10.1007/s12649-015-9452-6.
- 14. Singla, A.; Inubushi, K. Effect of biogas digested liquid on CH<sub>4</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O flux in paddy ecosystem. *J. Integr. Agric.* **2014**, *13*, 635–640, doi:10.1016/S2095-3119(13)60721-2.

- 15. Thomas, B.W.; Hao, X. Nitrous oxide emitted from soil receiving anaerobically digested solid cattle manure. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2017**, *46*, 741–750, doi:10.2134/jeq2017.02.0044.
- 16. Dietrich, M.; Fongen, M.; Foereid, B. Greenhouse gas emissions from digestate in soil. *Int. J. Recycl. Org. Waste Agricult.* **2020**, *9*, 1–19, doi:10.30486/ijrowa.2020.1885341.1005.
- Gómez-Muñoz, B.; Case, S.D.C.; Jensen, L.S. Pig slurry acidification and separation techniques affect soil N and C turnover and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from solid, liquid and biochar fractions. *J. Environ. Manag.* **2016**, *168*, 236–244, doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2015.12.018.
- Holly, M.A.; Larson, R.A.; Powell, J.M. Gas reduction benefits from storage to application of anaerobic digestion and solid-liquid separation of dairy manure. In Proceedings of the 2015 ASABE Annual International Meeting, New Orleans, LA, USA, 26–29 July 2015; American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers: St. Joseph, MI, USA, 2015.
- Singla, A.; Iwasa, H.; Inubushi, K. Effect of biogas digested slurry based-biochar and digested liquid on N<sub>2</sub>O, CO<sub>2</sub> flux and crop yield for three continuous cropping cycles of komatsuna (*Brassica rapa* var. perviridis). *Biol. Fertil. Soils* **2014**, *50*, 1201–1209, doi:10.1007/s00374-014-0950-7.
- 20. Verdi, L.; Mancini, M.; Ljubojevic, M.; Orlandini, S.; Dalla Marta, A. Greenhouse gas and ammonia emissions from soil: The effect of organic matter and fertilisation method. *Ital. J. Agron.* **2018**, *13*, 260–266, doi:10.4081/ija.2018.1124.
- 21. Akiyama, H.; McTaggart, I.P.; Ball, B.C.; Scott, A. N<sub>2</sub>O, NO, and NH<sub>3</sub> emissions from soil after the application of organic fertilisers, urea and water. *Water Air Soil Pollut.* **2004**, *156*, 113–129, doi:10.1023/B:WATE.0000036800.20599.46.
- 22. Hayakawa, A.; Akiyama, H.; Sudo, S.; Yagi, K. N<sub>2</sub>O and NO emissions from an Andisol field as influenced by pelleted poultry manure. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2009**, *41*, 521–529, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.12.011.
- 23. Pampuro, N.; Busato, P.; Cavallo, E. Gaseous emissions after soil application of pellet made from composted pig slurry solid fraction: Effect of application method and pellet diameter. *Agriculture* **2018**, *8*, 119, doi:10.3390/agriculture8080119.
- 24. Velthof, G.L.; Rietra, R.P.J.J. Nitrogen use efficiency and gaseous nitrogen losses from the concentrated liquid fraction of pig slurries. *Int. J. Agron.* **2019**, *2019*, 9283106, doi:10.1155/2019/9283106.
- 25. Die chemische Untersuchung von Futtermitteln: The Chemical Analysis of Feedstuffs. VDLUFA; Bassler, R. (Eds.) 3.Aufl.; VDLUFA-Verl.: Darmstadt, Germany, 1976; ISBN 978-3-941273-14-6.
- 26. van Soest, P.J.; Wine, R.H. Determination of lignin and cellulose in acid-detergent fiber with permanganate. *J. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem.* **1968**, *51*, 780–785, doi:10.1093/jaoac/51.4.780.
- 27. DüV. Verordnung über die Anwendung von Düngemitteln, Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln nach den Grundsätzen der guten fachlichen Praxis beim Düngen. *Bundesgesetzblatt* **2006**, *1*, 20–29.

- 28. Hutchinson, G.L.; Mosier, A.R. Improved soil cover method for field measurement of nitrous oxide fluxes. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **1981**, *45*, 311–316, doi:10.2136/sssaj1981.03615995004500020017x.
- Laville, P.; Lehuger, S.; Loubet, B.; Chaumartin, F.; Cellier, P. Effect of management, climate and soil conditions on N<sub>2</sub>O and NO emissions from an arable crop rotation using high temporal resolution measurements. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 2011, 151, 228–240, doi:10.1016/j.agrformet.2010.10.008.
- Ruser, R.; Flessa, H.; Schilling, R.; Steindl, H.; Beese, F. Soil compaction and fertilisation effects on nitrous oxide and methane fluxes in potato fields. Soil Sci. *Soc. Am. J.* **1998**, *62*, 1587–1595, doi:10.2136/sssaj1998.036159950062000 60016x.
- Guzman-Bustamante, I.; Winkler, T.; Schulz, R.; Müller, T.; Mannheim, T.; Laso Bayas, J.C.; Ruser, R. N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from a loamy soil cropped with winter wheat as affected by N-fertilizer amount and nitrification inhibitor. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 2019, *114*, 173–191, doi:10.1007/s10705-019-10000-9.
- 32. Petrova, I.P.; Ruser, R.; Guzman-Bustamante, I. Pellets from biogas digestates: A substantial source of N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. *Waste Biomass Valor.* **2021**, *12*, 2433–2444, doi:10.1007/s12649-020-01190-3.
- 33. Fuß, R.; Greenhouse Gas Flux Calculation from Chamber Measurements. R-Package version 0.2-1. Available online: https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/gasfluxes/gasfluxes.pdf (accessed on 24 April 2018).
- 34. Leiber-Sauheitl, K.; Fuß, R.; Voigt, C.; Freibauer, A. High CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes from grassland on histic Gleysol along soil carbon and drainage gradients. *Biogeosciences* **2014**, *11*, 749–761, doi:10.5194/bg-11-749-2014.
- 35. Piepho, H.-P. A SAS macro for generating letter displays of pairwise mean comparisons. *Commun. Biometry Crop. Sci.* **2012**, 7, 4–13.
- Bertora, C.; Alluvione, F.; Zavattaro, L.; Van Groenigen, J.W.; Velthof, G.; Grignani, C. Pig slurry treatment modifies slurry composition, N<sub>2</sub>O, and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions after soil incorporation. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2008**, *40*, 1999–2006, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.03.021.
- 37. Jones, S.K.; Rees, R.M.; Skiba, U.M.; Ball, B.C. Influence of organic and mineral N fertiliser on N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes from a temperate grassland. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **2007**, *121*, 74–83, doi:10.1016/j.agee.2006.12.006.
- 38. Kusa, K.; Hu, R.; Sawamoto, T.; Hatano, R. Three years of nitrous oxide and nitric oxide emissions from silandic andosols cultivated with maize in Hokkaido, Japan. *Soil Sci. Plant. Nutr.* **2006**, *52*, 103–113, doi:10.1111/j.1747-0765.2006.00009.x.
- Köster, J.R.; Cárdenas, L.; Senbayram, M.; Bol, R.; Well, R.; Butler, M.; Mühling, K.H.; Dittert, K. Rapid shift from denitrification to nitrification in soil after biogas residue application as indicated by nitrous oxide isotopomers. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2011**, *43*, 1671–1677, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2011.04.004.
- 40. Häfner, F.; Ruser, R.; Claß-Mahler, I.; Möller, K. Field application of organic fertilisers triggers N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from the soil N pool as indicated by <sup>15</sup>N-labeled digestates. *Front. Sustain. Food Syst.* **2021**, *4*, doi:10.3389/fsufs.2020.614349.

- 41. Granli, T.; Bøckman, O. Nitrous oxide from agriculture. *Nor. J. Agric. Sci.* **1994**, *12*, 7–128.
- 42. Flessa, H.; Beese, F. Laboratory estimates of trace gas emissions following surface application and injection of cattle slurry. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2000**, *29*, 262–268, doi:10.2134/jeq2000.00472425002900010033x.
- 43. Petersen, S.O.; Sommer, S.G. Ammonia and nitrous oxide interactions: Roles of manure organic matter management. *Anim. Feed Sci. Tech.* **2011**, *166–167*, 503–513, doi:10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2011.04.077.
- 44. Smith, K.A. The potential for feedback effects induced by global warming on emissions of nitrous oxide by soils. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* **1997**, *3*, 327–338, doi:10.1046/j.1365-2486.1997.00100.x.
- 45. Pfab, H.; Palmer, I.; Buegger, F.; Fiedler, S.; Müller, T.; Ruser, R. N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes from a Haplic Luvisol under intensive production of lettuce and cauliflower as affected by different N-fertilisation strategies. *J. Plant. Nutr. Soil Sci.* **2011**, *174*, 545–553, doi:10.1002/jpln.201000123.
- 46. Ruser, R.; Fuß, R.; Andres, M.; Hegewald, H.; Kesenheimer, K.; Köbke, S.; Räbiger, T.; Quinones, T.S.; Augustin, J.; Christen, O.; et al. Nitrous oxide emissions from winter oilseed rape cultivation. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **2017**, 249, 57–69, doi:10.1016/j.agee.2017.07.039.
- 47. Senbayram, M.; Chen, R.;Wienforth, B.; Herrmann, A.; Kage, H.; Mühling, K.H.; Dittert, K. Emission of N<sub>2</sub>O from biogas crop production systems in Northern Germany. *Bioenergy Res.* **2014**, *7*, 1223–1236, doi:10.1007/s12155-014-9456-2.
- 48. Ruser, R.; Flessa, H.; Russow, R.; Schmidt, G.; Buegger, F.; Munch, J.C. Emission of N<sub>2</sub>O, N<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> from soil fertilized with nitrate: Effect of compaction, soil moisture and rewetting. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2006**, *38*, 263–274, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2005.05.005.
- 49. Meijide, A.; García-Torres, L.; Arce, A.; Vallejo, A. Nitrogen oxide emissions affected by organic fertilisation in a non-irrigated Mediterranean barley field. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **2009**, *132*, 106–115, doi:10.1016/j.agee.2009.03.005.
- 50. Davidson, E.A. Fluxes of nitrous oxide and nitric oxide from terrestrial ecosystems: In Microbial Production and Consumption of Greenhouse Gases: Methane, Nitrogen Oxides and Halomethanes; American Society for Microbiology: Washington, DC, USA, 1991; pp. 219–235.
- 51. Fechter, M. Technischer Vergleich von Aufbereitungsverfahren für Gärreste in der Biogastechnik. Doctoral dissertation, Technische Universität Berlin, Berlin, Germany, 2019.
- 52. Petersen, J.; Sørensen, P. Loss of nitrogen and carbon during storage of the fibrous fraction of separated pig slurry and influence on nitrogen availability. *J. Agric. Sci.* **2008**, *146*, 403–413, doi:10.1017/S0021859607007654.
- 53. Marcato, C.E.; Pinelli, E.; Pouech, P.; Winterton, P.; Guiresse, M. Particle size and metal distributions in anaerobically digested pig slurry. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2008**, *99*, 2340–2348, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2007.05.013.

- 54. Møller, H.B.; Sommer, S.G.; Ahring, B.K. Separation efficiency and particle size distribution in relation to manure type and storage conditions. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2002**, *85*, 189–196, doi:10.1016/S0960-8524(02)00047-0.
- 55. Alburquerque, J.A.; de la Fuente, Carlos; Bernal, M. P. Chemical properties of anaerobic digestates affecting C and N dynamics in amended soils. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* **2012**, *160*, 15–22, doi:10.1016/j.agee.2011.03.007.
- Collins, H.P.; Alva, A.K.; Streubel, J.D.; Fransen, S.F.; Frear, C.; Chen, S.; Kruger, C.; Granatstein, D. Greenhouse gas emissions from an irrigated silt loam soil amended with anaerobically digested dairy manure. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* 2011, 75, 2206–2216, doi:10.2136/sssaj2010.0360.
- 57. Ingold, M.; Khanal, G.; Dyckmans, J.; Wachendorf, C.; Buerkert, A. NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization, N<sub>2</sub>O emission and microbial biomass turnover from <sup>15</sup>N-labeled manure under laboratory conditions. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant. Anal.* **2018**, *49*, 537–551, doi:10.1080/00103624.2018.1431271.
- 58. Roman-Perez, C.C.; Hernandez-Ramirez, G. Sources and priming of nitrous oxide production across a range of moisture contents in a soil with high organic matter. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2021**, *50*, 94–109, doi:10.1002/jeq2.20172.
- Manfredini, A.; Negri, M.; Cavalli, D.; Bechini, L.; Marino, P. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization of raw and separated, digested animal manures. In *Treatment and Use of organic Residues in Agriculture: Challenges and Opportunities towards Sustainable Management, 14th RAMIRAN International Conference, Lisbon, Portugal, 13–15 September*; Marques dos Santos Cordovil, Cláudia S.C., Ferreira, L., Eds.; ISA Press: Lisbon, Portugal, 2010; ISBN 978-972-8669-47-8.
- 60. Ellington, A. Ammonia volatilization losses from fertilisers applied to acid soil in the field. *Fertil. Res.* **1986**, *8*, 283–296, doi:10.1007/BF01048631.
- 61. He, Z.L.; Alva, A.K.; Calvert, D.V.; Banks, D.J. Ammonia volatilization from different fertiliser sources and effects of temperature and soil pH. *Soil Sci.* **1999**, *164*, 750–758, doi:10.1097/00010694-199910000-00006.
- 62. Powlson, D.S.; Dawson, C.J. Use of ammonium sulphate as a sulphur fertiliser: Implications for ammonia volatilization. *Soil Use Manag.* **2021**, doi:10.1111/sum.12733.
- 63. Sommer, S.G.; Jensen, C. Ammonia volatilization from urea and ammoniacal fertilisers surface applied to winter wheat and grassland. *Fertil. Res.* **1994**, *37*, 85–92, doi:10.1007/BF00748549.
- 64. Turner, D.A.; Edis, R.E.; Chen, D.; Freney, J.R.; Denmead, O.T. Ammonia volatilization from nitrogen fertilisers applied to cereals in two cropping areas of southern Australia. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* **2012**, *93*, 113–126, doi:10.1007/s10705-012-9504-2.
- 65. Fangueiro, D.; Coutinho, J.; Cabral, F.; Fidalgo, P.; Bol, R.; Trindade, H. Nitric oxide and greenhouse gases emissions following the application of different cattle slurry particle size fractions to soil. *Atmos. Environ.* **2012**, *47*, 373–380, doi:10.1016/j.atmosenv.2011.10.052.
- 66. Hadas, A.; Bar-Yosef, B.; Davidov, S.; Sofer, M. Effect of pelleting, temperature, and soil type on mineral nitrogen release from poultry and dairy manures. *Soil Sci.*

*Soc. Am. J.* **1983**, *47*, 1129–1133, doi: 10.2136/sssaj1983.036159950047000 60014x.

- 67. Aguirre-Villegas, H.A.; Larson, R.A.; Sharara, M.A. Anaerobic digestion, solidliquid separation, and drying of dairy manure: Measuring constituents and modeling emission. *Sci. Total Environ.* **2019**, 696, 134059, doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.134059.
- 68. Maurer, C.; Müller, J. Ammonia (NH<sub>3</sub>) emissions during drying of untreated and dewatered biogas digestate in a hybrid waste-heat/solar dryer. *Eng. Life Sci.* **2012**, *12*, 321–326, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100113.
- Ingold, M.; Dietz, H.; Schlecht, E.; Buerkert, A. Gaseous N and C losses during sun-drying of goat manure—Effects of drying conditions and feed additives. In Proceedings of the Conference on International Research on Food Security, Natural Resource Management and Rural Development, Virtual Conference, 9–11 September 2020.
- Prenafeta-Boldú, F.X.; Fernández, B.; Viñas, M.; Noguerol, J.; Soler, J.; Illa, J. Combined acidification and solar drying of pig slurries for nutrient recovery and controlled atmospheric emissions. *Agronomy* **2021**, *11*, 222, doi:10.3390/agronomy11020222.
- 71. Hartley, I.D.; Wood, L.J. Hygroscopic properties of densified softwood pellets. *Biomass Bioenergy* **2008**, *32*, 90–93, doi:10.1016/j.biombioe.2007.06.009.
- Nurk, L.; Bühle, L.; Wachendorf, M. Degradation of fibre and non-fibre fractions during anaerobic digestion in silages of maize, sunflower and Sorghum-Sudangrass of different maturities. *Bioenergy Res.* 2016, 9, 720–730, doi:10.1007/s12155-016-9717-3.
- 73. Suppadit, T.; Pongpiachan, S.; Panomsri, S. Effects of moisture content in quail litter on the physical characteristics after pelleting using a Siriwan Model machine. Anim. Sci. J. 2012, 83, 350–357, doi:10.1111/j.1740-0929.2011.00961.x.
- 74. Oberberger, I.; Thek, G. The Pellet Handbook: *The Production and Thermal Utilisation of Biomass Pellets*; Earthscan: London, UK, 2010; ISBN 978-84407-631-4.
- 75. Dosch, P.; Gutser, R. ReducingNlosses (NH<sub>3</sub>, N<sub>2</sub>O, N<sub>2</sub>) and immobilization from slurry through optimized application techniques. *Fertil. Res.* **1995**, *43*, 165–171, doi:10.1007/BF00747697.
- 76. Velthof, G.L.; Kuikman, P.J.; Oenema, O. Nitrous oxide emission from animal manures applied to soil under controlled conditions. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* **2003**, *37*, 221–230, doi:10.1007/s00374-003-0589-2.

# 5 Origin of N<sub>2</sub>O emissions: in-depth pellet analysis<sup>‡</sup>

Due to limited information about the properties of pelleted digestate, as well as the reason for the considerable  $N_2O$  release after its application to soils, the pure pellet body was studied in detail. For that purpose, pellets of BGP1, collected in 2016, were used.

## 5.1 Abstract

The field application of pellets from biogas residues resulted in high N<sub>2</sub>O emissions which could not yet be parametrized through soil drivers. Therefore, the aim of this study was to determine potential N<sub>2</sub>O production from pellets themselves. N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> release from the pure pellet body (in form of intact, crushed or finely ground pellets produced from biogas digestates) were measured during the first seven days after pellet wetting under constant laboratory conditions. Three pellet water contents were examined: 47, 62 and 72% water of the total fresh pellet weight. Additional replicates of similarly wetted intact pellets were used to determine NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> and DOC contents on days 0, 1 and 4 of incubation. Two further treatments of wet intact pellets (62% moisture) were sterilized prior or after moistening to investigate the emissions' origin.

N<sub>2</sub>O release was found to increase with decreasing pellet size fraction. A maximum of N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes within all three fractions was determined at 62% moisture, whereas lowest fluxes were measured at 72% moisture. The cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions over seven days ranged between 1  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N g<sup>-1</sup> pellet (intact pellets at 72% moisture) and 166  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O–N g<sup>-1</sup> pellet (finely ground pellets at 62% moisture).

In general, our findings indicate that denitrification was the main factor for  $N_2O$  emissions, driven by indigenous microbial communities already present in the pellets. The results show that the  $N_2O$  emissions released by the pellets themselves can explain a major portion of the  $N_2O$  fluxes measured in situ.

Supplementary Materials appending to this article are available online at <u>https://static-content.springer.com/esm/art%3A10.1007%2Fs12649-020-01190-</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup> This chapter is published as:

Petrova, I.P.; Ruser, R.; Guzman-Bustamante, I., 2021. *Pellets from Biogas Digestates: A Substantial Source of*  $N_2O$  *Emissions*. Waste and Biomass Valorization, 12, 2433–2444, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12649-020-01190-3</u>; with the kind permission of Springer Nature (Creative Commons CC BY license).

<sup>3/</sup>MediaObjects/12649\_2020\_1190\_MOESM1\_ESM.pdf (also see Annex B).

**Keywords:** nitrous oxide; pelleted biogas digestate; pellet fraction; indigenous microbial activity; denitrification

#### 5.2 Introduction

Anaerobic digestion primarily aims at the production of biogas but also generates digestate, a valuable organic fertilizer, as a by-product. In Germany, the local field application of digested effluent often causes nutrient surpluses in the affected regions due to irregular geographical distribution of livestock and biogas plants [1–3]. As regulated by the current amendment of the fertilizer ordinance in Germany, total amount of organic fertilizer, as well as application time frames are limited. Consequently, large storage facilities are required to enable utilization of digestates in accordance with the legal regulations [4,5]. Exemplarily, German operators of biogas plants have to provide facilities, which are able to store digestates between six to nine months depending on size of the owned cropland. A possible strategy for solving these problems is the transportation of the digestate over long distances which, in turn, is costly and non-economical due to the large water to nutrient ratio [6,7].

Processing techniques for reducing the water content of digestates facilitate the handling and also generate marketable organic fertilizers. A common technique is the mechanical separation of digested effluent into a solid and a liquid fraction. Based on the total fresh matter (FM) of the original material, the separated solid and liquid split at a ratio of 22.5 to 77.5% [8,9]. However, from an economical point of view the transportation of these products is limited as well, since the water content is still relatively high [10]. Möller et al. [9] noted that the feasible transport distance strongly depends on the dry matter (DM) content of the digestate and accounts for a maximum of 8.5 km for the solid and 7.5 km for the liquid after separation. Another important aspect is the gaseous loss during storage and handling of these fractions. In the case of the solid digestate, Hansen et al. [11] measured significant gaseous N losses, especially  $N_2$ ,  $NH_3$  and  $N_2O$ , on the surface of storage heaps. Consequently, the nutrient availability in this fraction decreases [12] and the fertilizer value is reduced.

A suitable managing approach is the subsequent processing of the separated solid. Established techniques for further treating of solid digestate are drying and pelletizing. Drawbacks of both processes are high energy demands and costs [13]. Consequently, only about 1% of biogas plants in Germany implemented drying of solid digestate [8]. During a study targeting stakeholders' interests, farmers expressed the willingness to adopt pelleted organic fertilizers. However, in the same study, a substantial lack of knowledge concerning chemical properties of such kind of fertilizers and their effect on soil organic matter dynamics was revealed [14]. Pelletizing reduces the volume of the raw material through compressing and simultaneously increases bulk density and durability of the product [15–18]. As a result, handling and transportation are facilitated and the required storage volume is minimized [15]. Additionally, the substrate is homogenized and nutrients are concentrated, which ultimately leads to improved fertilizing and amending properties [14,17,19]. Pelletizing of composted organic material for fertilizing purposes, such as manures [13,17–19], crop residues [13,17,18], butchery wastes and wastepaper [20] is widely applied. By using "co-formulates" or bulking agents, such as biochar or wood chips, storage and transportation properties, as well as field spreading characteristics of pellets can be further improved [17,18].

During the pelletizing process, agglomerations are formed in the channels of the die. The high pressure and increased friction force between biomass and channel wall lead to a considerable rise in temperature (70–100 °C depending on biomass and pelletizing process) of the solid [1,7,15,21]. Due to the high temperature, a change in the physical state of several components, e.g. lignin and extractives like waxes, occurs in the solid. According to previous studies, lignin is the most recalcitrant component of lignocellulosic biomass and thus particularly difficult to decompose during anaerobic digestion [22–25]. At low compaction pressures and a temperature in the range of its glass transition temperature, lignin undergoes plastic deformation (i.e., "softening") [25,26]. For corn stover, one of the main biomass feedstocks used to produce the respective pellets, the glass transition temperature generally ranges between 50 and 113 °C [27]. The softened natural binders, such as lignin, in combination with water contained in the solid formed the outer layer of the pellet [28,29]. In addition to a stabilization effect, this layer could help to create and keep a constant inner milieu including certain microsites.

In the case of pelleted manure, Alemi et al. [19] reported a slow release of N and P after pelletizing which generally reduced leaching and improved the nutrient uptake by plants. The availability of nutrients was also influenced by pellet diameter and application method [30]. However, information about the environmental effect of pellet application is still rare. Within a measuring period of one month, Cabrera et al. [31,32] reported nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O) emissions from soils after pellet utilization between 0.2

and 3.9% of applied N. The N<sub>2</sub>O flux rates depended on the soil water regime and on physical characteristics of the pellets. Pampuro et al. [33] measured N<sub>2</sub>O emissions between 0.05 and 0.12% of applied N, depending on pellet size and application method. For CH<sub>4</sub> and NH<sub>3</sub>, negligible release was reported [33].

Nitrous oxide is a climate relevant trace gas with absorption bands in the IR spectrum thus reducing the atmospheric transparency to thermal radiation from the earths' surface [34]. Since pre-industrial times, the atmospheric N<sub>2</sub>O concentration has increased by approximately 21% to 328 ppb in 2015 (0.73 ppb per year) [35]. Nitrous oxide contributes 7.4% of the total anthropogenic radiative forcing [36]. Besides that, N<sub>2</sub>O is also involved in stratospheric ozone depletion [37,38]. More than 60% of the anthropogenic N<sub>2</sub>O emission originates from agricultural soils [36]. It is generally accepted that biological denitrification and nitrification are the main sources for the production and release of N<sub>2</sub>O in soils [39]. Especially the application of stable isotopes in environmental studies opened new insights in sink and sources of N<sub>2</sub>O. This initiated an intense discussion about the contribution of other process, such as nitrifier-denitrification, to the total release of N<sub>2</sub>O from soils [40,41].

Concerning the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after pellet application to soils, Hayakawa et al. [42] observed a higher N<sub>2</sub>O release after fertilization with pellets than with the original digestate. In an own field study with pellets and other processed biogas digestates, we could confirm this result: highest N<sub>2</sub>O emission was measured in the pellet treatment. The reason for that emission remained unclear because the main drivers for N<sub>2</sub>O production in soil such as mineral N (N<sub>min</sub>) or moisture did not correlate with the N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in the pellet treatment (data not shown). In contrast to our results, the positive relationship between CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes as well as increasing NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> content in soil measured in the study of Hayakawa et al. [42] indicated nitrification and denitrification as emission drivers. In accordance with this conclusion, Yamane [43] stated various denitrifying activities directly in the pellets as a reason for the high N<sub>2</sub>O release.

Therefore, our main aim was to test the assumption that the autochthonous microflora in the pellets produces and releases a substantial amount of N<sub>2</sub>O. Another major point of interest was to study the effect of pellet moisture and pellet size on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions.

#### 5.3 Materials and methods

#### 5.3.1 Pellet manufacturing and composition

The pellets used in this study were obtained from a biogas plant located in South Germany. Feedstocks were pig slurry and cattle manure, energy crops like silage maize and sunflower (400 g kg<sup>-1</sup> total fresh matter, FM), pomace and grape marc (200 g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM) and poultry manure (50 g kg<sup>-1</sup> FM). In this biogas plant, raw digestate was separated with the help of a screw press, equipped with a tubular slit screen (0.5 mm pore size). The liquid and smaller particles passed the screen, while the retentate exited by a rotating screw [1,44]. Afterwards, the separated solid was dewatered to about 80% DM content in a solar greenhouse drier, equipped with an electric mole (THERMO-SYSTEM, Industrie- & Trocknungstechnik GmbH, Germany). During the consecutive pelletizing, pan grinder rollers forced the dried substrate through a die (5–10 mm channels diameter). During the compressing, a part of the residual water is evaporated and a tough outer layer is formed. After exiting the channels, the solid is cut by a share blade to small cylinders with a diameter of 6 mm and an average length of 14 mm. Table 5-1 shows the main physical and chemical properties of the pellets.

**Table 5-1** Dry matter (DM), total carbon (C<sub>t</sub>), organic carbon (C<sub>org</sub>), total nitrogen (N<sub>t</sub>), ammonium–N (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>–N), nitrate-N (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>–N), NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>–N:N<sub>t</sub> ratio, C:N ratio, pH, neutral detergent fiber (aNDF), acid detergent fiber (ADF) and acid detergent lignin (ADL) of the pellets.

Parameter	Value
DM (g kg <sup>-1</sup> FM)	851
Ct (g kg <sup>-1</sup> DM)	447
C <sub>org</sub> (g kg <sup>-1</sup> DM)	445
Nt (g kg <sup>-1</sup> DM)	34.9
NH4 <sup>+</sup> –N (g kg <sup>-1</sup> DM)	2.4
NO₃ <sup>–</sup> –N (g kg <sup>−1</sup> DM)	2.7
NH4 <sup>+</sup> -N:Nt	0.07
C:N	12.8
pH <sup>1</sup>	7.9
aNDF (%)	58.3
ADF (%)	52.0
ADL (%)	31.6

All parameters were determined according to VDLUFA [46], no replicates.  $^1$  10  $^{-2}$  M CaCl\_2 solution.

Dry matter content was measured by drying at 105 °C until constant weight. Total C (Ct) was investigated by elemental analysis (vario MAX CN, Elemental Analysensysteme, Hanau). Carbonate content was determined with a Scheibler apparatus according to DIN EN ISO 10693. Organic C was calculated as difference between total C and inorganic C. Total N (Nt) and NH4<sup>+</sup>–N contents of the pellets were determined according to Kjeldahl [45] and by steam distillation with titration [46], respectively. The pH value was measured with a glass electrode (Schott, Lab 850) in a 0.01 mol L<sup>-1</sup> CaCl<sub>2</sub> solution at a ratio of 1:10 (w w<sup>-1</sup>) [47]. Furthermore, the fiber fractions 'amylase-treated neutral detergent fiber' (aNDF), 'acid detergent fiber' (ADF) and 'acid detergent lignin' (ADL) were analyzed according to van Soest and Wine [48].

## 5.3.2 Further pellet analysis

Prior to the experimental set-up, the amount of easily degradable C and N was quantified in intact, manually crushed and finely ground pellets (the latter processed by an agate disc swing mill, Siebtechnik, Mülheim an der Ruhr, Germany). In this way, the effect of different total surface area on water absorption, mineralization and resulting C and N release was studied. The crushed pellet fraction consisted of

particles in the ranges of > 5 mm, 2.5- < 5 mm, 1- < 2.5 mm and < 1 mm with a distribution of 64%, 14%, 10% and 12%, respectively. In finely ground pellets, particles sizes of > 1 mm, 0.5- < 1 mm, 0.25- < 0.5 mm, 0.1- < 0.25 mm and < 0.1 mm were distributed as follows 3%, 14%, 26%, 26% and 31%. To determine the C and N amounts of the pellet fractions, a hot water extraction was performed according to Leinweber et al. [49] with slight modifications [50]. In brief, samples of 20 g air-dried pellets were boiled in 100 ml distilled water for 1 h. After adding 5 drops of 2 mol L<sup>-1</sup> MgSO<sub>4</sub> solution, the pellet-water mixture was centrifuged for 10 min at 2600 rpm under room temperature. The supernatant was collected and filtered through a syringe filter (0.45 µm pore size). Hot water extractable carbon (Chws) and nitrogen (Nhws) contents of the extracts were analyzed with a C/N-analyzer for liquid samples (Multi N/C 2001 S, Jenoptik, Germany). This analysis was done in triplicate.

#### 5.3.3 Experimental set-up

To assess the effect of particle size and water content of pellet on N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, a laboratory incubation experiment was conducted. It was built up as a randomized block design, consisting of 14 treatments and four replicates in total. To investigate the effect of particle size on gaseous losses, the treatments included intact, crushed and finely ground pellets. Three different pellet water contents were examined: 47, 62 and 72% of the total fresh pellet weight. We chose 47 and 72% water content as lower and upper boundary because the gravimetric water contents of the pellets in the field varied in the same order of magnitude. The third moisture level (62% water content) was approximately the moisture in the period with highest N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in our field experiment. For each trial, 0.5 g pellet was placed in a 20 ml vial and wetted with distilled water. Prior to each gas measurement, the vials were closed with butyl stoppers and crimped. Following each gas sampling, the vials were re-opened, covered with a gas-permeable and liquid-tight PE-LD sheet and incubated at 20 °C in the dark. To compensate for vapor losses from the pellet body during incubation, the vials were weighed daily and, where necessary, the water content was re-adjusted manually.

Two control treatments with intact pellets wetted to 62% were assessed to control the efficiency of microbial inactivation. For that purpose, those pellets were autoclaved (30 min at 120 °C and 2000 hPa) and moistened (i) before (in the following text marked as

"sterile 1") or (ii) after ("sterile 2") the sterilization procedure. Utilized gas vials and butyl stoppers were also autoclaved. All samples were incubated as stated before.

#### 5.3.4 Trace gas measurements and flux rate calculation

The N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> release from the pellets was measured on days 0, 1, 2, 4 and 7 after pellet moistening. Gas fluxes were determined by taking three gas samples in intervals of six hours after crimping the vials.

Trace gas analysis was done with a gas chromatograph (GC 450, Bruker Daltonik, Bremen, Germany), coupled to an autosampler (GX-281, Gilson, Germany). The latter was equipped with a magnetic valve connected to a N<sub>2</sub> line (ECD quality) regulated to a pressure of 2000 hPa using a reduction valve. The overpressure in the vials was used to transfer the sample to the sample loops of the GC. Since the pressure in the vials before the addition of overpressure was 1000 hPa, samples were diluted 1:1. Although overpressure addition works reliable, additional gas vials with trace gas standards were included in the sample schedule in order to verify the dilution factor. The GC was equipped with a 63Ni electron capture detector (ECD) for N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> analysis after separation on a Haysep D 80/100 column.

The calculation of the flux rates took into account CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O concentrations of three gas samples ( $\mu$ L L<sup>-1</sup> or nL L<sup>-1</sup>, respectively), dilution factor through overpressure addition, air temperature (°C), weight of the air-dried pellet (g) and volume (L) of the headspace inside the vial. The flux rates were calculated using the linear slope of the trace gas concentrations in the headspace inside the vial over time [51]. Cumulative emissions were calculated by linear interpolation and numerical integration between sampling events.

## 5.3.5 Further laboratory measurements

In addition to the gas measurements, dissolved organic carbon (DOC) and mineral N (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>–N and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>–N) of intact moistened pellets were determined. For that purpose, four additional replicates were used. They were prepared and incubated identically to the intact pellet treatments with the three above-mentioned water contents. These samples were extracted on days 0, 1 and 4 of incubation with 15 mL of 0.5 mol L<sup>-1</sup> K<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> solution. The mixture was filtered (filter paper MN 619 eh ¼, 2–4 µm pore size, MACHEREY–NAGEL, Germany) prior to analysis. On day 7, the extraction was carried out with the actual intact pellet treatments immediately after the last gas sampling.
Mineral N concentrations in the extracts were determined with a flow injection analyzer (3 QuAAtro.AQ2.AACE, SEAL Analytical, UK). Total N and DOC were measured using a C/N-analyzer for liquid samples (Multi N/C 2001 S, Jenoptik, Germany). Dissolved organic nitrogen (DON) was than calculated by subtracting mineral N from the total N in the liquid samples.

## 5.3.6 Statistical analysis

Prior to the statistical analysis, the experimental data were tested for normality and homogeneity of variance. If these criteria were not given, they were transformed by a log<sub>10</sub> or a square root function. The change in N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> flux rates with time was evaluated using a two-way repeated measures ANOVA. Here, the pellet fraction (intact, crushed or finely ground) and adjusted water content acted as main independent variables while the measurement day described the repeated statement. The effect of the independent variables on the cumulative emissions was tested using a two-way ANOVA. A one-way ANOVA including the previous repeated statement was performed to study the temporal change in DOC, NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>–N and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>–N contents of intact pellets with three different water contents. The same model was run to analyze the influence of pellet sterilization on greenhouse gas emissions during the observation period. Significant differences between the treatments for each of the performed statistical models were calculated using a Tukey HSD test ( $p \le 0.05$ ).

#### 5.4 Results

5.4.1 Hot water extractable C and N as affected by pellet fraction

The results of the hot water extraction are shown in Table 5-2. It was observed that crushing pellets resulted in a significant lower amount of extractable C than finely grinding (p = 0.006) or even without treating (p = 0.019). In the crushed fraction C<sub>hws</sub> accounted for 10.7% of C<sub>t</sub>. The corresponding values for finely ground and intact pellets were 11.9% and 12.5%. There was no statistically significant difference in N<sub>hws</sub> between the three pellet fractions. It ranged between 42.6% (crushed) and 47.1% (finely ground pellet) of N<sub>t</sub> content.

Pellet fraction	Chws	Nhws
	mg C g <sup>-1</sup> pellet	mg N g⁻¹ pellet
Intact	45.6 ± 1.0 a	13.4 ± 0.8 a
Crushed	41.5 ± 1.0 b	12.6 ± 0.2 a
Finely ground	46.8 ± 0.5 a	14.0 ± 0.2 a

**Table 5-2** Mean hot water extractable C ( $C_{hws}$ ) and N ( $N_{hws}$ ) contents of three different pellet fractions (n = 3 ± standard error); Means followed by a common letter are not significantly different by the Tukey HSD test at the 5% level of significance.

## 5.4.2 $\,N_2O$ and $CO_2$ flux rates

The N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes ranged between -0.05 (intact pellets 72%, day 2) and 1.9 µg N<sub>2</sub>O–N g<sup>-1</sup> pellet h<sup>-1</sup> (finely ground pellets 62%, day 4) (Fig. 5-1a–c). We found a significant interaction (p < 0.05) between pellet fraction (intact, crushed and finely ground pellet) and water content (47%, 62% and 72%). On day 0, the N<sub>2</sub>O flux rate from finely ground pellets moistened to 47% was significantly lower than those wetted to 62% or 72%. During the following three days increasing flux rates were observed in all pellet fractions wetted to 47% and 62%, while in those with 72% moisture a slight decrease was measured. In contrast to the other pellet fractions, the flux rate from intact pellets wetted to 62% dropped on day 4 from 0.9 to 0.3 µg N<sub>2</sub>O–N g<sup>-1</sup> pellet h<sup>-1</sup> (Fig. 5-1b). It was approximately fourfold lower than in the treatment with crushed pellets and sixfold lower than in finely ground pellets with the latter difference being statistically significant (p < 0.001). Between day 4 and the end of the measurements, the N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes decreased in all treatments.



**Figure 5-1** Mean N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> flux rates (n = 4 ± standard error) as affected by pellet fraction (intact, crushed, finely ground) and water amount (**a**, **d**: 47%; **b**, **e**: 62%; **c**, **f**: 72%) during the incubation; Means followed by a common letter are not significantly different by the Tukey HSD test at the 5% level of significance. Missing letters indicate means without significance.

Concerning the CO<sub>2</sub> release, the flux rates increased significantly ( $p \le 0.01$ ) in all treatments within the first four days of incubation (Fig. 5-1d–f). The lowest CO<sub>2</sub> flux rate was measured on day 0 in intact pellet fraction moistened to 72% (0.03 mg CO<sub>2</sub>–C g<sup>-1</sup> pellet h<sup>-1</sup>) (Fig. 5-1f). In contrast, the highest one (0.14 mg CO<sub>2</sub>–C g<sup>-1</sup> pellet h<sup>-1</sup>, day 4) was determined in finely ground pellets wetted to 47% (Fig. 5-1d). Towards the end of the measurement, the CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes decreased in all treatments. Generally, the

treatments with the highest moisture (72%) showed lower CO<sub>2</sub> flux rates than those with less water addition.

## 5.4.3 Cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions

The cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions over the experimental period of seven days are shown in Fig. 5-2. The highest cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emission of 166 µg N<sub>2</sub>O–N g<sup>-1</sup> pellet (corresponded to 0.6% of N<sub>t</sub>) was measured in the treatment with finely ground pellets wetted to 62% (Fig. 5-2a). For the moisture treatments 47% and 62%, cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions increased with decreasing particle size of pellets in the order intact < crushed < finely ground. Besides that, the moisture significantly (p < 0.001) affected the N<sub>2</sub>O emission of the treatment with the highest moisture was distinctively lower than those from the treatments with 47% and 62% moisture (by a factor of 7–21 and 31–59, respectively).



**Figure 5-2** Mean cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (n = 4  $\pm$  standard error) as affected by pellet fraction (intact, crushed, finely ground) and water amount during the incubation; Means followed by a common letter are not significantly different by the Tukey HSD test at the 5% level of significance. Capital letters depict differences between the pellet fractions, lowercase letters depict differences between moisture treatments.

Regardless of the pellet fraction, increasing moisture of the pellets reduced the CO<sub>2</sub> release (Fig. 5-2b). Here, a strong positive correlation was found ( $r^2 = 0.52$ , p < 0.001). The CO<sub>2</sub> emissions measured at the highest moisture (72%) were significantly lower (p < 0.01) than in the other treatments. Correspondingly to the cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, the lowest CO<sub>2</sub> release was determined in the intact pellet treatment wetted to 72% (11.7 mg CO<sub>2</sub>–C g<sup>-1</sup> pellet). Similarly, the finely ground pellets wetted to 47% showed the highest average value (18.1 mg CO<sub>2</sub>–C g<sup>-1</sup> pellet). Within the 62% water content treatments, CO<sub>2</sub> emission from the crushed pellets was significantly lower (p < 0.05) than those from intact and finely ground.

#### 5.4.4 Temporal DOC, DON and Nmin-dynamics in intact pellets

On day 0 and 1 of incubation, the amount of water added to the pellets had no significant effect on DOC (Fig. 5-3a). However, a slight (but statistically not significant) decrease in DOC was observed within this time period in all moisture treatments. During the following three days, DOC concentrations in treatments with 47% and 62% moisture further declined while that in the highest moisture increased. Between day 4 and the end of the experiment, increasing DOC concentrations were observed in all treatments. The highest concentration (22.7 mg C g<sup>-1</sup> pellet) was measured at 72% moisture on day 7. In this treatment, the high DOC concentrations determined on day 4 and 7 differed statistically significant from the treatments with 47% and 62% moisture (p < 0.05).

Nitrate concentrations measured in pellets with 62% and 72% moisture decreased steadily, except for a short-term increase on day 1 (Fig. 5-3b). Here only in the case of 62% moisture, it was statistically significant (p = 0.035) when compared to the NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration observed in the same treatment on day 0. In the treatment with the highest moisture, the NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> pool was completely depleted on day 7. In contrast to the other treatments, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration at 47% moisture remained rather constant.

Ammonium concentrations in the intact pellets increased in all treatments one day after incubation start (Fig. 5-3c). Here, the pellets with 72% moisture showed the highest extractable  $NH_4^+$  concentrations over all sampling dates. On day 4 in this treatment, the highest mean value (8.5 mg  $NH_4^+$ –N g<sup>-1</sup> pellet) was determined. Lowest  $NH_4^+$  concentrations were measured in the treatment with 47% moisture where this pool was nearly depleted on day 7.



**Figure 5-3** Temporal changes of mean DOC,  $NH_4^+$ –N and  $NO_3^-$ –N concentrations (n = 4 ± standard error) as affected by moisture of intact pellets; Means followed by a common letter are not significantly different by the Tukey HSD test at the 5% level of significance, ns: no statistically significant difference.

The calculated DON values (total N in extracts – mineral N in extracts) are reported in Table SS1. The highest DON content (14.9 mg N  $g^{-1}$  intact pellet) was determined immediately after pellet moistening to 72% which, afterwards, decreased continuously toward the end of observation. In contrast, pellets wetted to 47% showed almost constant DON content with a slight increase on the last measurement day. For the 62% treatment, fluctuating values (3.2 to 10.5 mg N  $g^{-1}$  intact pellet) were noticed during the whole experimental period.

5.4.5 Effect of sterilization method on N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> fluxes from intact pellets The N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> flux rates in the sterilization experiment showed similar patterns as the flux rates in the main experiment. Nitrous oxide fluxes ranged between -0.005(sterile 2, day 7) and 2.3 µg N<sub>2</sub>O–N g<sup>-1</sup> pellet (intact, day 1) (Fig. 5-4). The highest CO<sub>2</sub> flux rates were in the order of magnitude of those observed in intact pellets at 62% moisture during the main experiment. In contrast, N<sub>2</sub>O flux rates after sterilization were approximately two times higher than those in the main trial.



**Figure 5-4** Mean N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> flux rates (n = 4  $\pm$  standard error) of intact pellets as affected by sterilization method (**sterile 1**: moistening of intact pellet before sterilization or **sterile 2**: moistening of intact pellet after sterilization); Means followed by a common letter are not significantly different by the Tukey HSD test at the 5% level of significance. Missing letters depict sampling dates without statistically significant differences between the treatments.

Non-sterile pellets and those wetted after sterilization (sterile 2) showed highest  $N_2O$  and  $CO_2$  flux rates on day 1 (Fig. 5-4). Throughout the whole experiment, neither  $N_2O$  nor  $CO_2$  fluxes from these two treatments differed statistically significant, indicating the failure of sterilization of a dry pellet. In contrast, the sterilization performed after pellet

moistening (sterile 1) significantly decreased N<sub>2</sub>O (p < 0.001) and CO<sub>2</sub> (p < 0.001) release during the first two days. This indicates that the sterilization in this treatment was successful on a short-term. In this treatment, the fluxes increased with delay between day 2 and 4. Toward the end of the measurement, they remained significantly higher than those of the other treatments.

#### 5.5 Discussion

## 5.5.1 General aspects

Regardless of moisture and pellet size fraction, all tested treatments released N<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> which indicates the ability of pellets to serve as a trace gas source in the field. Obviously, pellet indigenous microflora was provided with sufficient substrate for N<sub>2</sub>O and  $CO_2$  production. In this context, Flessa et al. [52] investigated the effect of grass mulch on trace gas fluxes under laboratory conditions. They showed that the treatment with mulch applied on sand induced 69% of the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions and 72% of the CO<sub>2</sub> emissions when compared to its application on soil surface. Using acetylene inhibition, they could also conclude that denitrification was the main source for N<sub>2</sub>O released during the initial phase (approximately 14 days) of their experiment. In our study, CO<sub>2</sub> release and its temporal dynamics clearly hints at C-heterotrophic microbial activity as main source rather than carbonate dissolution. Yamane [43] determined nitrite reductase genes (nirK and nirS) in manure compost pellets which were sampled three days and 26 days after field application. The author could show that the nirK and nirS clones in the pellets were related to the clones of several denitrifying bacteria. Concerning the plants' capability to produce N<sub>2</sub>O, Hakata et al. [53] reported that maize, which was also a component of our pellets, has the enzymatically equipment for NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> reduction and thus to denitrify. For soybean seedlings, Sun et al. [54] found eleven genera of denitrifying bacteria indicating the importance of endophyte-plant codenitrification for N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from plant.

## 5.5.2 Effect of sterilization on $N_2O$ and $CO_2$ emissions

Autoclaving of intact pellets after moistening resulted in negligible emissions during the initial phase of incubation which can be explained by the high thermal conductivity of water. Hence, the effect of heat sterilization was improved and an inactivation of indigenous microorganisms and spores occurred. The retarded trace gas release indicated a delay in microbial activity and proofed our assumption that N<sub>2</sub>O production

in the pellets stems from microbial sources. Additionally, cellulose and hemicellulose in the pellets may have been degraded during sterilization [25,55–57] thus serving as an energy source for reactivated indigenous microorganisms. A consequent ongoing decomposition of organic matter and conversion of C and N pools due to reactivated indigenous microbial activity could be the reason for the subsequent rise in emissions of treatment wetted prior to autoclaving.

In contrast, the CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O release from pellets moistened after sterilization can be attributed to a failed sterilization. Here, we can assume that the outer, compact layer of pellet might have hindered the heat transport into the pellet and thus protected indigenous microorganisms.

## 5.5.3 Effect of pellet moisture on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions

The release of N<sub>2</sub>O strongly depended on moisture of the pellets. Concerning the pellets wetted to 47%, the slight decrease in NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> concentrations and simultaneous increase in NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration between day 4 and 7 indicated a conversion of mineral N. In contrast, an inhibited nitrifying activity was assumed in the treatment with 62% moisture during the same period. There, the rise in NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> concentration and the simultaneously decreasing NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> pool pointed to O<sub>2</sub> deficiency. As reported by Heincke and Kaupenjohann [58], O<sub>2</sub> diffusion in water is lower than in air by a factor of approximately 10<sup>-4</sup>. Therefore, the lower O<sub>2</sub> diffusion at higher soil moisture and the simultaneous microbial O<sub>2</sub> consumption favored anaerobic conditions and hence denitrification. Increased denitrification and resulting higher N<sub>2</sub>O losses with decreasing O<sub>2</sub> partial pressure were often shown for soils (i.e., [59,60]); however, there is currently no information on O<sub>2</sub> availability in pellets.

The lowest N<sub>2</sub>O emission was measured in the pellets with the highest moisture which were nearly water-saturated (Figs. 5-1c and 5-4a). Based on the high CO<sub>2</sub> emissions observed at this moisture content, a possible explanation for the low N<sub>2</sub>O release could be a complete denitrification. As demonstrated e.g. by Russenes et al. [61], the N<sub>2</sub>O concentration in closed vials with soil might decrease under strong anaerobic conditions, thus resulting in negative flux rates. This was also found in our measurements, where the N<sub>2</sub>O–N enrichment showed a negative value in at least two out of four replicates of the same treatment. The depleted NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> pool on day 7 and the high NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> concentrations indicated strong anaerobic conditions which might have led to a complete N<sub>2</sub>O reduction to N<sub>2</sub> [62]. Furthermore, the anaerobic conditions

expected in this treatment might have induced dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium which was also shown to act as a N<sub>2</sub>O source in environments with low O<sub>2</sub> availability [40]. This process might have been favored by the high  $C:NO_3^-$  ratio of the pellets and could also give an explanation for the negative N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes measured in the nearly water-saturated treatment.

As already shown for soils [41,63], the moisture of the pellets can be considered as a strong driver for  $N_2O$  emissions.

#### 5.5.4 Effect of pellet size fraction on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions

In addition to the above mentioned effect of moisture on N<sub>2</sub>O release, it was observed that the particle size of the pellet was the second major factor which controlled the emissions. Overall, grinding has a negative impact on pellet handling and distribution pattern and is no desirable state for actual field application. The different size fractions were chosen in order to measure the effect of total surface area on C and N release. Nevertheless, the findings reported in this work are relevant for practical uses, as they would mostly also occur if smaller pellets are applied. Regarding the highest N<sub>2</sub>O emissions measured in finely ground pellets, two main reasons were assumed: (i) the rough surface of this pellet fraction enabled fast water spreading and penetration due to lower contact angle and greater actual surface of the solid–liquid interface [64]; (ii) the fast water spreading decreased O<sub>2</sub> diffusion and thus enhanced the creation of anaerobic conditions favoring N<sub>2</sub>O release from denitrification.

Additionally, the finely grinding increased the total surface area of this fraction in comparison to intact and crushed pellets. As a consequence, microbial growth and therefore the decomposition of organic matter and conversion of N pools were promoted. Although no statistically significant differences were found, the mean  $CO_2$  emission increased with decreasing pellet size fraction in all tested moisture classes as well. For soils, it is well known that physical crushing of aggregates results in increased organic C availability and turnover [65–67]. Navarro-García et al. [68] reported a higher mean microbial biomass determined after the first rewetting (which was equivalent to our moistening procedure of the pellets) in crushed soil aggregates compared to intact ones. Despite the higher metabolic quotient in the intact aggregates, the total  $CO_2$  release in their work was higher in the crushed aggregate samples. Increased C turnover and consequent  $O_2$  consumption induced  $O_2$  limiting environment which favored denitrification and thus N<sub>2</sub>O release. Similar results have

been observed in the field after soil tillage. In this context, the studies of Staley et al. [69] and Guzman-Bustamante et al. [70] showed that a mechanical disturbance of soil (caused by tillage) can induce high N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes.

Concerning the organic matter decomposition and more specifically the C availability after crushing, the significant lower CO<sub>2</sub> emissions observed in crushed pellets wetted to 62% moisture indicated the presence of additional uncertain factors. The similar trend found in the results of the hot water extraction also remains unclear. A possible explanation could be the inhomogeneity of particle size and texture of the individual pellet pieces which built up this pellet fraction. The crushed pellet fraction represented a mixture of small, medium and large pieces of the original pellet which were not distributed homogeneously. The size of the small ones was comparable with that after finely grinding. Here, the mechanical breaking down of large initial particles coming from the original solid manure might have enabled a faster decomposition of organic matter after water addition. The medium and large pieces, in turn, were still cluster formations which partly retained the original shape of the pellet and consequently consisted of various sizes of solid components. Based on that it is assumed that different pore sizes were present, which might have affected the water absorption and spreading within the larger pieces of the crushed pellet [71]. Furthermore, due to crushing, only a small part of the initial outer layer remained and the inner milieu and microsites were changed. As a consequence, lower CO<sub>2</sub> emissions were determined due to affected decomposition of organic matter and lower C release.

#### 5.5.5 Study implications related to pellet application in the field

In order to assess the environmental impact of pellet application on trace gas emissions, the presented cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were compared with those measured after pellet application in an own field experiment (data are part of a separate manuscript currently being processed). Therefore, the following assumptions were made: (i) present cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were calculated for a pellet amount equivalent to an application of 170 kg total N ha<sup>-1</sup> and (ii) N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes measured in the field and covered the same sampling period (seven days and four field replicates) were cumulated. The N<sub>2</sub>O emission in the field accounted for 301 g N<sub>2</sub>O–N ha<sup>-1</sup>.

The N<sub>2</sub>O emissions scaled up from the lab measurements amounted to 144, 405 and 7 g N<sub>2</sub>O–N ha<sup>-1</sup> 7 day<sup>-1</sup> after pellet wetting to 47%, 62% and 72% moisture, respectively. Although measured under constant lab conditions, these values were well

in accordance with the  $N_2O$  emission determined in the field. There, the highest  $N_2O$  fluxes were also observed at around 62% pellet moisture.

Furthermore, these results are in the range reported by Pampuro et al. [30,33], who found N<sub>2</sub>O emissions of about 30–240 g N<sub>2</sub>O–N ha<sup>-1</sup> at a fertilizer level of 200 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Although the period of measurements in their work was considerably longer, most emissions were also registered during the first week after application [30,33].

## 5.6 Conclusions

Our measurements clearly show that the indigenous microflora of the pellets has a substantial potential for N<sub>2</sub>O production and release. The degree of N<sub>2</sub>O release from the pellets was strongly affected by pellet moisture which, under field conditions, is controlled by the moisture of the soil after pellet application. The N<sub>2</sub>O emissions in our lab experiment were in the same order of magnitude as the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions in a field study. Therefore, we assume that the pellets themselves were the main contributor for the field emissions. To quantify the contribution of the pellets to the total N<sub>2</sub>O emission in the field, relatively simple experiments, like measuring trace gas fluxes with the pellets and from the same sampling area immediately after removing the pellets, would be useful. For a closer understanding of the microbial N and C transformations in the pellets, additional in-depth studies on indigenous microbial structure as well as on changes in microbial diversity would be expedient.

In order to avoid high N<sub>2</sub>O emission after pellet application, we suggest the utilization of pellets as big as possible because the N<sub>2</sub>O emission increased with decreasing pellet fraction size. However, the impact of pellet size on nutrient availability should also be taken into consideration.

#### 5.7 References

- 1. Fechter, M.; Kraume, M. Technical Transactions: Digestate treatment techniques. *Repository of the Cracow University of Technology* **2016**, 96–106.
- 2. Drosg, B.; Fuchs, W.; Al Seadi, T.; Madsen, M.; Linke, B. Nutrient Recovery by Biogas Digestate Processing. *IEA Bioenergy Technical Brochure* **2015**, 1–40.
- 3. Bäurle, H.; Tamásy, C. Regionale Konzentrationen der Nutztierhaltung in Deutschland. *Mitteilungen / Institut für Strukturforschung und Planung in Agrarischen Intensivgebieten Universität Vechta* **2012**, 79, 1–89.

- 4. DüV. Verordnung über die Anwendung von Düngemitteln, Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln nach den Grundsätzen der guten fachlichen Praxis beim Düngen. *Bundesgesetzblatt* **2017**, *1*, 1305.
- 5. Council of the European Union. Council Directive of 12 December 1991 concerning the protection of waters against pollution caused by nitrates from agricultural sources (91/676/EEC). *Off. J. Eur. Commun.* **1991**, 1–8.
- 6. Arthurson, V. Closing the Global Energy and Nutrient Cycles through Application of Biogas Residue to Agricultural Land Potential Benefits and Drawback. *Energies* **2009**, *2*, 226–242, doi:10.3390/en20200226.
- 7. Narra, S.; Bhandari, P.; Glaser, C.; Ay, P.; Bischof, H.; Busch, G. Conference Paper: Pelletisation of biogas residues with pelleting discs. *19th European Biomass Conference and Exhibition. Berlin, Germany* **2011**, 1937–1941.
- 8. Möller, K.; Müller, T. Effects of anaerobic digestion on digestate nutrient availability and crop growth: A review. *Eng. Life Sci.* **2012**, *12*, 242–257, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100085.
- Möller, K.; Schulz, R.; Müller, T. Substrate inputs, nutrient flows and nitrogen loss of two centralized biogas plants in southern Germany. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 2010, 87, 307–325, doi:10.1007/s10705-009-9340-1.
- Möller, K. Effects of anaerobic digestion on soil carbon and nitrogen turnover, N emissions, and soil biological activity. A review. *Agron. Sustain. Dev.* 2015, 35, 1021–1041, doi:10.1007/s13593-015-0284-3.
- Hansen, M.N.; Henriksen, K.; Sommer, S.G. Observations of production and emission of greenhouse gases and ammonia during storage of solids separated from pig slurry: Effects of covering. *Atmos. Environ.* **2006**, *40*, 4172–4181, doi:10.1016/j.atmosenv.2006.02.013.
- 12. Petersen, J.; Sørensen, P. Loss of nitrogen and carbon during storage of the fibrous fraction of separated pig slurry and influence on nitrogen availability. *J. Agric. Sci.* **2008**, *146*, 403–413, doi:10.1017/S0021859607007654.
- Romano, E.; Brambilla, M.; Bisaglia, C.; Pampuro, N.; Pedretti, E.F.; Cavallo, E. Pelletization of composted swine manure solid fraction with different organic coformulates: effect of pellet physical properties on rotating spreader distribution patterns. *Int J Recycl Org Waste Agricult* **2014**, *3*, 101–111, doi:10.1007/s40093-014-0070-2.
- 14. Pampuro, N.; Caffaro, F.; Cavallo, E. Reuse of Animal Manure: A Case Study on Stakeholders' Perceptions about Pelletized Compost in Northwestern Italy. *Sustainability* **2018**, *10*, 2028, doi:10.3390/su10062028.
- 15. McMullen, J.; Fasina, O.O.; Wood, C.W.; Feng, Y. Storage and Handling Characteristics of Pellets from Poultry Litter. *Appl. Eng. Agric.* **2005**, *21*, 645–651, doi:10.13031/2013.18553.
- 16. Hara, M. Fertilizer pellets made from composted livestock manure. Food and Fertilizer Technology Center. Extension Bulletin **2001**, *506*, 1–11.
- 17. Romano, E.; Brambilla, M.; Bisaglia, C.; Pampuro, N.; Pedretti, E.F.; Cavallo, E. Pelletization of composted swine manure solid fraction with different organic coformulates: Effect of pellet physical properties on rotating spreader distribution

patterns. Int J Recycl Org Waste Agricult **2014**, 3, 101–111, doi:10.1007/s40093-014-0070-2.

- Pampuro, N.; Bagagiolo, G.; Priarone, P.C.; Cavallo, E. Effects of pelletizing pressure and the addition of woody bulking agents on the physical and mechanical properties of pellets made from composted pig solid fraction. *Powder Technol.* 2017, 311, 112–119, doi:10.1016/j.powtec.2017.01.092.
- 19. Alemi, H.; Kianmehr, M.H.; Borghaee, A.M. Effect of Pellet Processing of Fertilizer on Slow-Release Nitrogen in Soil. *Asian J. Plant Sci.* **2010**, *9*, 74–80, doi:10.3923/ajps.2010.74.80.
- Rao, J.R.; Watabe, M.; Stewart, T.A.; Millar, B.C.; Moore, J.E. Pelleted organomineral fertilisers from composted pig slurry solids, animal wastes and spent mushroom compost for amenity grasslands. *Waste Manag.* 2007, 27, 1117–1128, doi:10.1016/j.wasman.2006.06.010.
- 21. Suppadit, T.; Pongpiachan, S.; Panomsri, S. Effects of moisture content in quail litter on the physical characteristics after pelleting using a Siriwan Model machine. *Anim. Sci. J.* **2012**, *83*, 350–357, doi:10.1111/j.1740-0929.2011.00961.x.
- 22. *The Microbiology of Anaerobic Digesters*; Gerardi, M.H., Ed.; John Wiley & Sons, Inc: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 2003, ISBN 0-471-20693-8.
- Motte, J.-C.; Watteau, F.; Escudié, R.; Steyer, J.-P.; Bernet, N.; Delgenes, J.-P.; Dumas, C. Dynamic observation of the biodegradation of lignocellulosic tissue under solid-state anaerobic conditions. *Bioresour. Technol.* 2015, 191, 322–326, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2015.04.130.
- 24. Pérez, J.; Muñoz-Dorado, J.; La Rubia, T. de; Martínez, J. Biodegradation and biological treatments of cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin: An overview. *Int. Microbiol.* **2002**, *5*, 53–63, doi:10.1007/s10123-002-0062-3.
- Nurk, L.; Bühle, L.; Wachendorf, M. Degradation of Fibre and Non-fibre Fractions During Anaerobic Digestion in Silages of Maize, Sunflower and Sorghum-Sudangrass of Different Maturities. *Bioenerg. Res.* 2016, 9, 720–730, doi:10.1007/s12155-016-9717-3.
- 26. Back, E.L.; Salmén, L. Glass transitions of wood components hold implications for molding and pulping processes. *TAPPI J.* **1982**, *65*, 107–110, doi:10.1007/BF00350984.
- 27. Kaliyan, N.; Morey, R.V. Factors affecting strength and durability of densified biomass products. *Biomass Bioenergy* **2009**, *33*, 337–359, doi:10.1016/j.biombioe.2008.08.005.
- 28. Hartley, I.D.; Wood, L.J. Hygroscopic properties of densified softwood pellets. *Biomass Bioenergy* **2008**, *32*, 90–93, doi:10.1016/j.biombioe.2007.06.009.
- 29. Oberberger, I.; Thek, G. The Pellet Handbook: *The Production and Thermal Utilisation of Biomass Pellets*; Earthscan: London, UK, 2010; ISBN 978-84407-631-4.
- Pampuro, N.; Bertora, C.; Sacco, D.; Dinuccio, E.; Grignani, C.; Balsari, P.; Cavallo, E.; Bernal, M.P. Fertilizer value and greenhouse gas emissions from solid fraction pig slurry compost pellets. *J. Agric. Sci.* **2017**, *155*, 1646–1658, doi:10.1017/S002185961700079X.

- Cabrera, M.L.; Chiang, S.C.; Merka, W.C.; Pancorbo, O.C.; Thompson, S.A. Pelletizing and Soil Water Effects on Gaseous Emissions from Surface-Applied Poultry Litter. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **1994**, *58*, 807–811, doi:10.2136/sssaj1994.036 15995005800030024x.
- 32. Cabrera, M.L.; Chiang, S.C.; Merka, W.C.; Pancorbo, O.C.; Thompson, S.A. Nitrous oxide and carbon dioxide emissions from pelletized and nonpelletized poultry litter incorporated into soil. *Plant Soil* **1994**, *163*, 189–195, doi:10.1007/BF00007967.
- Pampuro, N.; Busato, P.; Cavallo, E. Gaseous Emissions after Soil Application of Pellet Made from Composted Pig Slurry Solid Fraction: Effect of Application Method and Pellet Diameter. *Agriculture* **2018**, *8*, 119, doi:10.3390/ agriculture8080119.
- 34. Granli, T.; Bøckman, O. Nitrous oxide from agriculture. *Nor. J. Agric. Sci.* **1994**, *12*, 7–128.
- 35. WMO. The State of Greenhouse Gases in the Atmosphere Based on Global Observations through 2015. *Greenhouse Gas Bulletin* **2016**, 1–8.
- 36. Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change; Stocker, T.F.; Qin, D.; Plattner, G.-K.; Tignor, M.; Allen, S.K.; Boschung, J.; Nauels, A.; Xia, Y.; Bex, V.; Midgley, P.M., Eds.; Cambridge University Press: NY, USA, 2013.
- 37. Crutzen, P.J. Atmospheric chemical processes of the oxides of nitrogen, including nitrous oxide. In *Denitrification, Nitrification and Atmospheric N*<sub>2</sub>O; Delwiche, C.C., Ed.; Wiley: Chichester, 1981; pp 17–44.
- 38. Ravishankara, A.R.; Daniel, J.S.; Portman, R.W. Nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O): The dominant ozone-depleting substance emitted in the 21st century. *Science* **2009**, *326*, 123–125, doi:10.1126/science.1176758.
- 39. Bremner, J.M. Sources of nitrous oxide in soils. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* **1997**, *49*, 7–16.
- 40. Baggs, E.M. A review of stable isotope techniques for N<sub>2</sub>O source partitioning in soils: Recent progress, remaining challenges and future considerations. *Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom.* **2008**, *22*, 1664–1672, doi:10.1002/rcm.3456.
- 41. Butterbach-Bahl, K.; Baggs, E.M.; Dannenmann, M.; Kiese, R.; Zechmeister-Boltenstern, S. Nitrous oxide emissions from soils: How well do we understand the processes and their controls? *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B.* **2013**, *368*, 20130122, doi:10.1098/rstb.2013.0122.
- 42. Hayakawa, A.; Akiyama, H.; Sudo, S.; Yagi, K. N<sub>2</sub>O and NO emissions from an Andisol field as influenced by pelleted poultry manure. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2009**, *41*, 521–529, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.12.011.
- 43. Yamane, T. Denitrifying bacterial community in manure compost pellets applied to an Andosol upland field. *Soil Sci. Plant Nutr.* **2013**, *59*, 572–579, doi:10.1080/00380768.2013.813832.
- 44. Fechter, M. Technischer Vergleich von Aufbereitungsverfahren für Gärreste in der Biogastechnik. Dissertation; Technische Universität Berlin, Berlin, 2019.

- 45. Kjeldahl, J. Neue Methode zur Bestimmung des Stickstoffs in organischen Körpern. *Fresenius, Zeitschrift f. anal. Chemie* **1883**, *22*, 366–382, doi:10.1007/BF01338151.
- 46. Die chemische Untersuchung von Futtermitteln: The Chemical Analysis of Feedstuffs. VDLUFA; Bassler, R. (Eds.) 3.Aufl.; VDLUFA-Verl.: Darmstadt, Germany, 1976; ISBN 978-3-941273-14-6.
- 47. Schofield, R.K.; Wormald Taylor, A. Measurement of Soil pH. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **1955**, 164–167, doi:10.2136/sssaj1955.03615995001900020013x.
- 48. van Soest, P.J.; Wine, R.H. Determination of lignin and cellulose in acid-detergent fiber with permanganate. *J. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem.* **1968**, *51*, 780–785, doi:10.1093/jaoac/51.4.780.
- 49. Leinweber, P.; Schulten, H.-R.; Körschens, M. Hot water extracted organic matter: chemical composition and temporal variations in a long-term field experiment. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* **1995**, *20*, 17–23, doi:10.1007/BF00307836.
- 50. Die Untersuchung von Böden: Soil analysis. VDLUFA; Bassler, R. (Eds.); VDLUFA-Verl.: Darmstadt, Germany, 2003; ISBN 978-3-941273-13-9.
- Ruser, R.; Flessa, H.; Schilling, R.; Steindl, H.; Beese, F. Soil Compaction and Fertilization Effects on Nitrous Oxide and Methane Fluxes in Potato Fields. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **1998**, *62*, 1587–1595, doi:10.2136/sssaj1998.03615995006 200060016x.
- 52. Flessa, H.; Potthoff, M.; Loftfield, N. Greenhouse estimates of CO<sub>2</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions following surface application of grass mulch: importance of indigenous microflora of mulch. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2002**, *34*, 875–879, doi: 10.1016/S0038-0717(02)00028-7.
- 53. Hakata, M.; Takahashi, M.; Zumft, W.; Sakamoto, A.; Morikawa, H. Conversion of the Nitrate Nitrogen and Nitrogen Dioxide to Nitrous Oxides in Plants. *Acta Biotechnol.* **2003**, *23*, 249–257, doi:10.1002/abio.200390032.
- 54. Sun, H.; Li, Y.; Xu, H. Is Endophyte-Plant Co-Denitrification a Source of Nitrous Oxides Emission? An Experimental Investigation with Soybean. *Agronomy* **2018**, *8*, 108, doi:10.3390/agronomy8070108.
- 55. Chen, S.-F.; Mowery, R.A.; Scarlata, C.J.; Chambliss, C.K. Compositional analysis of water-soluble materials in corn stover. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* **2007**, *55*, 5912–5918, doi:10.1021/jf0700327.
- 56. Garrote, G.; Dominguez, H.; Parajo, J.C. Hydrothermal processing of lignocellulosic materials. *Holz als Roh- und Werkstoff* **1999**, 191–202, doi:10.1007/s001070050039.
- 57. He, L.; Huang, H.; Zhang, Z.; Lei, Z. A Review of Hydrothermal Pretreatment of Lignocellulosic Biomass for Enhanced Biogas Production. *Curr. Org. Chem.* **2015**, 437–446, doi:10.2174/1385272819666150119223454.
- 58. Heincke, M.; Kaupenjohann, M. Effects of soil solution on the dynamics of N<sub>2</sub>O emissions: a review. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* **1999**, *55*, 133–157, doi:10.1023/A:1009842011599.

- 59. Flessa, H.; Beese, F. Effects of Sugarbeet Residues on Soil Redox Potential and Nitrous Oxide Emission. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **1995**, *59*, 1044–1051, doi:10.2136/ sssaj1995.03615995005900040013x.
- 60. Arah, J.R.M.; Smith, K.A.; Crichton, I.J.; Li, H.S. Nitrous oxide production and denitrification in Scottish arable soils. *J. Soil Sci.* **1991**, *42*, 351–367, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2389.1991.tb00414.x.
- 61. Russenes, A.L.; Korsaeth, A.; Bakken, L.R.; Dörsch, P. Spatial variation in soil pH controls off-season N<sub>2</sub>O emission in an agricultural soil. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2016**, 99, 36–46, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2016.04.019.
- 62. Tiedje, J.M. Ecology of denitrification and dissimilatory nitrate reduction to ammonium. In *Environmental Microbiology of Anaerobes. John Wiley and Sons, N.Y.*; Zendher, A., Ed.; John Wiley and Sons: N.Y., 1988; pp 179–244.
- 63. *Soil microbiology, ecology and biochemistry*; Paul, E.A., Ed., Fourth edition; Elsevier: Waltham MA, 2015, ISBN 9780124159556.
- 64. Wenzel, R.N. Resistance of solid surfaces to wetting by water. *Ind. Eng. Chem.* **1936**, *28*, 988–994, doi:10.1021/ie50320a024.
- 65. Gregorich, E.G.; Rochette, P.; Vanden Bygaart, A.J.; Angers, D.A. Greenhouse gas contributions of agricultural soils and potential mitigation practices in Eastern Canada. *Soil Tillage Res.* **2005**, *83*, 53–72, doi:10.1016/j.still.2005.02.009.
- 66. Six, J.; Elliott, E.T.; Paustian, K. Aggregate and Soil Organic Matter Dynamics under Conventional and No-Tillage Systems. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **1999**, *63*, 1350–1358, doi:10.2136/sssaj1999.6351350x.
- 67. West, T.O.; Post, W.M. Soil Organic Carbon Sequestration Rates by Tillage and Crop Rotation: A Global Data Analysis. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **2002**, *66*, 1930–1946, doi:10.3334/CDIAC/tcm.002.
- 68. Navarro-García, F.; Casermeiro, M.Á.; Schimel, J.P. When structure means conservation: Effect of aggregate structure in controlling microbial responses to rewetting events. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2012**, *44*, 1–8, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio. 2011.09.019.
- 69. Staley, T.E.; Caskey, W.H.; Boyer, D.G. Soil Denitrification and Nitrification Potentials during the Growing Season Relative to Tillage. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* **1990**, *54*, 1602–1608, doi:10.2136/sssaj1990.03615995005400060015x.
- Guzman-Bustamante, I.; Winkler, T.; Schulz, R.; Müller, T.; Mannheim, T.; Laso Bayas, J.C.; Ruser, R. N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from a loamy soil cropped with winter wheat as affected by N-fertilizer amount and nitrification inhibitor. *Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst.* 2019, *114*, 173–191, doi:10.1007/s10705-019-10000-9.
- 71. Nimmo, J.R. Porosity and Pore Size Distribution. In *Encyclopedia of Soils in the Environment*; Hillel, D., Ed.; Elsevier: London, 2004; pp 295–303.

## 6 General discussion

The current work has shown that the processing of digestate influences the partitioning of initial compounds (DM, water, and N) and the amount of gaseous N losses, especially after the application of the products to soils. The exact composition of intermediate and end products depends on the characteristics of raw digestate (and therefore the feedstock mixture and parameters of preliminary anaerobic digestion) and the applied processing techniques. Even though two biogas plants with similar feedstock mixture and fermentation conditions were selected, the chemical analysis indicated deviations – not only between both biogas plants but also between the years of sampling. However, these fluctuations are common in practice and do not significantly affect the aims of this study.

## 6.1 Changes in fresh matter composition of digestate due to processing

Within the framework of the presented thesis, it was observed that treatment of an almost equal amount of raw digestate (around 10,000 t a<sup>-1</sup>) led to a significantly higher absolute water reduction in the liquid chain compared to the solid chain. Assuming that the entire separated solid or liquid fraction was processed, 6% and 52% of the total initial water were removed, respectively. The results of the evaluated one-stage vacuum evaporation were well in accordance with Fechter [1], but below the levels reported for two-stage evaporation or reverse osmosis [2,3]. However, it must be acknowledged that the amount of treatable water (and overall mass) was primarily determined by the initial mechanical separation, i.e., the liquid mass flow that can be treated was significantly higher than the solid mass flow. Nonetheless, the above-mentioned findings could be helpful to make a first decision if storage capacities are the limiting factor.

Direct comparison between both evaluated processes is further complicated by the performance of the utilized screw press. According to Guilayn et al. [4], it falls into the "high-efficiency" category in the case of the liquid treatment, while it only reaches a "low efficiency" rating in the solid chain. This directly impacts mass flows and overall operability/efficiency of downstream technologies. For example, a poorly fractionated liquid would be characterized by a higher DM content, hence the overall performance of the following evaporator and the ASS yield would be reduced, and vice versa.

The relative water reduction after initial separation (i.e., based on FM of the products "separated solid" and "separated liquid") accounts for ~63% and ~66% for the liquid and solid chain, respectively. This was achieved by almost complete evaporation of the water contained in the solid (~95%), whereas in the liquid only ~66% were removed. The observed water reduction in the solid chain was comparable to previously reported results for sewage sludge (from 97% to 7% water) in a similar drying unit during a treatment period of 2–3 months [5].

Furthermore, it was determined that a heat demand of 1190 kWh (solid drying) and 714 kWh (vacuum evaporation of liquid) was required per evaporated ton of water. Although the liquid treatment seemed to outperform solid processing, a further economic evaluation would be required, as the major energy share was provided by (free of charge) sunlight in the solid chain, whereas it required heat from the CHP plant in the liquid case (which might be sold otherwise).

Overall, **hypothesis (i)** ("liquid processing reduces the water content more effectively than solid processing") was verified if the absolute water reduction or total energy used are taken as the decisive criteria. Concerning the relative water reduction after initial screw-press separation, both techniques performed almost similarly.

Processing of raw digestate also changes DM partitioning and content. In accordance with the findings of Bauer et al. [6], a concentrating of organic matter compounds in the solid fraction after separation was observed in both tested biogas plants. Here, an increased C<sub>org</sub> content and amount of fiber fractions (lignin and cellulose) were found, while the separated liquid was characterized by a high content of soluble materials (Table S1). However, due to a large share of small particles, a significant part of the total initial solids was shifted to the liquid phase. As described by Lyons et al. [7], the exact partitioning of solids depends on feedstock composition and, especially, on particle size distribution in raw digestate. Regarding the latter, the chemical analysis indicated ongoing changes from large towards small and soluble particles due to subsequent processing. Especially in the case of vacuum evaporation, further processing enabled complete solid retention in concentrate (Table S1), which was also previously reported [3].

Concerning the concentration of macronutrients, most of N, P, K, S, and Ca was present in the soluble form or was bound in small organic particles and, consequently, shifted to the liquid fraction after mechanical separation (Tables 2-1 and 2-2). This

trend was in accordance with earlier studies [1,4,6]. Particularly with regard to P, S, and Ca, Guilayn et al. [4] described this as a typical tendency for technologies characterized by low separation efficiency, such as most of the applied screw presses, sieves, rotary drum, or vibration screens. The respective end products, pellet and ASS, can be labeled as valuable, marketable multi-component fertilizers with sufficient N contents. Pellets generally represent a DM-rich, solid, organic fertilizer, which releases nutrients over a longer period. The contents of total N and S in ASS comply with the limit values predefined by the latest draft of Regulation EU No 2019/1009 for a "straight liquid inorganic macronutrient fertilizer" [8]. With about 6% Nt and 8% S, they are almost on the level of a commercial liquid ammonium sulfate fertilizer (e.g., ASL 8% Nt and 9% S, LENATEC GmbH) [9,10].

## 6.2 Effect of processing technique on N partitioning

The partitioning of N during subsequent processing of raw digestate depended on the utilized technique (e.g., most of N was shifted to the liquid fraction after screw-press separation; also see [6,7,11]). As shown in the work of Tambone et al. [11], the feedstock mixture additionally affected N distribution. In the case of biogas plant 1, the mixture fed into the fermenter contained a lower proportion of lignocellulosic biomass, such as maize or grass silage, than in biogas plant 2, which (i) positively influenced the degradation and release of contained nutrients, and (ii) enabled easier transport to the liquid phase during mechanical separation.

When considering the subsequent treatment, a clear splitting of organic from mineral N was observed during vacuum evaporation. Here, the organic N was completely moved to concentrate, while a NH<sub>4</sub>-N-rich ASS was generated. In the solid processing chain, primarily organic N was present, which was contained in the larger particles transferred to the solid fraction. Besides a small amount of NH<sub>4</sub>-N, about 50% of the total mineral N (based on FM) found in dry solid and pellets was represented by NO<sub>3</sub>-N. Since NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> had not been detected in the pre-products, it was assumed that microbial conversion of mineral N (e.g., by aerobic nitrifying bacteria) took place during drying.

Concerning the N recovery in the final products, **hypothesis (ii)** ("liquid processing results in a higher N recovery than solid processing") was verified. Total N recovery in ASS was about 2 times higher than in pellets (33% and 14%, assuming that the respective separated fraction is completely treated). In terms of plant-available, mineral

N, a similar tendency was observed. Only about 2% of initial NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> were shifted to the pellets, whereas  $\sim$ 53% were found in ASS.

Consequently, with a view to N recovery and availability, liquid processing showed superior results. However, the presented findings only apply to the evaluated processing cascades and are not of general validity.

# 6.3 Subsequent processing of digestate – a suitable method for reducing N<sub>2</sub>O emissions?

The current study has shown that the potential of digestate processing to reduce soilborne N<sub>2</sub>O emissions primarily depends on (i) organic matter composition of digestates, and (ii) prevailing weather conditions. It was further found that the simultaneous presence of easily degradable organic matter and mineral N (primarily NH<sub>4</sub>-N) is of major importance for the production and release of N<sub>2</sub>O after fertilization with digestates. This result is in accordance with previous literature [12–14]. In the presented work, for example, the limited amount or even the absence of one of these factors (i.e., low mineral N in dry solid of BGP1 or the absence of organic matter in ASS (BGP2)) induced only low emissions. A similar effect was observed after the evaluated mechanical (screw-press) separation.

When considering the changes in N<sub>2</sub>O release as a result of the subsequent processing steps, it can be noted that fertilization with intermediate or end products has the potential to reduce the emissions in most cases when compared to raw digestate. A noteworthy exception is the pellet, which induced up to 21% higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Therefore, the **third hypothesis** ("raw digestate releases more N<sub>2</sub>O than the respective intermediate or end products after application to soil") was not entirely corroborated. The application of dry solid or ASS led to an emission rate, which was at least 65% lower compared to raw digestate (based on the same amount of N<sub>t</sub> applied). Here, it must be noted that future research should also consider losses during digestate processing (e.g., N losses during solid drying [15]). Maurer et al. [15], for example, reported a reduction of the N<sub>t</sub> content of 7–43% during greenhouse drying. This effect was mainly caused by NH<sub>3</sub> volatilization and depended on digestate conditioning and drying time.

Regarding a hypothetical choice between solid and liquid processing, the results indicate a slight but not statistically significant trend. The application of liquid digestates

(not including raw digestate) to soils, on average, led to higher N<sub>2</sub>O release than the application of solids (year 1, p = 0.79; year 2, p = 0.33, both calculated by t-test). A possible reason is the high NH<sub>4</sub>-N content of liquids. Oxidation of the NH<sub>4</sub>-N during nitrification, thus increasing soil NO<sub>3</sub> level, in combination with less recalcitrant organic matter may have triggered N<sub>2</sub>O production and release from denitrification. Anyway, a clear statement on **hypothesis (iv)**, that "solids release less N<sub>2</sub>O than liquids after application to soil", cannot be made and thus the hypothesis was not corroborated.

As mentioned above, the application of pellets to soils triggered N<sub>2</sub>O release to a high degree, regardless of the experimental conditions. Similar results were reported in the earlier work of Hayakawa et al. [16], who assumed the presence of anaerobic conditions inside the pellets as the main emission driver. The subsequent in-depth study, which was performed on the pure pellet, clearly indicated the presence of further relevant factors involved in the processes of N<sub>2</sub>O production and release. Besides water addition as initial trigger, an interaction between mineralization, nitrification, and denitrification controlled the emission rate. Furthermore, the presence of C-heterotrophic microbial activity was highlighted by the measured temporal dynamics of CO<sub>2</sub> release, which also verified the previous assumption of Hayakawa et al. [16]. The results underline **hypothesis (v)** "N<sub>2</sub>O release from pellets is caused by the activity of autochthonous microflora already present in the pellet body".

In conclusion, the N<sub>2</sub>O emission rate can be reduced by applying (i) N organically bound in large recalcitrant fractions (separated or dry solid), or (ii) mineral N such as NH<sub>4</sub>-N in the form of a liquid solution or digestate, which contains only a negligible amount of easily degradable C (ASS, separated liquid). Concerning the potential of the single processing techniques, separation of the raw digestate is recommended. With a view to the subsequent processing of the solid or liquid fractions, a balance between the environmental impact and individual targets must be found. For example, solar drying produces a solid, which does not significantly trigger the release of GHGs after application to soil but cannot be used as a short-term organic fertilizer due to its relatively low mineral N content.

#### 6.4 References

1. Fechter, M. Technischer Vergleich von Aufbereitungsverfahren für Gärreste in der Biogastechnik. Dissertation; Technische Universität Berlin, Berlin, 2019.

- 2. Simonič, T.; Simonič, M.; Dejanović, I. Vacuum Evaporation of Liquid Fraction of Digestate. *Kem. Ind.* **2018**, *67*, 85-93, doi:10.15255/KUI.2018.022.
- Tampio, E.; Marttinen, S.; Rintala, J. Liquid fertilizer products from anaerobic digestion of food waste: mass, nutrient and energy balance of four digestate liquid treatment systems. *J. Clean. Prod.* 2016, 125, 22–32, doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.03.127.
- Guilayn, F.; Jimenez, J.; Rouez, M.; Crest, M.; Patureau, D. Digestate mechanical separation: Efficiency profiles based on anaerobic digestion feedstock and equipment choice. *Bioresour. Technol.* 2019, 274, 180–189, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.11.090.
- 5. Bux, M.; Baumann, R.; Quadt, S.; Pinnekamp, J.; Mühlbauer, W. Volume reduction and biological stabilization of sludge in small sewage plants by solar drying. *Dry. Technol.* **2002**, *20*, 829–837, doi:10.1081/DRT-120003765.
- 6. Bauer, A.; Mayr, H.; Hopfner-Sixt, K.; Amon, T. Detailed monitoring of two biogas plants and mechanical solid-liquid separation of fermentation residues. *J. Biotechnol.* **2009**, *142*, 56–63, doi:10.1016/j.jbiotec.2009.01.016.
- Lyons, G.A.; Cathcart, A.; Frost, J.P.; Wills, M.; Johnston, C.; Ramsey, R.; Smyth, B. Review of Two Mechanical Separation Technologies for the Sustainable Management of Agricultural Phosphorus in Nutrient-Vulnerable Zones. *Agronomy* 2021, *11*, 836, doi:10.3390/agronomy11050836.
- European Parliament; Council of the European Union. Regulation (EU) 2019/ of the European Parliament and of the Council of 5 June 2019 laying down rules on the making available on the market of EU fertilising products and amending Regulations (EC) No 1069/2009 and (EC) No 1107/2009 and repealing Regulation (EC) No 2003/2003. *OJEU*. 2019, 1–114.
- 9. Lenatech GmbH. ASL 8-9. Available online: https://lenatec.de/wpcontent/uploads/2021/08/Produktdatenblatt-ASL-8-9.pdf (accessed on 13 April 2023).
- KWS. Wirtschaftsdüngung im Mais optimale Unterstützung für eine ideale Entwicklung: Stickstoff. Zusammensetzung wichtiger N-Dünger. Available online: https://www.kws.com/de/de/beratung/bestandesfuehrung/duengung/duengungmais/ (accessed on 13 April 2023).
- Tambone, F.; Orzi, V.; D'Imporzano, G.; Adani, F. Solid and liquid fractionation of digestate: Mass balance, chemical characterization, and agronomic and environmental value. *Bioresour. Technol.* 2017, 243, 1251–1256, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2017.07.130.
- 12. Abubaker, J.; Odlare, M.; Pell, M. Nitrous oxide production from soils amended with biogas residues and cattle slurry. *J. Environ. Qual.* **2013**, *42*, 1046–1058, doi:10.2134/jeq2012.0247.
- Senbayram, M.; Chen, R.; Mühling, K.H.; Dittert, K. Contribution of nitrification and denitrification to nitrous oxide emissions from soils after application of biogas waste and other fertilizers. *Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom.* **2009**, 23, 2489–2498, doi:10.1002/rcm.4067.

- 14. Senbayram, M.; Chen, R.; Wienforth, B.; Herrmann, A.; Kage, H.; Mühling, K.H.; Dittert, K. Emission of N<sub>2</sub>O from Biogas Crop Production Systems in Northern Germany. *Bioenerg. Res.* **2014**, *7*, 1223–1236, doi:10.1007/s12155-014-9456-2.
- Maurer, C.; Müller, J. Ammonia (NH<sub>3</sub>) emissions during drying of untreated and dewatered biogas digestate in a hybrid waste-heat/solar dryer. *Eng. Life Sci.* 2012, 12, 321–326, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100113.
- 16. Hayakawa, A.; Akiyama, H.; Sudo, S.; Yagi, K. N<sub>2</sub>O and NO emissions from an Andisol field as influenced by pelleted poultry manure. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* **2009**, *41*, 521–529, doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.12.011.

#### 7 Outlook

Anaerobic digestion improves nutrient availability and allows better reuse or recycling. In the current study, pellets and ASS were produced, which are marketable fertilizers. An important aspect is their actual potential to provide a high share of Nt from raw digestate for crops. Based on the total amount of raw digestate and the applied initial nutrient separation in solid and liquid fractions, a Nt recovery of 14% (pellet) and 21% (ASS) was calculated. It must be noted that these values only refer to the respective main product and do not take into consideration the significant amounts of N shifted to by-products and storage sites. In the liquid processing chain, for example, N recovered in liquid storage or concentrate accounted for 26% in both cases. N<sub>2</sub>O-N losses after digestate application to soil accounted for 0.5% (pellet) and 0.07% (ASS) of applied Nt. Assuming that a farmer can only realize one of the shown treatment options, the Nt amount remaining in ASS is about 1.5 times higher in comparison to pellets. At the same time, gaseous N losses are significantly lower. Consequently, if the main target is to utilize maximum N from raw digestate, the application of ASS would rather reach this goal. Nonetheless, additional factors, such as N availability and mobility, time and method of application, weather conditions, crop development stage, and nutrient demand, are also of major importance in order to avoid further N losses (e.g., to the groundwater).

In order to complete the picture of the environmental impact of digestate utilization after processing, a comprehensive determination of gaseous losses (e.g., NH<sub>3</sub>, NO, N<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub>, CO<sub>2</sub>, VOCs, etc.) is recommended. Aside from the actual fertilization, the emission potential should also be evaluated throughout the processing chain (e.g., during drying), transport, and storage. This will allow a better understanding of emission-driving processes and will identify areas where improvements in handling should be made. With regard to the production and release of GHGs from the pure pellet, further experiments, including exact investigation of indigenous microorganisms would be beneficial. Here, it is important to gain insights into the effect of changing organic matter composition during pelletizing of organic substrates is generally linked to increased GHG emissions as this could also affect pellets for fodder and heating purposes. Based on the outcome, additional legislative actions (e.g., emission thresholds or usage restrictions) should be implemented.

The current thesis additionally pointed out some general aspects and improvement opportunities for future research in this area. The digestate sampling turned out to be a main drawback. Since all digestates were collected on the same day, the drying period of about 3 months was not adequately considered. It is also recommended to have multiple sampling events during an experimental year, in order to determine the seasonal fluctuations in feedstock mixture, fermentation process, and composition of raw digestate. Furthermore, full-scale biogas plants were evaluated, which made an accurate digestate sampling difficult due to limited access (e.g., to the solid output of the pelletizer). Here, it would be beneficial to take a step back and perform future research under controlled experimental conditions.

With a view to the fertilizer value of digestates and nutrient partitioning during processing, mass flow balances including additional macronutrients (P, K, S, etc.) should be set up. Since P is also of great importance when discussing regional nutrient surpluses, determination of the exact partitioning might reveal new approaches for better removal or recovery. As another aspect, analyzing nutrient levels in the exhaust stream of the dryer and the process waters is recommended in order to fit a perfect balance and to detect possible losses, e.g., in the form of NH<sub>3</sub>.

To further improve the mass balance, a biogas plant could be selected that operates both processing chains simultaneously. This would eliminate feedstock-related deviations and allow for a better comparison between both chains of subsequent treating. In this context, additional techniques should be evaluated, such as the application of a decanter centrifuge instead of a screw press to achieve a more effective separation of DM towards the solid fraction [1–4]

As a final step, an extensive economic assessment is recommended. This would complete the overall picture and allow smart decision-making on the basis of fertilizer properties, technological performance, and economic feasibility.

## 7.1 References

- 1. Hjorth, M.; Christensen, K.V.; Christensen, M.L.; Sommer, S.G. Solid—liquid separation of animal slurry in theory and practice. A review. *Agron. Sustain. Dev.* **2010**, *30*, 153–180, doi:10.1051/agro/2009010.
- 2. Møller, H.; Lund, I.; Sommer, S.G. Solid–liquid separation of livestock slurry: efficiency and cost. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2000**, *74*, 223–229, doi:10.1016/S0960-8524(00)00016-X.

- 3. Møller, H.B.; Hansen, J.D.; Sorensen, C.A.G. Nutrient Recovery by Solid-Liquid Separation and Methane Productivity of Solids. *Transactions of the ASABE* **2007**, *50*, 193–200, doi:10.13031/2013.22400.
- 4. Guilayn, F.; Jimenez, J.; Rouez, M.; Crest, M.; Patureau, D. Digestate mechanical separation: Efficiency profiles based on anaerobic digestion feedstock and equipment choice. *Bioresour. Technol.* **2019**, 274, 180–189, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.11.090.

<b>3iogas plant</b>	Product	Soluble n	naterials <sup>1</sup>	Hemicell	ulose <sup>2</sup>	Cellul	ose <sup>3</sup>	Ligi	nin
		2015	2016	2015	2016	2015	2016	2015	2016
				g kg <sup>-1</sup> DM					
-	Raw digestate (RD1)	589	523	34	39	207	215	170	223
	Sep. liquid (SL1) <sup>1</sup>	795	621	<del>.                                    </del>	ကု	95	138	109	244
	Sep. solid (SS1) <sup>1</sup>	317	215	165	136	302	223	216	426
	Dry solid (DS1)	467	347	40	46	266	214	227	393
	Pellet (P1)	483	417	54	63	238	204	225	316
2	Raw digestate (RD2)	904	545	-132	44	94	224	134	187
	Sep. liquid (SL2) <sup>1</sup>	979	811	-233	-109	80	105	174	193
	Sep. solid (SS2) <sup>1</sup>	273	307	164	169	356	345	207	179
	Concentrate (CC2) <sup>2</sup>	911	831	-171	06-	148	118	112	141
	ASS2 <sup>4</sup>		•						

Annex A – Organic Matter Composition of Digestates Has a Stronger Influence on N<sub>2</sub>O Emissions than the Supply of Ammoniacal Nitrogen

Fertilizer <sup>1</sup>		M	U.	org		Zt	HN	N <sup>−</sup> <sup>4</sup>
	2015	2016 <sup>2</sup>	2015	20162	2015	2016 <sup>2</sup>	2015	2016 2
				kg applie	d per ha			
RD1	33597	33074	913	1545	170	170	80	65
SL1	35052	33203	696	854	170	170	85	78
SS1	21711	30631	2897	4166	170	170	43	36
DS1	7359	14518	2742	3637	170	170	11	ω
P1	5449	5726	1929	2166	170	170	21	12
RD2	32630	32381	664	666	170	170	110	104
SL2	32882	34205	594	619	170	170	113	97
SS2	26814	30411	2394	2286	170	170	91	76
CC2	41063	32319	1299	1735	170	170	69	29
ASS2	2843	3014	2	-	170	170	166	162
<sup>1</sup> RD1/2: raw dige solution; number experiments.	state; SL1/2: I	iquid fraction; S\$ nents abbreviati	S1/2: solid fract ons: number o	ion; DS1: dry so f respective bio	olid; P1: pellet gas plant; <sup>2</sup> va	; CC2: concentra	ate; ASS2: am ld (year 2016)	monium sulfate and incubation

ž	
<u>5</u>	
170	
5	
ent	
lival	
equ	
Ŷ	
$_{+}^{T}$	
Š	
ger	
itro	
Ē	
onic	
шŭ	
dar	
an	
Corg)	
<u> </u>	
rbo	
ca	
anio	
org	
Ŝ	
г Г	
atte	
Ë	
rest	
of f	tes.
unt	esta
n no	dig€
ĭ2 ⊳	as
le	lied

## Annex B – Pellets from Biogas Digestates: A Substantial Source of N<sub>2</sub>O Emissions

**Table SS1** Mean DON (dissolved organic nitrogen) content (n =  $4 \pm$  standard error) as affected by water amount of intact pellet

Day of incubation	DOI	N (mg N g <sup>-1</sup> intact pe	llet)
	47% water	62% water	72% water
0	9.8 ±2.8	6.5 ±1.3	14.9 ±1.7
1	$7.6\pm0.5$	$10.5\pm\!\!1.7$	6.8 ±1.2
4	7.7 ±2.5	3.2 ±2.6	1.4 ±0.4
7	10.7 ±1.6	6.3 ±3.0	2.3 ±0.6

## Acknowledgements

I would like to thank all the people who stood by my side during the time it took me to complete my dissertation.

First of all, I thank Prof. Dr. Carola Pekrun for giving me the chance to be a part of the great interdisciplinary team of the research project "GärWert", which was the basis of my experimental work and of the paper writing. It was a challenging but instructive time where I found not only problems but also new friends.

A special thanks goes to Prof. Dr. Carola Pekrun, Prof. Dr. Torsten Müller, and Prof. Dr. Ellen Kandeler, who had my back at the most important moment and thereby made it possible for me to complete my dissertation.

I would also like to express my gratitude to Dr. Reiner Ruser for his kind and sincere support, including practical, scientific, and personal advice. I know that the bill is getting higher and higher with each additional question, and I doubt that I'll ever be able to pay it back.

Furthermore, I thank the technical assistants (Heidi, Helene, Charlotte, Elke, and Hinrich) for the help during the practical portion of my work and especially Stefan Pilz, who worked numerous hours overtime during the setup and harvesting of my field experiments. Besides the practical tips and suggestions, I will miss the pleasant discussions (e.g., with Heidi on the field or Helene/Charlotte in the lab). I will also never forget the amazing trip to Kupferzell, where Stefan drove the Unimog at about 60 km h<sup>-1</sup> on the highway A8, causing a huge traffic jam behind us.

I also want to say "thank you" to my colleagues (Franzi, Mareike, Ivan, Perik, Svenja, Ingrid, Saskia, Torsten H., Sven M., Jens H., Tobias H., Minze) for their support, smart suggestions, funny conversations, and their friendship. In this context, I would also like to mention the guys Manu, Gero, Markus, and Dominik (PhD students in Prof. Dr. Andrea Kruse's group), who always kept me in a good mood during the lunch break and, sometimes, baked a delicious pizza Napoletana for dinner.

Last but not least, the biggest thanks goes to my boyfriend Manu, who not only had my back all these years, but also believed in me, my abilities, and the possibility of completing this work.

## **Curriculum Vitae**

#### Ioana Petrova Petrova

#### **Education**

01/2015 –	<b>Ph.D.</b> Agricultural Sciences,
12/2023	University of Hohenheim, Stuttgart, Germany
04/2011 –	<b>M.Sc.</b> Renewable Resources and Bioenergy,
09/2014	University of Hohenheim, Stuttgart, Germany
10/2007 –	<b>B.Sc.</b> Renewable Resources and Bioenergy,
04/2011	University of Hohenheim, Stuttgart, Germany
10/2004 –	<b>Dipl.</b> Biology,
10/2007	University of Hohenheim, Stuttgart, Germany
09/1999 – 05/2004	<b>Abitur</b> , Foreign Languages High School 'Exarch Jossif I.', Lovech, Bulgaria

## **Work experience**

08/2018 – 12/2020	<b>Development</b> of the Master program 'Food Systems', <b>Coordination</b> of Bachelor and Master programs of the Faculty of Natural Sciences, University of Hohenheim, Stuttgart
01/2015 – 10/2017	<b>Research Assistant</b> , Research project 'GärWert' funded by FNR e.V., University of Hohenheim, Stuttgart
Grants	
02/2014	Dr. Herman Eiselen Grant for the preparation of a master's

Dr. Herman Liselen Grant for the preparation of a master's thesis, which is 'expected to contribute to combating poverty and/or hunger or its effects'
 FIAT PANIS FOUNDATION, Field experiments took place in Yunnan, China.

## **Publications**

- Fechter, M.; Petrova, I.P.; Kraume, M. 2023. Balance of total mass and nitrogen fluxes through consecutive digestate processing steps: Two application cases. Journal of Environmental Management, 326, Part B, 116791, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.116791
- **Petrova, I.P.**; Pekrun, C.; Möller, K. 2021. Organic matter composition of digestates has a stronger influence on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions than the supply of ammoniacal nitrogen. Agronomy, 11, 2215, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy11112215</u>
- **Petrova, I.P.**; Ruser, R.; Guzman-Bustamante, I. 2021. *Pellets from biogas digestates: a substantial source of N*<sub>2</sub>O *emissions*. Waste and Biomass Valorization, 12, 2433–2444, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12649-020-01190-3</u>
- Benke, A.P.; Rieps, AM.; Wollmann, I.; Petrova, I.; Zikeli, S.; Möller, K. 2017. Fertilizer value and nitrogen transfer efficiencies with clover-grass ley biomass based fertilizers. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, 107, 395–411, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-017-9844-z</u>

## Conferences

03/2017	<b>International Conference – Progress in Biogas IV</b> , Stuttgart, Germany "The influence of digestate treatment and composition on N <sub>2</sub> O and CO <sub>2</sub> emissions after the application on fallow land" (oral presentation)
10/2016	<ul> <li>1<sup>st</sup> International Conference Bioresource Technology for Bioenergy, Bioproducts &amp; Environmental Sustainability, Sitges, Spain</li> <li>"Influence of digestate processing technique on nitrogen mass flow and concentration as an important factor for N uptake, biomass yield, and soil fertility" (poster presentation)</li> </ul>
09/2016	<b>59<sup>th</sup> Conference of the Society for Plant Production Sciences (GWP e.V.),</b> Gießen, Germany "Einfluss der Aufbereitung von Gärresten auf ihre Zusammensetzung und die Düngewirkung bei Kulturpflanzen" (oral presentation)
09/2016	<b>128<sup>th</sup> Conference of the Association of German Agricultural Analytic and Research Institutes (VDLUFA e.V.)</b> , Rostock, Germany "Einfluss der Aufbereitung von Gärresten auf ihre Zusammensetzung und die Düngewirkung bei Mais und Sommerweizen" (oral presentation)
09/2015	<b>127<sup>th</sup> Conference of the Association of German Agricultural Analytic and Research Institutes (VDLUFA e.V.)</b> , Göttingen, Germany "Einfluss der Aufbereitung von Gärresten auf Zusammensetzung, Düngewirkung und N <sub>2</sub> O-Emissionen nach Ausbringung" (oral presentation)

Winterbach, 10.06.2023

## Declaration in lieu of an oath on independent work

according to Sec. 18(3) sentence 5 of the University of Hohenheim's Doctoral Regulations for the Faculties of Agricultural Sciences, Natural Sciences, and Business, Economics and Social Sciences

1. The dissertation submitted on the topic

Influence of biogas-digestate processing on composition, N partitioning, and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions after soil application

is work done independently by me.

2. I only used the sources and aids listed and did not make use of any impermissible assistance from third parties. In particular, I marked all content taken word-for-word or paraphrased from other works.

3. I did not use the assistance of a commercial doctoral placement or advising agency.

4. I am aware of the importance of the declaration in lieu of oath and the criminal consequences of false or incomplete declarations in lieu of oath.

I confirm that the declaration above is correct. I declare in lieu of oath that I have declared only the truth to the best of my knowledge and have not omitted anything.

Winterbach, 10.06.2023

Place, Date

Signature